



Exterior Energy Bounds for the Critical Wave Equation Close to the Ground State

Thomas Duyckaerts^{1,2}, Carlos Kenig³, Frank Merle^{4,5}

- ¹ Université Sorbonne Paris Nord, LAGA (UMR 7539), Villetaneuse, France
- ² Institut Universitaire de France, Paris, France
- ³ University of Chicago, Chicago, USA
- ⁴ Laboratoire de Mathématiques AGM (UMR 8088), Université de Cergy-Pontoise, Cergy-Pontoise, France
- Institut des Hautes Études Scientifiques, Bures-sur-Yvette, France. E-mail: merle@ihes.fr

Received: 16 December 2019 / Accepted: 1 March 2020

Published online: 17 May 2020 – © Springer-Verlag GmbH Germany, part of Springer Nature 2020

Abstract: By definition, the *exterior asymptotic energy* of a solution to a wave equation on \mathbb{R}^{1+N} is the sum of the limits as $t \to \pm \infty$ of the energy in the the exterior $\{|x| > |t|\}$ of the wave cone. In our previous work Duyckaerts et al. (J Eur Math Soc 14(5):1389–1454, 2012), we have proved that the exterior asymptotic energy of a solution of the linear wave equation in odd space dimension N is bounded from below by the conserved energy of the solution. In this article, we study the analogous problem for the linear wave equation with a potential

$$\partial_t^2 u + L_W u = 0, \quad L_W := -\Delta - \frac{N+2}{N-2} W^{\frac{4}{N-2}}$$
 (*)

obtained by linearizing the energy critical wave equation at the ground-state solution W, still in odd space dimension. This equation admits nonzero solutions of the form A+tB, where $L_WA=L_WB=0$ with vanishing asymptotic exterior energy. We prove that the exterior energy of a solution of (*) is bounded from below by the energy of the projection of the initial data on the orthogonal complement of the space of initial data corresponding to these solutions. This will be used in a subsequent paper to prove soliton resolution for the energy-critical wave equation with radial data in all odd space dimensions. We also prove analogous results for the linearization of the energy-critical wave equation around a Lorentz transform of W, and give applications to the dynamics of the nonlinear equation close to the ground state in space dimensions 3 and 5.

Contents

1.	Introduction	1114
2.	Preliminaries	1120
	2.1 Duhamel formulation and Strichartz estimates	1120

	2.2 Profile decomposition
	2.3 Wave equation with potential outside a wave cone
3.	Reduction to a Uniqueness Theorem
	3.1 Lorentz transformation
	3.2 Reduction to a qualitative statement
4.	Proof of the Uniqueness Theorem
	4.1 Reduction to a radial problem
	4.2 Preliminaries on a differential equation
	4.3 Compact support of the initial data
	4.4 Propagation of the boundary of the support
	4.5 Conclusion of the proof
5.	Channels of Energy for the Nonlinear Equation Close to W 1150
	5.1 Cauchy theory outside wave cones
	5.2 Orthogonality conditions
	5.3 Proof in space dimension 3
	5.4 Proof in space dimension 5
	5.5 Channels of energy below twice the energy of the ground state 1162
App	pendix A: Lorentz Transformation
	A.1 Lorentz transform of a solution
	A.2 Perturbation
	A.3 Energy and momentum
Ref	erences 1173

1. Introduction

Consider the wave equation on \mathbb{R}^N , $N \geq 3$, with an energy-critical focusing nonlinearity:

$$\partial_t^2 u - \Delta u = |u|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} u,\tag{1.1}$$

and initial data

$$\vec{u}_{\uparrow t=0} = (u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H},\tag{1.2}$$

where $\vec{u}:=(u,\partial_t u), \mathcal{H}:=\dot{H}^1(\mathbb{R}^N)\times L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$, and $\dot{H}^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$ is the usual homogeneous Sobolev space. The equation is locally well-posed in \mathcal{H} (see e.g. [5,25,29]): for any initial data $(u_0,u_1)\in\mathcal{H}$, there exists a unique maximal solution $\vec{u}\in C^0((T_-,T_+),\mathcal{H})$ with $u\in L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}\left(I\times\mathbb{R}^N\right)$ for all intervals $I\subseteq (T_-,T_+)$. The energy:

$$E(\vec{u}(t)) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |\nabla_{t,x} u(t,x)|^2 dx - \frac{N-2}{2N} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} |u(t,x)|^{\frac{2N}{N-2}} dx$$

and the momentum

$$P(\vec{u}(t)) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \nabla u(t, x) \partial_t u(t, x) dx$$

of a solution are conserved, where

$$\nabla u = (\partial_{x_j} u)_{1 \leq j \leq N}, \quad \nabla_{t,x} u = (\partial_t u, \nabla u).$$

The Eq. (1.1) has the following scaling invariance: if u is a solution of (1.1) and $\lambda > 0$, then

$$\frac{1}{\lambda^{\frac{N}{2}-1}}u\left(\frac{t}{\lambda},\frac{x}{\lambda}\right)$$

is also a solution. Denote for simplicity $\dot{H}^1 = \dot{H}^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$, $L^2 = L^2(\mathbb{R}^N)$. For $f \in \dot{H}^1$, $g \in L^2$ and $\lambda > 0$, we denote

$$f_{(\lambda)}(x) = \frac{1}{\lambda^{\frac{N}{2}-1}} f\left(\frac{x}{\lambda}\right), \quad g_{[\lambda]}(x) = \frac{1}{\lambda^{\frac{N}{2}}} \left(\frac{x}{\lambda}\right).$$

We let:

$$\Sigma = \{ Q \in \dot{H}^1 \setminus \{0\} : -\Delta Q = |Q|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} Q \},$$

and

$$W := \left(1 + \frac{|x|^2}{N(N-2)}\right)^{1 - \frac{N}{2}}.$$
 (1.3)

Then $W \in \Sigma$, and, as a consequence of [20,31], the only radial elements of Σ are $\pm \frac{1}{\lambda^{\frac{N}{2}-1}} W\left(\frac{\cdot}{\lambda}\right)$. Note that W is the ground state, i.e. it minimizes the energy $\frac{1}{2} \int |\nabla Q|^2 - \frac{N-2}{2N} \int |Q|^{\frac{2N}{N-2}}$ among the elements of Q of Σ (see [1,34]).

If x, y are two vectors in \mathbb{R}^N , we denote by $x \cdot y$ their scalar product and |x| the Euclidean norm of x. Let u be a function on $\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^N$ and $\ell = |\ell| < 1$. Then the *Lorentz transform* of u with parameter ℓ is defined as:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\ell}u(t,x) = u_{\ell}(t,x)$$

$$= u\left(\frac{t - \ell \cdot x}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, \left(-\frac{t}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}} + \frac{1}{\ell^2}\left(\frac{1}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}} - 1\right)\ell \cdot x\right)\ell + x\right).$$
(1.4)

We note that

$$(\partial_t^2 - \Delta) \left(\mathcal{L}_{\ell} u \right) = \mathcal{L}_{\ell} \left((\partial_t^2 - \Delta) u \right). \tag{1.5}$$

In particular, if u is a C^2 solution of (1.1), then $\mathcal{L}_{\ell}u$ is also a solution of (1.1). If $Q \in \Sigma$, Q_{ℓ} is a *traveling wave* solution of (1.1). Indeed,

$$Q_{\ell}(t,x) = Q_{\ell}(0,x-t\ell). \tag{1.6}$$

The soliton resolution conjecture predicts that every solution \vec{u} of (1.1) such that $T_+ = +\infty$, or which is bounded in \mathcal{H} as $t \to T_+$ decomposes asymptoically as $t \to T_+$, up to a term which is negligible in \mathcal{H} , as a sum of decoupled solitary waves (modulated by the transformations of the equation) and a radiation term. The radiation term is a solution of the linear wave equation if $T_+ = +\infty$ or a fixed element of \mathcal{H} if $T_+ < \infty$.

Various results in this direction were recently proved. The dynamics below the energy of the ground state was studied in [25], exactly at the energy of the ground state in [16] and just above this energy in [10,26–28] These works are all in accordance with the soliton resolution conjecture.

In [11] the complete resolution was obtained in space dimension 3, for spherically symmetric initial data. In several articles, a weaker version of this conjecture was proved for solutions that remain bounded in \mathcal{H} , namely that the expansion as a sum of solitary waves and a radiation term holds for a sequence of times going to the maximal time of existence (that can be finite or infinite):

- for spherically symmetric solutions: see [33] in any odd space dimension, [6] in space dimension 4, [22] in space dimension 6.
- without symmetry assumption: see [8] in space dimension 3, 4 or 5.

The proofs of most of these results rely on bounds from below of the energy outside wave cones, for some classes of solutions of (1.1). These inequalities arise from the observation that for any solution u_F of the free wave equation in odd space dimension:

$$\partial_t^2 u_F - \Delta u_F = 0, \tag{1.7}$$

with $\vec{u}_F(0) = (u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$, one has:

$$\sum_{t \to \pm \infty} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| \ge |t|} |\nabla_{t,x} u_F(t,x)|^2 dx \ge \int |\nabla u_0|^2 + u_1^2.$$
 (1.8)

In particular, the only solution u of (1.7) such that

$$\sum_{t} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| \ge |t|} |\nabla_{t,x} u(t,x)|^2 dx = 0$$
 (1.9)

is the null solution (see [10]). For even dimension, the quantitative estimate (1.8) fails for solutions of (1.7), even for radial data (see [7]). However, the fact that the property (1.9) implies $u \equiv 0$ is still valid (see [13, Proposition 1]).

It turns out that this property fails for some solutions of the nonlinear Eq. (1.1), but the study of this issue has been fundamental in the proofs of the results mentioned in the last paragraph. Of course, since solitary waves travel at velocity < 1, (1.9) holds if u is a solitary wave, and we conjecture that these solutions are the only ones satisfying (1.9). This conjecture was proved in [11] in space dimension 3, assuming that the solution is radial (see Propositions 2.1 and 2.2 there), and is the key ingredient in the proof of the soliton resolution in that article. The proof is specific to the 3-dimensional radial wave equation and cannot be generalized to a different dimension.

Note that the knowledge, from the articles cited above, that the soliton resolution conjecture holds along a sequence of times reduces the proof of the soliton resolution for all times to the understanding of the dynamics of the equation close to a sum of solitons, that are decoupled by scaling and space translations. It is important in particular to understand which solutions of (1.1) satisfy (1.9) in a neighborhood of such a multi-soliton. In this article, we initiate this program by considering the case of the neighborhood of the ground state soliton W, proving, when N is odd, an analog of (1.8) for the linearized equation around W:

$$\partial_t^2 u + L_W u = 0, (1.10)$$

where L_W is the linearized operator around W:

$$L_W = -\Delta - \frac{N+2}{N-2} W^{\frac{4}{N-2}},\tag{1.11}$$

and more generally for the linearized equation around W_{ℓ} (see equation (1.13) below).

We also give an application to the nonlinear equation (1.1) proving that in space dimensions 3 and 5, the only solutions satisfying a slightly stronger statement than (1.9), in a neighborhood of the solitary waves W_{ℓ} is a solitary wave (see Corollary 2).

Define:

$$\mathcal{Z} = \left\{ Z \in \dot{H}^1 : L_W Z = 0 \right\}.$$

Let

$$\Lambda W := x \cdot \nabla W + \left(\frac{N}{2} - 1\right) W.$$

Since (1.1) is invariant by scaling and space translation, we have

$$\Lambda W \in \mathcal{Z}, \quad \partial_{x_j} W \in \mathcal{Z}, \ j \in [1, N],$$

where $[1, N] = \{1, ..., N\}$. Furthermore the following nondegeneracy property of W is known (see e.g. [32])

$$\mathcal{Z} = \operatorname{span} \left\{ \Lambda W, \ \partial_{x_j} W, \ j \in [1, N] \right\}.$$

Note that for all $j \in [1, N]$, $\partial_{x_j} W \in L^2$, and that $\Lambda W \in L^2$ if and only if $N \ge 5$. Define

$$\mathcal{Z} = (\mathcal{Z} \times \mathcal{Z}) \cap \mathcal{H},\tag{1.12}$$

which is a finite dimensional subspace of \mathcal{H} . Indeed, \mathcal{Z} is spanned by $(\Lambda W, 0)$, $(\partial_{x_j} W, 0)$, $(0, \partial_{x_j} W)$ if N = 3 and 4, and by $(\Lambda W, 0)$, $(0, \Lambda W)$, $(\partial_{x_j} W, 0)$, $(0, \partial_{x_j} W)$ if $N \geq 5$. Note that if u is a solution of (1.10) with initial data $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{Z}$, then $u(t, x) = u_0(x) + tu_1(x)$.

Let $\ell \in \mathbb{R}^N$ such that $|\ell| < 1$. Linearizing the Eq. (1.1) around W_{ℓ} we obtain the following generalization of (1.10):

$$\partial_t^2 u - \Delta u - \frac{N+2}{N-2} W_{\ell}^{\frac{4}{N-2}} u = 0.$$
 (1.13)

Note that the linear potential in (1.13) is now time-dependent. Let us mention that the global well-posedness of Eq. (1.13) is easy to prove. Indeed, the local well-posedness can be proved by a fixed point argument relying on the Strichartz inequality recalled in (2.4) below and on the Hölder inequality:

$$\left\|W_{\boldsymbol{\ell}}^{\frac{4}{N-2}}u\right\|_{L^{1}(I,L^{2})}\leq \left\|W_{\boldsymbol{\ell}}^{\frac{4}{N-2}}\right\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N+4}}\left(I,L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{3}}\right)}\left\|u\right\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}(I\times\mathbb{R}^{N})},$$

where I is a bounded interval. By linearity of the equation and the fact that the $L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{3}}$ norm of $W_{\ell}(t)$ is independent of t, the time of existence obtained by this argument is independent of the initial data and of the initial time, and the global well-posedness follows. Note however that this does not yield a solution which is uniformly bounded in the energy norm, but in fact can grow exponentially in this norm.

Consider the finite dimensional subspace of \mathcal{H}

$$\mathcal{Z}_{\ell} = \left\{ (\mathcal{L}_{\ell}(v_0(x) + tv_1(x)), \, \partial_t \mathcal{L}_{\ell}(v_0(x) + tv_1(x)))_{|t=0}, \, (v_0, v_1) \in \mathcal{Z} \right\}.$$

The solution of (1.13) with initial data $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{Z}_{\ell}$ is exactly:

$$u(t, x) = u_0(x - t\ell) + t(\ell \cdot \nabla u_0 + u_1)(x - t\ell). \tag{1.14}$$

Indeed, assume $\ell = \ell(1, 0, ..., 0)$ to fix ideas, so that

$$\mathcal{L}_{\ell}(v(t,x)) = v\left(\frac{t - x_1 \ell}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, \frac{x_1 - t \ell}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, x'\right), \quad x' := (x_2, \dots, x_N).$$

Then

$$\mathcal{L}_{\ell}(v_0(x) + tv_1(x)) = v_0 \left(\frac{x_1 - t\ell}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, x' \right) - \frac{\ell(x_1 - t\ell)}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}} v_1 \left(\frac{x_1 - t\ell}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, x' \right) + t\sqrt{1 - \ell^2} v_1 \left(\frac{x_1 - t\ell}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, x' \right).$$

This proves that solutions of (1.13) with initial data in \mathbb{Z}_{ℓ} are of the form $A(x - t\ell) + tB(x - t\ell)$. Letting t = 0 in this formula (and its time derivative) we see that $u_0 = A$ and $u_1 = -\ell \cdot \nabla A + B$, which yields (1.14).

Using (1.14), one can check that for these solutions (1.9) holds. The main result of this article proves that the solutions of (1.13) with initial data in \mathcal{Z}_{ℓ} are (at least in odd space dimensions) the only solutions of (1.13) such that (1.9) holds. If V is a closed subspace of \mathcal{H} , we denote by V^{\perp} its orthogonal complement in \mathcal{H} and by π_V the orthogonal projection on V. Then:

Theorem 1. Assume $N \geq 3$ is odd, and let $\eta_0 \in (0, 1)$. Then there exists a constant $C(N, \eta_0) > 0$ such that for all $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$, for all $\ell \in \mathbb{R}^N$ with $|\ell| \leq \eta_0$,

$$\left\| \pi_{\mathcal{Z}_{\ell}^{\perp}}(u_0, u_1) \right\|^2 \le C(N, \eta_0) \sum_{\perp} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t|} |\nabla_{t, x} u(t, x)|^2, \tag{1.15}$$

where u is the solution of (1.13) with initial data (u_0, u_1) .

Theorem 1 will be used in [15] to prove the soliton resolution in general odd space dimension, in a radial context, for \mathcal{H} -bounded solutions.

We will also prove, as a consequence of Theorem 1:

Corollary 2. Assume $N \in \{3, 5\}$. Let $\eta_0 \in (0, 1)$. There exists a constant $\varepsilon_0 = \varepsilon_0(\eta_0) > 0$ such that, for any $\ell \in \mathbb{R}^N$ with $|\ell| \le \eta_0$, for all $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$ such that $\|(u_0, u_1) - \vec{W}_{\ell}(0)\|_{\mathcal{H}} \le \varepsilon_0$, the solution u of (1.1) with initial data (u_0, u_1) satisfies one of the following:

• *u* is a traveling wave, i.e. there exists $\lambda > 0$, $\ell_0 \in \mathbb{R}^N$ with $|\ell_0| < 1$ and $X \in \mathbb{R}^N$ such that

$$u(t,x) = \frac{1}{\lambda^{\frac{N-2}{2}}} W_{\ell_0}\left(\frac{t}{\lambda}, \frac{x-X}{\lambda}\right). \tag{1.16}$$

• There exists $X \in \mathbb{R}^N$, $|X| \lesssim \varepsilon_0$ such that, when N = 5, for all small $\tau_0 > 0$, the solution u of (1.1) is well defined for $\{|x - X| > |t| - \tau_0, t \in \mathbb{R}\}$ and satisfies:

$$\sum_{t} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x - X| \ge |t| - \tau_0} \left| \nabla_{t, x} u(t, x) \right|^2 dx > 0.$$
 (1.17)

For N = 3, (1.17) holds for $\tau_0 = 0$

(See Theorems 5.1 and 5.2 for more precise statements, and Sect. 2 for the definition of a solution of (1.1) outside a wave cone).

Combining the preceding corollary with the soliton resolution up to a sequence of times proved in [8], we can also prove

Corollary 3. Assume $N \in \{3, 5\}$. Let $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$ be such that $E(u_0, u_1) < 2E(W, 0)$. If the solution u of (1.1) with initial data (u_0, u_1) is global and is not a traveling wave then there exists $\tau_0 > 0$, such that (1.17) holds.

Since $E(u_0, u_1) < 2E(W, 0)$ in Corollary 3, the assumption that u is not a traveling wave is equivalent to the fact that u is not of the form (1.16).

We believe that Corollaries 2 and Corollaries 3 are also true for all N odd, however our proof of Corollary 2 cannot be carried out in dimension $N \ge 7$ because of a technical difficulty due to the weaker long-time perturbation theory statement available in these dimensions. Let us mention however that in large odd dimension, Corollary 3 remains valid, for radial solutions, as a consequence of [33] and Theorem 1:

Proposition 4. Assume $N \geq 7$. Let $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$, radial and such that $E(u_0, u_1) < 2E(W, 0)$. If the solution u of (1.1) with initial data (u_0, u_1) is global and is not a stationary solution, then there exists $\tau_0 > 0$, such that (1.17) holds with X = 0.

We refer to [33, Theorem 1.4] for the proof of the soliton resolution conjecture for all times, in the odd-dimensional radial setting, with an assumption similar to $E(u_0, u_1) < 2E(W, 0)$,

We will prove Corollary 3 and Proposition 4 in Sect. 5.5. Let us mention that the conclusion of Proposition 4 remains valid, in a radial setting, without the assumption $E(u_0, u_1) < 2E(W, 0)$. In other words, in odd space dimension, there is no pure radial multisoliton for Eq. (1.1), in sharp contrast with the completely integrable case. We will obtain this stronger statement, as a byproduct of our proof of the soliton resolution conjecture, in our subsequent paper [15].

The analog of Theorem 1, in the case of the free wave equation in odd space dimensions was proved by the authors in [10], using the explicit representation formula for the free wave equation. Note that in the free case, no orthogonal projection is needed, since the analog of \mathcal{Z}_{ℓ} is $\{(0,0)\}$. To treat the linearized operator, we first consider $|x| > R_0$, R_0 large, so as to treat the linearized operator as a perturbation of the free one. This makes it necessary to use the version of the "channel" property introduced by the authors in [9, Lemma 4.2], extended to N=5 in [24, Proposition 4.1] and to general odd N in [23]. Here a projection is needed, and it is the orthogonal projection to the orthogonal complement of specific subspaces, whose dimension increases with N (see Theorem 4.6 below). For the non-radial free case, more exceptional subspaces can be seen to arise, each one for each spherical harmonic degree. The main challenge that we need to overcome, to establish Theorem 1, is to eliminate the redundant counterexamples that arise from the use of [23], as we take $R_0 \to 0$.

The outline of the paper is as follows. After some preliminaries (Sect. 2), we reduce in Sect. 3 the proof of Theorem 1 to the proof of a uniqueness result on solutions of the linearized Eq. (1.10) (Theorem 3.1), which is a weaker, qualitative version of Theorem 1. This section relies on the Lorentz transformation and the profile decomposition of [2]. In Sect. 4, we prove the uniqueness Theorem 3.1. Projecting on spherical harmonics, it is sufficient to study a family of radial wave equations with a potential in odd space dimensions, which we do using the lower energy bound for the free wave equation obtained in [23]. In Sect. 5 we prove two rigidity theorems, which imply Corollary 2, for solutions of the nonlinear wave equation in space dimension N=3 and N=5. The main tool is Theorem 1. We also prove Corollary 3 and Proposition 4, using the soliton resolution for a sequence of times (from [8,33]) and, in the nonradial case, Theorem 1. In Appendix A we recall some useful facts about the Lorentz transformation for Eq. (1.1).

2. Preliminaries

2.1. Duhamel formulation and Strichartz estimates. We denote by $S_L(t)$ the linear wave evolution:

$$S_L(t)(u_0, u_1) = \cos(t\sqrt{-\Delta})u_0 + \frac{\sin(t\sqrt{-\Delta})}{\sqrt{-\Delta}}u_1, \tag{2.1}$$

so that the general solution (in the Duhamel sense) of

$$\begin{cases} (\partial_t^2 - \Delta)u = f \\ \vec{u}_{\uparrow t = t_0} = (u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}, \end{cases}$$
 (2.2)

where *I* is an interval and $t_0 \in I$ is

$$u(t) = S_L(t - t_0)(u_0, u_1) + \int_{t_0}^t S_L(t - s)(0, f(s)) ds.$$
 (2.3)

We note that by finite speed of propagation, for any $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^N$ and any $R \ge 0$, the restriction of u to $\{(t, x) \in I \times \mathbb{R}^N : |x - x_0| > |t - t_0| + R\}$ depends only on the restriction of f to $\{(t, x) \in I \times \mathbb{R}^N : |x - x_0| > |t - t_0| + R\}$ and the restriction of (u_0, u_1) to $\{x \in \mathbb{R}^N : |x - x_0| > R\}$. We need to introduce function spaces adapted to the Cauchy theory in large space

dimension. Define $S(I) := L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}} (I \times \mathbb{R}^N)$ and:

$$W(I) := L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-1}} \left(I, \, \dot{B}_{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-1},2}^{\frac{1}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^N) \right), \ W'(I) := L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N+3}} \left(I, \, \dot{B}_{\frac{2(N+1)}{N+3},2}^{\frac{1}{2}}(\mathbb{R}^N) \right)$$

(where $B_{p,2}^{\frac{1}{2}}$ are the usual Besov spaces (see e.g. [3, §6.3])). We have the following Strichartz estimate: if u satisfies (2.3) on I, with $f = f_1 + f_2$, then

$$\mathbf{1}_{\{N \leq 6\}} \|u\|_{L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}\left(I, L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}(\mathbb{R}^N)\right)} + \sup_{t \in \mathbb{R}} \|\vec{u}(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}} + \|u\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}\left(I \times \mathbb{R}^N\right)} + \|u\|_{W(I)}
\lesssim \|\vec{u}(0)\|_{\mathcal{H}(I)} + \|f_1\|_{W'(I)} + \|f_2\|_{L^1(I, L^2)}.$$
(2.4)

Note that the bound of the $L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}(I, L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}(\mathbb{R}^N))$ norm is only available in space dimension $N \leq 6$. We will use it for the proof of Corollary 2 in space dimensions 3 and 5

We will also need the fact that the spaces W'(I) can be localized in the exterior of wave cones. Let, for T > 0, $R \ge 0$,

$$\Gamma_R(T) := \{(t, x) : 0 \le t \le T, |t| > |x| + R\}.$$

Then there is a constant C > 0 (independent of T and R) such that (see [5], [13, Lemma 2.3])

$$\| \mathbb{1}_{\Gamma_R(T)} f \|_{W'((0,T))} \le C \| f \|_{W'(0,T)}.$$
 (2.5)

Furthermore we have the following chain rule for fractional derivatives ([13, Remark 2.4]):

$$\|1\!\!1_{\Gamma_0(T)}F(u)\|_{W'((0,T))} \le C\|1\!\!1_{\Gamma_0(T)}u\|_{S((0,T))}^{\frac{4}{N-2}}\|u\|_{W((0,T))}. \tag{2.6}$$

2.2. Profile decomposition. Let $\{(u_{0,n},u_{1,n})\}_n$ be a bounded sequence of radial functions in \mathcal{H} . We say that it admits a profile decomposition if for all $j \geq 1$, there exist a solution U_F^j to the free wave equation with initial data in \mathcal{H} and sequences of parameters $\{\lambda_{j,n}\}_n \in (0,\infty)^{\mathbb{N}}, \{t_{j,n}\}_n \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathbb{N}}, \{x_{j,n}\}_n \in (\mathbb{R}^N)^{\mathbb{N}}$ such that

$$j \neq k \Longrightarrow \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\lambda_{j,n}}{\lambda_{k,n}} + \frac{\lambda_{k,n}}{\lambda_{j,n}} + \frac{|t_{j,n} - t_{k,n}|}{\lambda_{j,n}} + \frac{|x_{j,n} - x_{k,n}|}{\lambda_{j,n}} = +\infty, \tag{2.7}$$

and, denoting

$$U_{F,n}^{j}(t,r) = \frac{1}{\lambda_{j,n}^{\frac{N}{2}-1}} U_F^{j} \left(\frac{t - t_{j,n}}{\lambda_{j,n}}, \frac{x - x_{j,n}}{\lambda_{j,n}} \right), \quad j \ge 1$$
 (2.8)

$$w_n^J(t) = S_L(t)(u_{0,n}, u_{1,n}) - \sum_{i=1}^J U_{L,n}^j(t),$$
(2.9)

one has

$$\lim_{J \to \infty} \limsup_{n \to \infty} \|w_n^J\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}(\mathbb{R}^{N+1})} = 0.$$
 (2.10)

We recall (see [2,4]) that any bounded sequence in \mathcal{H} has a subsequence that admits a profile decomposition.

2.3. Wave equation with potential outside a wave cone. If $R \ge 0$ and $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$, we will denote

$$\|(u_0, u_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}(R)}^2 = \int_{|x|>R} (|\nabla u_0(x)|^2 + u_1^2(x)) dx.$$

Lemma 2.1. Let $N \ge 3$ and $M \in (0, \infty)$. There exists $C_M > 0$ such that for all $R \ge 0$, for all $V \in L_{loc}^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N+4}} \left(\mathbb{R}, L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{3}} \left(\mathbb{R}^N\right)\right)$ with

$$\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x|>R+|t|\}} V \|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N+4}} \left(\mathbb{R}, L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{3}} (\mathbb{R}^N)\right)} \le M, \tag{2.11}$$

for all solutions u of

$$\partial_t^2 u - \Delta u + V u = f_1 + f_2, \quad \vec{u}_{\uparrow t=0} = (u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}(R),$$
 (2.12)

where $\mathbb{1}_{\{|x|>R+|t|\}}f_1 \in W'(\mathbb{R})$, $\mathbb{1}_{\{|x|>R+|t|\}}f_2 \in L^1(\mathbb{R}, L^2(\mathbb{R}^N))$, one has:

$$\mathbf{1}_{\{N \leq 6\}} \| u \, \mathbf{1}_{\{|x| > R + |t|\}} \|_{L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}} \left(\mathbb{R}, L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}\right)} \\
+ \| u \, \mathbf{1}_{\{|x| > R + |t|\}} \|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}} (\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^{N})} + \sup_{t \in \mathbb{R}} \| \mathbf{1}_{\{|x| > R + |t|\}} \nabla_{t,x} u(t) \|_{L^{2}} \\
\leq C_{M} \left(\| (u_{0}, u_{1}) \|_{\mathcal{H}(R)} + \| \mathbf{1}_{\{|x| > R + |t|\}} f_{1} \|_{W'(\mathbb{R})} + \| \mathbf{1}_{\{|x| > R + |t|\}} f_{2} \|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}, L^{2})} \right).$$
(2.13)

Proof. Let

$$A := \|(u_0, u_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}(R)} + \|\mathbb{1}_{\{|x| > R + |t|\}} f_1\|_{W'(\mathbb{R})} + \|\mathbb{1}_{\{|x| > R + |t|\}} f_2\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}, L^2)}.$$

By Strichartz inequality, for all T > 0,

$$\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x|>R+|t|\}} u \|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}([0,T]\times\mathbb{R}^N)} \lesssim \| 1\!\!1_{\{|x|>R+|t|\}} V u \|_{L^1((0,T),L^2)} + A.$$

Using Hölder inequality in the space variable, we deduce

$$\begin{split} & \left\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x|>R+|t|\}} u \right\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}\left([0,T]\times\mathbb{R}^N\right)} \\ & \lesssim A + \int_0^T \left\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x|>R+|t|\}} V \right\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{3}}} \left\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x|>R+|t|\}} u \right\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}} dt, \end{split}$$

and thus, using a Grönwall type inequality (Lemma 8.1 of [17]) we obtain

$$\|1\!\!1_{\{|x|>R+|t|\}}u\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}([0,T]\times\mathbb{R}^N)}\leq C_MA.$$

Using Strichartz and Hölder's inequalities again we deduce the rest of (2.13). \Box

As a consequence of Lemma 2.1, one can obtain an asymptotic formula, outside a wave cone, for solutions of the wave Eq. (2.12). For simplicity, we restrict ourselves to the linearized Eq. (1.13). However we remark for further use that the same result holds when W_{ℓ} is replaced by any solitary wave Q_{ℓ} in (1.13).

Corollary 2.2. Assume $N \geq 3$. Then for all $\ell \in \mathbb{R}^N$ such that $|\ell| < 1$, there exists a bounded linear map

$$\Phi: \mathcal{H} \longrightarrow \left(L^2([0, +\infty) \times S^{N-1})\right)^2$$
$$(u_0, u_1) \longmapsto (H_+, H_-)$$

such that, denoting by u the solution of (1.13) with initial data (u_0, u_1) at t = 0, we have

$$\lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|t|}^{\infty} \int_{S^{N-1}} \left| r^{\frac{N-1}{2}} \partial_r u(t, r\theta) - H_{\pm}(r - |t|, \theta) \right|^2 d\sigma(\theta) dr = 0$$

$$\lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|t|}^{\infty} \int_{S^{N-1}} \left| r^{\frac{N-1}{2}} \partial_t u(t, r\theta) \mp H_{\pm}(r - |t|, \theta) \right|^2 d\sigma(\theta) dr = 0$$

$$\lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| \ge |t|} |\partial u(t, x)|^2 + \frac{1}{|x|^2} |u(t, x)|^2 dx = 0.$$

If one fixes $\eta_0 \in (0, 1)$, the operator norm of Ψ is bounded uniformly with respect to ℓ such that $|\ell| \leq \eta_0$.

We note that a small variant of the proof shows the existence of a linear map Ψ : $(u_0, u_1) \mapsto G_{\pm} \in L^2_{loc}(\mathbb{R} \times S^N)$ such that, for all $A \in \mathbb{R}$,

$$\lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|t|+A}^{\infty} \int_{S^{N-1}} \left| r^{\frac{N-1}{2}} \partial_r u(t, r\theta) - G_{\pm}(r - |t|, \theta) \right|^2 d\sigma(\theta) dr = 0$$

$$\lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|t|+A}^{\infty} \int_{S^{N-1}} \left| r^{\frac{N-1}{2}} \partial_t u(t, r\theta) \mp G_{\pm}(r - |t|, \theta) \right|^2 d\sigma(\theta) dr = 0$$

$$\lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t|+A} |\partial_t u(t, x)|^2 + \frac{1}{|x|^2} |u(t, x)|^2 dx = 0.$$

By Corollary 2.2, the restriction of G_{\pm} to $[0, +\infty) \times S^{N-1}$ belongs to $L^2([0, +\infty) \times S^{N-1})$. However, G_{\pm} is not, in general, an element of $L^2(\mathbb{R} \times S^{N-1})$, as shows the example of the solution $u(t, r) = e^{\omega t} \mathcal{Y}(x)$, where $-\omega^2$ is the negative eigenvalue of L_W , and $\mathcal{Y}(x)$ the corresponding eigenfunction. In this case it follows from the asymptotics of \mathcal{Y} (see [30], [12, Proposition 3.9]) that $G_+(\eta, \theta) = e^{-\omega \eta} V(\theta)$ for some function $V \in L^2(S^{N-1}) \setminus \{0\}$ and $G_- \equiv 0$.

Proof of Corollary 2.2. We focus on the case $t \to +\infty$ and the construction of H_+ to lighten notations. It is known (see e.g. [18,19] and [14, Appendix B]) that for all $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$, there exists $G_+ \in L^2(\mathbb{R} \times S^{N-1})$ such that, denoting by u_F the solution of the free wave equation with initial data (u_0, u_1) we have

$$\begin{split} \lim_{t\to+\infty} \int_0^\infty \int_{S^{N-1}} \left| r^{\frac{N-1}{2}} \partial_r u_F(t,r\theta) - G_+(r-|t|,\theta) \right|^2 d\theta \, dr &= 0 \\ \lim_{t\to+\infty} \int_0^\infty \int_{S^{N-1}} \left| r^{\frac{N-1}{2}} \partial_t u_F(t,r\theta) - G_+(r-|t|,\theta) \right|^2 d\theta \, dr &= 0 \\ \lim_{t\to+\infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}^N} \left| \partial u_F(t,x) \right|^2 + \frac{1}{|x|^2} |u_F(t,x)|^2 \, dx &= 0, \end{split}$$

and that $(u_0, u_1) \mapsto G_+$ is a one to one isometry from \mathcal{H} to $L^2(\mathbb{R} \times S^{N-1})$. To prove the corollary, it is thus sufficient to construct a bounded linear operator

$$\Phi: \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{H}$$
$$(u_0, u_1) \mapsto (\tilde{u}_0, \tilde{u}_1),$$

such that, if \tilde{u}_F is the solution of the free wave equation (1.7) with initial data (\tilde{u}_0 , \tilde{u}_1), and u the solution of (3.15) with initial data (u_0 , u_1), one has

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \int_{|x| > |t|} \left| \nabla_{t,x} \tilde{u}_F(t,x) - \nabla_{t,x} u(t,x) \right|^2 dx = 0.$$

By Lemma 2.1, there exists C > 0 (depending only on η_0) such that for all $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$, one has

$$\| \mathbb{1}_{\{|x| \ge |t|\}} u \|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}([0,+\infty) \times \mathbb{R}^N)} \le C \| (u_0, u_1) \|_{\mathcal{H}}. \tag{2.14}$$

We define \tilde{u} as the solution of

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t^2 \tilde{u} - \Delta \tilde{u} = \frac{N+2}{N-2} 1_{\{|x| \ge |t|\}} |W_{\ell}|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} u \\ \vec{u}_{\restriction t = 0} = (u_0, u_1). \end{cases}$$

By finite speed of propagation

$$|x| > t > 0 \Longrightarrow u(t, x) = \tilde{u}(t, x).$$
 (2.15)

Furthermore, letting

$$(\tilde{u}_0, \tilde{u}_1) = (u_0, u_1) + \int_0^{+\infty} \vec{S}_L(-s) \left(0, \frac{N+2}{N-2} \mathbb{1}_{\{|x| \ge |s|\}} |W_{\ell}|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} u(s)\right) ds,$$

and

$$\tilde{u}_F = S_L(t)(\tilde{u}_0, \tilde{u}_1),$$

we see that

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \left\| \vec{\tilde{u}}_F(t) - \vec{\tilde{u}}(t) \right\|_{\mathcal{H}} = 0. \tag{2.16}$$

Indeed,

$$\begin{split} \tilde{u}_F(t) &= S_L(t)(u_0, u_1) + \int_0^{+\infty} S_L(t-s) \left(0, \frac{N+2}{N-2} 1\!\!1_{\{|x| \ge |s|\}} |W_\ell|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} u(s) \right) ds \\ &= \tilde{u}(t) + \int_t^{+\infty} S_L(t-s) \left(0, \frac{N+2}{N-2} 1\!\!1_{\{|x| \ge |s|\}} |W_\ell|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} u(s) \right) ds, \end{split}$$

which proves (2.16). Combining (2.15) and (2.16), we have proved the corollary.

3. Reduction to a Uniqueness Theorem

In this section we reduce the proof of Theorem 1 to the following uniqueness theorem:

Theorem 3.1. Assume $N \geq 3$ is odd. For any solution u of (1.10) with initial data $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$, if

$$\sum_{t \to \pm \infty} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{\{|x| > |t|\}} |\nabla_{t,x} u(t,x)|^2 dx = 0, \tag{3.1}$$

then $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{Z}$.

Note that Theorem 3.1 concerns the linearized equation (1.10) around W and not the more general linearized equation (1.13) around the Lorentz transform of W.

The proof is divided into two steps. In Sect. 3.1, we use the Lorentz transformation to reduce the proof of Theorem 1 to the case $\ell = 0$, i.e. to a statement on the linearized equation (1.10). In Sect. 3.2, we prove, using profile decomposition, that Theorem 3.1 implies Theorem 1.

3.1. Lorentz transformation. In this subsection we prove that the following theorem implies Theorem 1:

Theorem 3.2. Assume $N \ge 3$ is odd. Then there exists a constant C > 0 such that for all $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$,

$$\frac{1}{C} \int |\nabla u_0(x)|^2 + (u_1(x))^2 dx \le \|\pi_{\mathcal{Z}}(u_0, u_1)\|^2
+ \sum_{\pm} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| \ge |t|} |\nabla_{t,x} u(t, x)|^2, \quad (3.2)$$

where u is the solution of (1.10) with initial data (u_0, u_1) .

We first need a trace property related to the Lorentz transformation. Let $\ell \in \mathbb{R}^N$ with $|\ell| < 1$. Define the map \mathcal{T}_{ℓ} as follows. If $(u_0, u_1) \in \left(C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)\right)^2$ and u is the solution of (1.10) with initial data (u_0, u_1) , then

$$\mathcal{T}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}}(u_0,u_1) = (\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}}(u),\partial_t \mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}}(u))_{\restriction t = 0}.$$

Here $\mathcal{L}_{\ell}u$ is the Lorentz transform of u, defined in (1.4). Note that

$$\mathcal{T}_{\ell}: \left(C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)\right)^2 \to \left(C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)\right)^2.$$

Lemma 3.3. The map \mathcal{T}_{ℓ} can be extended to a bounded linear isomorphism from \mathcal{H} to \mathcal{H} . Furthermore, for all $\eta_0 \in (0, 1)$, there exists a constant C > 0 such that for all $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$, for all $\ell \in \mathbb{R}^N$ with $|\ell| \leq \eta_0$,

$$\frac{1}{C} \| \mathcal{T}_{\ell}(u_0, u_1) \|_{\mathcal{H}} \le \| (u_0, u_1) \|_{\mathcal{H}} \le C \| \mathcal{T}_{\ell}(u_0, u_1) \|_{\mathcal{H}}. \tag{3.3}$$

Proof. In all of the proof we fix $\eta_0 \in (0, 1)$ and $\ell \in \mathbb{R}^N$ with $|\ell| \le \eta_0$. The letter C will denote a constant, that may change from line to line, depends on η_0 but not on ℓ . We will assume without loss of generality that

$$\boldsymbol{\ell} = \ell(1, 0, \dots, 0).$$

Step 1. (Left-hand bound) In this step we assume $(u_0, u_1) \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ and prove the left-hand inequality in (3.3). We let \tilde{u} be the solution of

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t^2 \tilde{u} - \Delta \tilde{u} = \frac{N+2}{N-2} W^{\frac{4}{N-2}} 1_{\{|x| \ge |t|\}} u \\ \vec{u}_{|t=0} = (u_0, u_1). \end{cases}$$

By finite speed of propagation, $u(t, x) = \tilde{u}(t, x)$ for |x| > |t|. Denoting $x' = (x_2, \dots, x_N)$ we have

$$\mathcal{T}_{\ell}(u_0, u_1)(x) = \left(u(Y_{\ell}), \frac{1}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}} \partial_t u(Y_{\ell}) - \frac{\ell}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}} \partial_{x_1} u(Y_{\ell}) \right),$$

where
$$Y_{\ell} = \left(\frac{-\ell x_1}{\sqrt{1-\ell^2}}, \frac{x_1}{\sqrt{1-\ell^2}}, x'\right)$$
. Since $\left(\frac{x_1}{\sqrt{1-\ell^2}}\right)^2 + (x')^2 \ge \left(\frac{\ell x_1}{\sqrt{1-\ell^2}}\right)^2$, we deduce

$$\mathcal{T}_{\ell}(u_0, u_1) = (\mathcal{L}_{\ell}\tilde{u}, \partial_t \mathcal{L}_{\ell}\tilde{u})_{\restriction t = 0}.$$

We recall Lemma 2.2 of [25]: if $\partial_t^2 u - \Delta u = f$, then

$$\left\| \left(\mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}}(u), \partial_t \mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}}(u) \right)_{\restriction t = 0} \right\|_{\mathcal{H}} \leq C \left(\| (u_0, u_1) \|_{\mathcal{H}} + \| f \|_{L^1_t L^2_x} \right),$$

where the constant C > 0 depends only on η_0 . Note that in [25], the lemma is stated with $\eta_0 = \frac{1}{4}$, but that exactly the same proof works for any $\eta_0 \in (0, 1)$.

We thus obtain:

$$\begin{split} \|\mathcal{T}_{\ell}(u_0,u_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}} &\leq C \, \|(u_0,u_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}} + C \, \left\| \, 1\!\!1_{\{|x|>|t|\}} W^{\frac{4}{N-2}} u \, \right\|_{L^1_t L^2_x} \\ &\leq C \|(u_0,u_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}} + C \, \left\| \, 1\!\!1_{\{|x|>|t|\}} W^{\frac{4}{N-2}} \, \right\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N+4}}_t L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{3}}_x} \, \| \, 1\!\!1_{\{|x|>|t|\}} u \, \|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}_{t,x}}. \end{split}$$

Using that by Lemma 2.1

$$\|1\!\!1_{\{|x|>|t|\}}\tilde{u}\|_{L_{t}^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}} = \|1\!\!1_{\{|x|>|t|\}}u\|_{L_{t}^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}} \le C\|(u_{0},u_{1})\|_{\mathcal{H}},$$

we deduce

$$\|\mathcal{T}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}}(u_0,u_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}} \leq C\,\|(u_0,u_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}$$

which concludes this step.

Step 2. (Right-hand inequality) Note that by the first step, \mathcal{T}_{ℓ} extends to a bounded linear operator from \mathcal{H} to \mathcal{H} . In this step we construct the inverse $\widetilde{\mathcal{T}}_{\ell}$ of \mathcal{T}_{ℓ} and prove the right-hand inequality in (3.3). We define $\widetilde{\mathcal{T}}_{\ell}$ as follows.

Let $(v_0, v_1) \in (C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N))^2$, and consider the solution v of

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t^2 v - \Delta v = \frac{N+2}{N-2} W_\ell^{\frac{4}{N-2}} v \\ \vec{v}_{|t=0} = (v_0, v_1). \end{cases}$$
 (3.4)

Then $\widetilde{\mathcal{T}}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}}(v_0, v_1) := \left(\mathcal{L}_{-\boldsymbol{\ell}}(v), \partial_t \mathcal{L}_{-\boldsymbol{\ell}}(v)\right)_{\restriction t = 0}$. By the same argument as in Step 1,

$$\|\widetilde{\mathcal{T}}_{\ell}(v_0, v_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}} \le C \|(v_0, v_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}. \tag{3.5}$$

Let $(u_0, u_1) \in (C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N))^2$, and denote by u the solution of (1.10) with initial data (u_0, u_1) , and by $v = \mathcal{L}_{\ell}u$. Then v is the solution of (3.4) with initial data $\mathcal{T}_{\ell}(u_0, u_1)$, which shows that

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{T}}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}}(v_0, v_1) = \left(\mathcal{L}_{-\boldsymbol{\ell}} \mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}} u, \partial_t \mathcal{L}_{-\boldsymbol{\ell}} \mathcal{L}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}} u\right)_{\dagger t = 0} = (u_0, u_1).$$

Since $v = \mathcal{L}_{\ell}u$, we have proved

$$\widetilde{T}_{\ell} \circ T_{\ell}(u_0, u_1) = (u_0, u_1).$$

Using (3.5) and a density argument, we see that $\widetilde{\mathcal{T}}_{\ell}$ can be extended to a bounded linear map from \mathcal{H} to \mathcal{H} that satisfies $\widetilde{\mathcal{T}}_{\ell} \circ \mathcal{T}_{\ell} = \operatorname{Id}_{\mathcal{H}}$. The right-hand side inequality in (3.3) follows immediately. \square

We next prove that Theorem 3.2 implies Theorem 1.

Assume Theorem 3.2. We fix in all the proof $\eta_0 \in (0, 1)$, ℓ such that $|\ell| \le \eta_0$. As before C > 0 denotes a constant that might depend on η_0 but not on ℓ .

Step 1 (Lorentz transformation). In this step we prove that there exists a projection P_{ℓ} on \mathcal{H} , whose rank is exactly the dimension of \mathcal{Z}_{ℓ} , and such that for all $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$, the solution u of (1.13) satisfies

$$\frac{1}{C} \int |\nabla u_0(x)|^2 + (u_1(x))^2 dx \le \|P_{\ell}(u_0, u_1)\|^2
+ \sum_{t \to \pm \infty} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| \ge |t|} |\nabla_{t, x} u(t, x)|^2.$$
(3.6)

Using a density argument, it is sufficient to prove (3.6) for $(u_0, u_1) \in (C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N))^2$. Assuming (without loss of generality) that $\ell = (\ell, 0, ..., 0)$, and letting

$$v(t,x) = (\mathcal{L}_{\ell}u)(t,x) = u\left(\frac{t + \ell x_1}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, \frac{x_1 + t\ell}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, x'\right),$$

we see that v satisfies the Eq. (1.10). By Theorem 3.2, we obtain

$$\|\pi_{\mathcal{Z}}(v_0, v_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2 + \sum_{\pm} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t|} |\nabla_{t, x} v(t, x)|^2 dx \ge \frac{1}{C} \|(v_0, v_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2.$$
 (3.7)

We have $\|(u_0, u_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2 = \|\mathcal{T}_{\ell}(v_0, v_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2$ and thus, by Lemma 3.3,

$$\|(u_0, u_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2 \le C \|(v_0, v_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2. \tag{3.8}$$

Lemma 3.3 also implies

$$\|\pi_{\mathcal{Z}}(v_0, v_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2 = \|\pi_{\mathcal{Z}} \circ \mathcal{T}_{\ell}^{-1}(u_0, u_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2 \le C \|\mathcal{T}_{\ell} \circ \pi_{\mathcal{Z}} \circ \mathcal{T}_{\ell}^{-1}(u_0, u_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2.$$
(3.9)

Note that $P_{\ell} := \mathcal{T}_{\ell} \circ \pi_{\mathcal{Z}} \circ \mathcal{T}_{\ell}^{-1}$ is a projection of rank dim \mathcal{Z} . In view of (3.8) and (3.9), we are left with proving that $L_u \geq L_v$, where

$$L_u := \sum_{t \to \pm \infty} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t|} |\nabla_{t,x} u(t,x)|^2 dx,$$

and similarly for L_v . Note that L_u and L_v exist by Corollary 2.2.

Let $\mathcal{C}(T,\ell) = \left\{ (s,y) \in \mathbb{R}^{1+N} : |y| > |s| \text{ and } -T \le \frac{s-\ell y_1}{\sqrt{1-\ell^2}} \le T \right\}$. By the change of variable

$$(s, y) = \left(\frac{t + \ell x_1}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, \frac{x_1 + t\ell}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, x'\right), \quad (t, x) = \left(\frac{s - \ell y_1}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, \frac{y_1 - s\ell}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, y'\right)$$

we obtain

$$L_{v} = \lim_{T \to \infty} \frac{1}{T} \int_{-T}^{+T} \int_{|x| > |t|} |\nabla_{t,x} v(t,x)|^{2} dx dt$$

$$= \lim_{T \to \infty} \frac{1}{T} \iint_{C(T,\ell)} \left[\frac{1 + \ell^{2}}{1 - \ell^{2}} \left((\partial_{s} u)^{2} + (\partial_{y_{1}} u)^{2} \right) + \frac{4\ell}{1 - \ell^{2}} \partial_{s} u \partial_{y_{1}} u + (\partial_{y'} u)^{2} \right] ds dy.$$
(3.10)

Hence

$$L_v \leq \frac{C}{T} \limsup_{T \to +\infty} \iint_{\mathcal{C}(T,\ell)} |\nabla_{s,y} u(s,y)|^2 ds dy.$$

Since $(u_0, u_1) \in (C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N))^2$, we know (using finite speed of propagation) that u(s, y) = 0 for $|y| \ge s + K_u$, where K_u is a constant depending on u. Thus, in $\mathcal{C}(T, \ell)$, we have

$$|s| \le T\sqrt{1 - \ell^2} + \ell|y| \le T\sqrt{1 - \ell^2} + \ell|s| + \ell K_u.$$

Hence $(1 - \ell)|s| \le T\sqrt{1 - \ell^2} + \ell K_u$, which implies

$$|s| \le c_{\ell} T + \frac{\ell}{1 - \ell} K_u, \quad c_{\ell} := \sqrt{\frac{1 + \ell}{1 - \ell}} > 1.$$

As a consequence,

$$L_{v} \leq \frac{C}{T} \limsup_{T \to +\infty} \int_{-c_{\ell}T - \frac{\ell}{1-\ell}K_{u}}^{c_{\ell}T + \frac{\ell}{1-\ell}K_{u}} \int_{|y| \geq |s|} |\nabla_{s,y}u(s,y)|^{2} dy ds$$

$$= \frac{C}{T} \limsup_{T \to +\infty} \int_{-c_{\ell}T}^{c_{\ell}T} \int_{|y| > |s|} |\nabla_{s,y} u(s,y)|^2 dy \, ds \le CL_u. \tag{3.11}$$

Combining with (3.8) and (3.9), we deduce (3.6).

Step 2 (Conclusion of the proof). We conclude the proof using elementary linear algebra. Recalling that

$$(z_0, z_1) \in \mathcal{Z}_{\ell} \Longrightarrow \lim_{t \to +\infty} \int_{|x| > |t|} |\nabla_{t, x} z(t, x)|^2 dx = 0, \tag{3.12}$$

we obtain with (3.6) that

$$(z_0, z_1) \in \mathcal{Z}_{\ell} \Longrightarrow C \|P_{\ell}(z_0, z_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2 \ge \|(z_0, z_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2.$$
 (3.13)

Since the dimension of \mathcal{Z}_{ℓ} and the rank of P_{ℓ} are equal, we deduce that the restriction of P_{ℓ} to \mathcal{Z}_{ℓ} is an isomorphism between \mathcal{Z}_{ℓ} and the image of P_{ℓ} .

Let $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$. Let (z_0, z_1) be the only element of \mathcal{Z}_{ℓ} such that

$$P_{\ell}(z_0, z_1) = P_{\ell}(u_0, u_1),$$

and let $(w_0, w_1) = (u_0, u_1) - (z_0, z_1)$, which is in the kernel of P_{ℓ} . Let w be the solution of (1.13) with initial data (w_0, w_1) . Then by (3.6),

$$\|(w_0, w_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2 \le C \sum_{\pm} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t|} |\nabla_{t,x} w(t, x)|^2 dx$$

$$\le C \sum_{\pm} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t|} |\nabla_{t,x} u(t, x)|^2 dx, \tag{3.14}$$

where we have used (3.12) to obtain the second line.

Since $\pi_{\mathcal{Z}_{W_{\bullet}}^{\perp}}(u_0, u_1) = \pi_{\mathcal{Z}_{W_{\bullet}}^{\perp}}(w_0, w_1)$, we deduce from (3.14):

$$\left\| \pi_{\mathcal{Z}_{W_{\ell}}^{\perp}}(u_0, u_1) \right\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2 \le C \sum_{t \to \pm \infty} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > [t]} |\nabla_{t, x} u(t, x)|^2 dx,$$

which concludes the proof of Theorem 1.

3.2. Reduction to a qualitative statement. In this subsection, we prove that Theorem 3.1 implies Theorem 3.2 (and thus, according to the preceding subsection, Theorem 1). The argument is quite general and works around any stationary solution. We will thus fix $Q \in \dot{H}^1$ such that $-\Delta Q = |Q|^{\frac{4}{N-2}}Q$ and consider the linearized equation

$$\partial_t^2 u + L_Q u = 0, (3.15)$$

where $L_Q := -\Delta - \frac{N+2}{N-2}|Q|^{\frac{4}{N-2}}$. We recall (see [11]) that Q is of class C^2 and

$$\exists C_Q > 0, \ \forall x \in \mathbb{R}^N, \ |Q(x)| \le \frac{C_Q}{1 + |x|^{N-2}}.$$
 (3.16)

Proposition 3.4. Assume that $N \geq 3$ is odd. Let A be a finite dimensional subspace of \mathcal{H} , and A^{\perp} the orthogonal complement of A in \mathcal{H} . We assume that the following implication is true:

$$(u_0, u_1) \in A^{\perp} \text{ and } \sum_{t \to \pm \infty} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| \ge |t|} |\nabla_{t,x} u(t, x)|^2 = 0$$

 $\implies (u_0, u_1) \equiv (0, 0).$ (3.17)

Then there exists a constant C > 0 such that for all $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$,

$$\int |\nabla u_0(x)|^2 + (u_1(x))^2 dx$$

$$\leq C \|\pi_A(u_0, u_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2 + C \sum_{t \to \pm \infty} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| \geq |t|} |\nabla_{t, x} u(t, x)|^2, \tag{3.18}$$

where u is the solution of (1.10) with initial data $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$.

Remark 3.5. Assume that Theorem 3.1 holds. Then (3.17) holds and so, by Proposition 3.4, (3.18) holds with Q = W and $A = \mathbb{Z}$. We claim that the conclusion of Theorem 3.2 is true. Indeed, let $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$. Let w be the solution of (1.10) with initial data $\pi_{\mathbb{Z}}(u_0, u_1)$. We have

$$\lim_{t\to\pm\infty}\int_{|x|>|t|}|\nabla_{t,x}w(t,x)|^2\,dx=0.$$

Using (3.18) with $A = \mathcal{Z}$, we obtain, with \tilde{w} the solution of (1.10) with data $\pi_{\mathcal{Z}^{\perp}}(u_0, u_1)$, so that $u = w + \tilde{w}$,

$$\begin{split} \|\pi_{\mathbf{Z}^{\perp}}(u_{0}, u_{1})\|_{\mathcal{H}}^{2} &\leq C \sum_{\pm} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t|} |\nabla_{t, x} \tilde{w}(t, x)|^{2} dx \\ &= C \sum_{\pm} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t|} |\nabla_{t, x} u(t, x)|^{2} dx, \end{split}$$

which yields the conclusion of Theorem 3.2.

We now turn to the proof of Proposition 3.4.

We recall the following equirepartition of the energy outside the wave cone for the free wave equation (1.7) (see [10]).

Theorem 3.6. Assume that $N \ge 3$ is odd. Let u_F be a solution of (1.7) with initial data (u_0, u_1) at t = 0. Then

$$\sum_{t \to \pm \infty} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| \ge |t|} |\nabla_{t,x} u_F(t,x)|^2 dx = \int |\nabla u_0(x)|^2 + u_1(x)^2 dx.$$

A key ingredient of the proof of Proposition 3.4 is the following lemma:

Lemma 3.7. Let $\{u_n\}_n$ be a sequence of solutions of (3.15), with initial data

$$\vec{u}_{n \upharpoonright t=0} = (u_{0,n}, u_{1,n}) \in \mathcal{H},$$

such that

$$(u_{0,n}, u_{1,n}) \xrightarrow[n \to \infty]{} 0 \text{ in } \mathcal{H}.$$

Let $u_{F,n}$ be the solution of the free wave equation (1.7) with initial data

$$\vec{u}_{F,n} \upharpoonright_{t=0} = (u_{0,n}, u_{1,n}) \in \mathcal{H}.$$

Then

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \left(\sup_{t \in \mathbb{R}} \int_{|x| > |t|} |\nabla_{t,x} (u_n(t, x) - u_{F,n}(t, x))| \, dx \right) = 0. \tag{3.19}$$

Proof.

Step 1 (Convergence of the potential term to 0). Let

$$\varepsilon_n = \left\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x| \ge |t|\}} |Q|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} u_{F,n} \right\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R},L^2)}.$$

We first prove

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \varepsilon_n = 0. \tag{3.20}$$

Using the profile decomposition recalled in Sect. 2.2, it is sufficient to prove (3.20) assuming one of the following

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \|u_{F,n}\|_{L_{t,x}^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}} = 0 \tag{3.21}$$

or

$$u_{F,n} = \frac{1}{\lambda_{\infty}^{\frac{N}{2} - 1}} U_F\left(\frac{t - t_n}{\lambda_n}, \frac{x - x_n}{\lambda_n}\right)$$
(3.22)

where U_F is a finite energy solution of the free wave equation (1.7) and

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{|x_n| + |t_n|}{\lambda_n} + \frac{1}{\lambda_n} + \lambda_n = +\infty.$$
 (3.23)

Indeed, since by the assumptions of the lemma $\{(u_{0,n},u_{1,n})\}_n$ converges weakly to 0 in \mathcal{H} , there is no nonzero profile U_F^j in the profile decomposition of $\{(u_{0,n},u_{1,n})\}_n$ such that the corresponding sequence of parameters $\{\lambda_n^j,t_n^j,x_n^j\}_n$ satisfies

$$\limsup_{n\to\infty} \frac{|x_n^j|+|t_n^j|}{\lambda_n^j} + \frac{1}{\lambda_n^j} + \lambda_n^j < \infty.$$

Translating U_F in time and space and extracting subsequences if necessary, we can assume without loss of generality:

$$\lim_{n\to\infty} \frac{t_n}{\lambda_n} \in \{-\infty, 0, \infty\}, \quad \lim_{n\to\infty} \lambda_n \in \{0, 1, \infty\} \text{ and } \lim_{n\to\infty} \frac{|x_n|}{\lambda_n} \in \{0, \infty\}.$$
 (3.24)

Using (3.16), we have

$$Q^{\frac{4}{N-2}}1_{\{|x|\geq |t|\}} \in L_t^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N+4}} L_x^{\frac{2(N+1)}{3}}.$$
(3.25)

By Hölder's inequality,

$$\varepsilon_n \leq \left\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x| \geq |t|\}} |Q|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} \right\|_{L_t^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N+4}} L_x^{\frac{2(N+1)}{3}}} \left\| u_{F,n} \right\|_{L_t^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}}.$$

This proves that (3.21) implies (3.20). Next, we assume (3.22) and (3.23). By Strichartz estimate, $U_F \in L_{t,x}^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}$. By Hölder inequality and (3.25), we see that the map

$$U \mapsto 1_{\{|x|>|t|\}} |Q|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} U$$

is continuous from $L_{t,x}^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}$ to $L_t^1 L_x^2$. By density, we deduce that to prove (3.20), it is sufficient to check that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \left\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x| \ge |t|\}} |Q|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} \frac{1}{\lambda_n^{\frac{N}{2}-1}} U\left(\frac{t-t_n}{\lambda_n}, \frac{x-x_n}{\lambda_n}\right) \right\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}, L^2)} = 0$$
 (3.26)

whenever $U \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{1+N})$. For $R \gg 1$, we let

$$A_{n,R} = \left\{ (t,x) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^N, \ \frac{1}{R} \le \frac{|t - t_n|}{\lambda_n} \le R, \ \frac{1}{R} \le \frac{|x - x_n|}{\lambda_n} \le R \right\}.$$

Note that by (3.23), (3.24), at fixed R, for almost every (t, x) in $\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^N$,

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} 1_{A_{n,R}}(t, x) = 0. (3.27)$$

Denoting by

$$U_n(t,x) = \frac{1}{\lambda_n^{\frac{N}{2}-1}} U\left(\frac{t-t_n}{\lambda_n}, \frac{x-x_n}{\lambda_n}\right),\,$$

we see that

$$\begin{split} &\left\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x| \geq |t|\}} |Q|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} U_n \right\|_{L^1_t L^2_x} \\ &\leq \left\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x| \geq |t|\}} 1\!\!1_{A_{n,R}} |Q|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} U_n \right\|_{L^1_t L^2_x} + \left\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x| \geq |t|\}} 1\!\!1_{\mathcal{C}_{A_{n,R}}} |Q|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} U_n \right\|_{L^1_t L^2_x}. \end{split}$$

We have

$$\begin{split} & \left\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x| \geq |t|\}} 1\!\!1_{A_{n,R}} |Q|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} U_n \right\|_{L^1_t L^2_x} \\ & \leq \|U_n\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}_{t,x}} \left\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x| \geq t\}} |Q^{\frac{4}{N-2}} 1\!\!1_{A_{n,R}} \right\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N+4}}_t L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{3}}_x}, \end{split}$$

which goes to 0 as n goes to infinity by dominated convergence and (3.27). Furthermore, for large R, $1_{C_{A_{n,R}}}U_n = 0$ since U is compactly supported. This concludes the proof of (3.20).

Step 2. (End of the proof) We let \tilde{u}_n be the solution of

$$\partial_t^2 \tilde{u}_n - \Delta \tilde{u}_n - \frac{N+2}{N-2} \mathbb{1}_{\{|x| \ge |t|\}} |Q|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} \tilde{u}_n = 0$$
 (3.28)

with the same initial data as u_n at t = 0. By finite speed of propagation,

$$|x| > |t| \Longrightarrow \tilde{u}_n(t, x) = u_n(t, x),$$

and it is sufficient to prove (3.19) with \tilde{u}_n instead of u_n . Let $w_n = u_{F,n} - \tilde{u}_n$. Then

$$\begin{cases} (\partial_t^2 - \Delta)w_n = -\frac{N+2}{N-2} 1_{\{|x|>|t|\}} |Q|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} u_{F,n} + \frac{N+2}{N-2} 1_{\{|x|>|t|\}} |Q|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} w_n \\ \vec{w}_{n \mid t=0} = (0,0). \end{cases}$$
(3.29)

Hence for all T > 0,

$$\begin{split} & \left\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x|>|t|\}} w_n \right\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}([0,T]\times\mathbb{R}^N)} \lesssim \varepsilon_n + \left\| |Q|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} 1\!\!1_{\{|x|>|t|\}} w_n \right\|_{L^1_t([0,T],L^2_x)} \\ & \lesssim \varepsilon_n + \int_0^T \left\| |Q|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} 1\!\!1_{\{|x|>|t|\}} \right\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{3}}_x} \left\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x|>|t|\}} w_n(t) \right\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}_x} dt. \end{split}$$

Using a Grönwall type inequality (see e.g. Lemma 8.1 in [17]) and (3.25), we obtain that for all $T \ge 0$,

$$\|1_{\{|x|>|t|\}}w_n\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}([0,T]\times\mathbb{R}^N)} \le C_Q\varepsilon_n,$$

where C_Q depends only on $\|1\!\!1_{\{|x|>|t|\}}Q\|_{L_t^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N+4}}L_x^{\frac{2(N+1)}{3}}}$, and ε_n goes to 0 as n goes to infinity according to Step 1. The arbitrariness of T>0 and the same argument for T<0 imply

$$\|1\!\!1_{\{|x|>|t|\}}w_n\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}(\mathbb{R}_t\times\mathbb{R}^N)}\leq 3C_Q\varepsilon_n.$$

Going back to the Eq. (3.29) and using Strichartz estimates again, we deduce

$$\sup_{t\in\mathbb{R}}\|\vec{w}_n(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}}\lesssim \varepsilon_n\underset{n\to\infty}{\longrightarrow}0,$$

which concludes the proof of Lemma 3.7.

Proof of Proposition 3.4. We assume (3.17) and prove (3.18) by contradiction, assuming that there is a sequence $\{u_n\}_n$ of solutions of (3.15) with initial data $(u_{0,n}, u_{1,n})$ such that

$$\|(u_{0,n}, u_{1,n})\|_{\mathcal{H}} = 1$$
 (3.30)

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \left(\left\| \pi_A(u_{0,n}, u_{1,n}) \right\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2 + \sum_{\pm} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t|} |\nabla_{t,x} u_n(t,x)|^2 \right) = 0. \quad (3.31)$$

Extracting subsequences, we assume that $(u_{0,n}, u_{1,n})$ has a weak limit (u_0, u_1) in \mathcal{H} as $n \to \infty$. We distinguish between two cases.

Case 1. We first consider the case where $(u_0, u_1) \equiv (0, 0)$. Let $u_{F,n}$ be the solution of the free wave equation (1.7) with the same initial data as u_n at t = 0. Then

$$\|\vec{u}_{F,n}(0)\|_{\mathcal{H}} = 1$$

and, by (3.30), (3.31) and Lemma 3.7,

$$\lim_{n\to\infty} \left(\lim_{t\to\pm\infty} \int_{|x|>|t|} |\nabla_{t,x} u_{F,n}(t,x)|^2 dx \right) = 0.$$

This contradicts the equirepartition of the energy (Theorem 3.6) above.

Case 2. We next assume that $(u_0, u_1) \not\equiv (0, 0)$. Using the weak convergence of $(u_{0,n}, u_{1,n})$ to (u_0, u_1) , we obtain

$$(u_0, u_1) \in A^{\perp}. \tag{3.32}$$

We claim

$$\sum_{t \to \pm \infty} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t|} |\nabla_{t,x} u(t,x)|^2 dx = 0.$$
 (3.33)

In view of (3.32), (3.33) and since (u_0, u_1) is nonzero we would obtain a contradiction from (3.17). To conclude the proof of (3.18), we are thus reduced to proving (3.33).

For all n, we denote by $H_{\pm,n}$ the asymptotic states given by Corollary 2.2 (or rather its analog for the Eq. (3.15)), corresponding to the solution u_n of (3.15). By (3.31),

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \|H_{\pm,n}\|_{L^2([0,+\infty) \times S^{N-1})} = 0.$$

Using that the linear map Φ defined in the corollary is continuous

$$\mathcal{H} \to \left(L^2([0,+\infty) \times S^{N-1})\right)^2$$

for the strong topologies of these spaces, and thus also for the weak topologies, we obtain

$$H_{\pm,n} \xrightarrow[n \to \infty]{} H_{\pm}$$

weakly in $L^2([0, +\infty) \times S^{N-1})$. As a consequence, $H_{\pm} \equiv 0$. This means exactly that (3.33) holds, concluding the proof of (3.18). \square

4. Proof of the Uniqueness Theorem

In this Section, we prove the uniqueness Theorem 3.1. We will start, in Sect. 4.1 by projecting the Eq. (1.10) on spherical harmonics, which reduces the proof to the proof of a similar uniqueness result for a family of radial wave equations in odd space dimensions $D \ge N$. The next four subsections are dedicated to the proof of this result.

4.1. Reduction to a radial problem. Recall that the eigenfunctions of the Laplace-Beltrami operator on S^{N-1} are of the form $\Phi(\theta)$, where Φ is a homogeneous harmonic polynomial in the variables (x_1, \ldots, x_n) . If Φ is such a polynomial and $\nu \in \mathbb{N}$ is its degree, then $-\Delta_{S^{N-1}}u = \nu(\nu + N - 2)u$. Consider a Hilbert basis $(\Phi_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$ of the Laplace-Beltrami operator on S^{N-1} , and let $(\nu_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$ be the sequence of natural integers, so that for each $k \in \mathbb{N}$

$$-\Delta_{S^{N-1}}\Phi_k = \nu_k(\nu_k + N - 2)\Phi_k.$$

Let u be a solution of (1.10) such that (3.1) holds We let, for $t \in \mathbb{R}$ and r > 0,

$$u_k(t,r) = \int_{S^{N-1}} \Phi_k(\theta) u(t,r\theta) \, d\sigma(\theta).$$

We will identify the function u with the corresponding radial function on \mathbb{R}^N . We have

$$\vec{u}_k \in C^0(\mathbb{R}, \mathcal{H})$$

and

$$\partial_t^2 u_k - \Delta u_k + \frac{\nu_k (\nu_k + N - 2)}{r^2} u_k + \frac{N + 2}{N - 2} W^{\frac{4}{N - 2}} u_k = 0. \tag{4.1}$$

Letting $v_k = r^{-\nu_k} u_k$, and dropping the suffixes k to lighten notations (so that $\nu = \nu_k$, $\nu = \nu_k$), we obtain:

$$\partial_t^2 v - \Delta_D v - \frac{N+2}{N-2} W^{\frac{4}{N-2}} v = 0, \tag{4.2}$$

with initial data

$$\vec{v}_{\uparrow t=0} = (v_0, v_1) := r^{-v_k} \vec{u}_k(0),$$

where

$$\Delta_D = \partial_r^2 + \frac{D-1}{r} \partial_r$$

is the radial part of the Laplace operator in dimension $D = N + 2\nu$. Considering v as a radial function on \mathbb{R}^D , we see that

$$\vec{v} \in C^0\left(\mathbb{R}, (\dot{H}^1 \times L^2)(\mathbb{R}^D)\right),\tag{4.3}$$

and using (3.1), and that

$$\lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t|} \frac{1}{|x|^2} v^2(t, x) \, dx = 0,\tag{4.4}$$

we obtain

$$\lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|t|}^{+\infty} (\partial_{t,r} v)^2 r^{D-1} dr = 0.$$
 (4.5)

The limit (4.4) follows from (3.1) and the exterior Hardy's inequality (or from the asymptotic behavior of the solutions of (1.10), see Corollary (2.2)).

We note also that, for $j \in [1, N]$,

$$\partial_{x_j} W = -\frac{1}{N} \frac{x_j}{\left(1 + \frac{|x|^2}{N(N-2)}\right)^{\frac{N}{2}}},$$

and thus

$$\frac{1}{|x|}\partial_{x_j}W = -\frac{1}{N}\frac{\theta_j}{\left(1 + \frac{|x|^2}{N(N-2)}\right)^{\frac{N}{2}}},$$

where $\theta_j = x_j/|x| \in S^{N-1}$. Furthermore, $\theta \mapsto \theta_j$ is a spherical harmonic of degree 1 and $(\theta_j)_{j \in [\![1,N]\!]}$ spans the vector space of degree 1 spherical harmonics. As a consequence, we see that the proof of Theorem 3.1 reduces to the proof of the following proposition:

Proposition 4.1. Let N, D be two odd integers with $D \ge N$. Let v be a radial solution of (4.2) that satisfies (4.3) and (4.5). Then $\vec{v}(0) = (0,0)$ if $D \ge N + 4$. Furthermore, $\vec{v}(0)$ is an element of

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{span} \left\{ (\Lambda W, 0) \right\} & \text{if } N = D = 3, \\ \operatorname{span} \left\{ (\Lambda W, 0), (0, \Lambda W) \right\} & \text{if } N = D \ge 5, \\ \operatorname{span} \left\{ \left(\left(1 + \frac{|x|^2}{N(N-2)} \right)^{-\frac{N}{2}}, 0 \right), \left(0, \left(1 + \frac{|x|^2}{N(N-2)} \right)^{-\frac{N}{2}} \right) \right\} & \text{if } D = N + 2. \end{cases}$$

We divide the proof of Proposition 4.1 into 4 parts. In Sect. 4.2, we study the differential equation satisfied by the stationary solutions of the Eq. (4.2). In Sect. 4.3, we prove that the initial data of a solution of (4.2) satisfying the assumptions of Proposition 4.1 coincide for large r with a stationary solution. In Sect. 4.4, we use a bound from below of the energy for compactly supported solutions of (4.2) to prove that the initial data actually coincide with a stationary solution for all r > 0. In Sect. 4.5 we combine the preceding results to conclude the proof.

4.2. Preliminaries on a differential equation. In this subsection, we fix two odd integers N, D, with $3 \le N \le D$ and study the differential operator:

$$P = \frac{d^2}{dr^2} + \frac{D-1}{r} \frac{d}{dr} + \frac{N+2}{N-2} W^{\frac{4}{N-2}},$$

which was introduced in the previous subsection, by projecting the operator L_W on spherical harmonics. As before, W is the ground state in space dimension N, defined in (1.3). Denoting by $\lfloor x \rfloor$ the integer part of a real number x, we prove:

Proposition 4.2. Let N, D and P be as above. Then there exists functions $(Z_k)_{1 \le k \le \lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \rfloor}$ with $Z_k \in C^{\infty}((0,\infty))$, with the following properties:

$$\left| Z_1(r) - \frac{1}{r^{D-2}} \right| \lesssim \frac{1}{r^D}, \quad r \ge 1 \tag{4.6}$$

$$\left| Z_1'(r) + \frac{D-2}{r^{D-1}} \right| \lesssim \frac{1}{r^{D+1}}, \quad r \ge 1$$
 (4.7)

$$PZ_1 = 0,$$
 (4.8)

and, for $2 \le k \le \lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \rfloor$, there exists $c_k \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$ such that

$$\left| Z_k(r) - \frac{c_k}{r^{D-2k}} \right| \lesssim \frac{\log r}{r^{D+2-2k}}, \quad r \ge 1$$

$$\tag{4.9}$$

$$\left| Z_k'(r) + \frac{c_k(D - 2k)}{r^{D - 2k + 1}} \right| \lesssim \frac{\log r}{r^{D + 3 - 2k}}, \quad r \ge 1$$
 (4.10)

$$PZ_k = Z_{k-1}. (4.11)$$

Furthermore,

$$D = N \Longrightarrow Z_1(r) = -\frac{2}{N^{\frac{N}{2} - 1}(N - 2)^{\frac{N}{2}}} \Lambda W, \tag{4.12}$$

$$D = N + 2 \Longrightarrow Z_1(r) = \frac{1}{(N(N-2))^{\frac{N}{2}}} \left(1 + \frac{r^2}{N(N-2)} \right)^{-\frac{N}{2}}.$$
 (4.13)

Finally, let $k \in \mathbb{N}$ with $1 \le k \le \lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \rfloor$. Then if $k \ge 2$ and $Z \in \text{span}\{Z_2, \ldots, Z_k\} \setminus \{0\}$, or if $D \ge N + 4$ and $Z \in \text{span}\{Z_1, \ldots, Z_k\} \setminus \{0\}$, then

$$\exists d \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}, \ \exists \theta \in (0, 2k] \cap 2\mathbb{N}, \quad Z(r) \sim \frac{d}{r^{D-\theta}}, \quad r \to 0.$$
 (4.14)

For the proof of the Proposition, we need the following two Lemmas concerning the homogeneous and inhomogeneous ODE's

$$Py = 0 (4.15)$$

and

$$Py = f (4.16)$$

on $(0, \infty)$.

Lemma 4.3. There exist two basis of solutions of (4.15), (y_0, z_0) , (y_∞, z_∞) , where $y_0, z_0, y_\infty, z_\infty$ are smooth on $(0, \infty)$, and satisfy:

$$|y_0(r) - 1| \lesssim r^2,$$
 $|y_0'(r)| \lesssim r,$ (4.17)

$$\left| z_0(r) - \frac{1}{r^{D-2}} \right| \lesssim 1 + \frac{1}{r^{D-4}}, \qquad |z_0'(r)| \lesssim \frac{1}{r^{D-1}},$$
 (4.18)

for $0 < r \le 1$ and

$$|y_{\infty}(r) - 1| \lesssim \frac{1}{r^2} + \frac{1}{r^{D-2}}, \quad |y_{\infty}'(r)| \lesssim \frac{1}{r^3} + \frac{1}{r^{D-1}},$$
 (4.19)

$$\left| z_{\infty}(r) - \frac{1}{r^{D-2}} \right| \lesssim \frac{1}{r^{D}}, \quad \left| z_{\infty}'(r) + \frac{D-2}{r^{D-1}} \right| \lesssim \frac{1}{r^{D+1}},$$
 (4.20)

for $r \geq 1$.

Lemma 4.4. Let $i \in \{1, \infty\}$ and y_i, z_i be as in Lemma 4.3. Let w_i be the Wronskian $y_i z_i' - z_i y_i'$. Then $w_i = \frac{1}{\omega_i r^{D-1}}$ for some constant $\omega_i \neq 0$. Furthermore, if $f \in C^0((0, \infty))$, the general solution y of (4.16) is given by

$$y(r) = \alpha(r)y_i(r) + \beta(r)z_i(r), \quad y'(r) = \alpha(r)y_i'(r) + \beta(r)z_i'(r),$$

where

$$\alpha'(r) = -\omega_i f(r) r^{D-1} z_i(r), \quad \beta'(r) = \omega_i f(r) r^{D-1} y_i(r).$$

Lemma 4.4 follows from standard variation of parameters and we omit the proof. Lemma 4.3 is also very classical. We give a sketch of proof for the sake of completeness.

Sketch of proof of Lemma 4.3. Writing the Eq. (4.15)

$$\frac{d}{dr}\left(r^{D-1}\frac{dy}{dr}\right) = -r^{D-1}\frac{N+2}{N-2}W^{\frac{4}{N-2}}y,$$

and integrating twice, we see that to construct y_0 , it is sufficient to find a solution of the equation

$$y_0 = 1 - \Phi_0(y_0),$$

$$\Phi_0(y)(r) := \int_0^r \int_0^\rho \left(\frac{s}{\rho}\right)^{D-1} \frac{N+2}{N-2} W^{\frac{4}{N-2}}(s) y_0(s) \, ds \, d\rho. \tag{4.21}$$

This can be done by checking that if $\varepsilon > 0$ is small, Φ_0 is a contraction mapping on $C^0([0, \varepsilon], \|\cdot\|_{\infty})$, and then extending the solution to $(0, \infty)$ by the linear Cauchy-Lipschitz theorem. The bounds (4.17) follow easily from (4.21).

We next fix a small $\varepsilon > 0$ (such that $y_0 > 0$ on $(0, \varepsilon)$), and let, for $0 < r < \varepsilon$

$$z_0(r) = a_0(r)y_0(r), \quad a_0 = -(D-2)\int_s^r \frac{1}{s^{D-1}y_0^2(s)}ds.$$

Noting that

$$a_0'' + a_0' \left(\frac{2y_0'}{y_0} + \frac{D-1}{r} \right) = 0,$$

we see that $Pz_0 = 0$. The estimates (4.18) are easy to check.

Using again the Banach fixed point theorem, we define z_{∞} as the unique solution of

$$z_{\infty}(r) = \frac{1}{r^{D-2}} - \Phi_{\infty}(z_{\infty})(r),$$
 (4.22)

where

$$\Phi_{\infty}(z)(r) := \int_{r}^{+\infty} \int_{0}^{+\infty} \left(\frac{s}{\rho}\right)^{D-1} \frac{N+2}{N-2} W^{\frac{4}{N-2}}(s) z_{\infty}(s) \, ds \, d\rho,$$

on

$$X_A = \left\{ y \in C^0 \left([A, +\infty) \right), \ \|y\|_{X_A} := \sup_{s \ge A} |y(s)| s^{D-2} < \infty \right\},$$

where A is a large constant. Using that $W(r)^{\frac{4}{N-2}} \lesssim 1/r^4$, it is easy to check that Φ_{∞} is a contraction mapping on X_A . The estimates (4.20) follow from (4.22) and the fact that $z_{\infty} \in X_A$.

Finally, we let $y_{\infty}(r) = b_{\infty}(r)z_{\infty}(r)$, where

$$b_{\infty}(r) = (D-2) \int_{A}^{r} \frac{1}{s^{D-1} z_{\infty}^{2}(s)} ds.$$

The equation $Py_{\infty} = 0$ and the estimates (4.19) are again easy to check. \Box

We next prove Proposition 4.2. *Proof.*

Step 1. (Existence and estimates for large r) We let $Z_1(r) = z_{\infty}(r)$, and see that (4.6), (4.7) and (4.8) are satisfied. If $D \in \{3, 5\}$, 2 is larger than $\lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \rfloor$ and we are done. If $D \geq 7$, we construct Z_k for $2 \leq k \leq \lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \rfloor$ satisfying (4.9), (4.10) and (4.11) by induction.

Let $k \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $2 \le k \le \lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \rfloor$. Assume that Z_{k-1} is known and satisfies the desired estimates. According to Lemma 4.4, the formula

$$Z_k(r) = \alpha_k(r)y_{\infty}(r) + \beta_k(r)z_{\infty}(r),$$

where

$$\begin{cases} \alpha_k(r) = \omega_{\infty} \int_r^{\infty} z_{\infty}(s) Z_{k-1}(s) s^{D-1} ds \\ \beta_k(r) = \omega_{\infty} \int_1^r y_{\infty}(s) Z_{k-1}(s) s^{D-1} ds \end{cases}$$

$$(4.23)$$

yields a solution of (4.11). It is easy to check, using the asymptotic behaviors of $Z_{k-1}(s)$ (known by the induction hypothesis) and of $z_{\infty}(s)$, that α_k is well defined. It remains to check that (4.9) and (4.10) are satisfied.

We start with the case k=2. In view of (4.23), using the asymptotic behaviour of $z_{\infty}=Z_1$ for large r (see (4.20)), we have

$$\alpha_2(r) = \omega_{\infty} \int_r^{\infty} \left(s^{3-D} + O\left(s^{1-D}\right) \right) ds = \frac{\omega_{\infty}}{(D-4)r^{D-4}} + O\left(\frac{1}{r^{D-2}}\right), \ r \ge 1,$$

and similarly, using also the asymptotic behaviour (4.19) of y_{∞} , $\beta_2(r) = \omega_{\infty} \frac{r^2}{2} + O(\log(r))$, $r \ge 1$. As a consequence,

$$Z_2(r) = \left(\frac{1}{D-4} + \frac{1}{2}\right) \frac{\omega_{\infty}}{r^{D-4}} + O\left(\frac{\log r}{r^{D-2}}\right).$$

This yields (4.9) for k=2, with $c_2=\left(\frac{1}{D-4}+\frac{1}{2}\right)\omega_{\infty}$. Furthermore,

$$\begin{split} Z_2'(r) &= \alpha_2(r) y_\infty'(r) + \beta_2(r) z_\infty'(r) \\ &= -\frac{(D-2)\omega_\infty}{2r^{D-3}} + O\left(\frac{\log r}{r^{D-1}}\right) = -\frac{(D-4)c_2}{r^{D-3}} + O\left(\frac{\log r}{r^{D-1}}\right). \end{split}$$

We next treat the case $k \ge 3$. By (4.20), (4.23) and the induction hypothesis, for $r \ge 1$:

$$\alpha_k(r) = \frac{c_{k-1}\omega_\infty}{(D-2k)r^{D-2k}} + O\left(\frac{\log r}{r^{D-2k+2}}\right).$$

Using also (4.19), we obtain similarly, for $r \ge 1$,

$$\beta_k(r) = c_{k-1}\omega_{\infty} \frac{r^{2k-2}}{2k-2} + O\left(r^{2k-4}\log r\right).$$

Combining the above estimates with the asymptotic formulas (4.19) and (4.20) for y_{∞} and z_{∞} , we obtain, for $r \geq 1$

$$Z_k(r) = \left(\frac{1}{D-2k} + \frac{1}{2k-2}\right) \frac{c_{k-1}\omega_{\infty}}{r^{D-2k}} + O\left(\frac{\log r}{r^{D-2k+2}}\right).$$

This yields (4.9) with $c_k = c_{k-1} \left(\frac{1}{D-2k} + \frac{1}{2k-2} \right) \omega_{\infty}$. Also:

$$Z_k'(r) = a_k(r)y_\infty'(r) + \beta_k(r)z_\infty'(r) = -\frac{c_{k-1}\omega_\infty(D-2)}{(2k-2)r^{D-2k+1}} + O\left(\frac{\log r}{r^{D-2k+3}}\right).$$

Since
$$(D-2k)c_k = \frac{c_{k-1}\omega_{\infty}(D-2)}{2k-2}$$
, this proves (4.10).

Step 2. (Asymptotic behavior at the origin) We note that by Lemma 4.3, $Z_1 = z_{\infty}$ is the unique solution of $PZ_1 = 0$ satisfying (4.6).

In the case N=D, it follows from this uniqueness property, the equation $P \Lambda W = L_W(\Lambda W) = 0$ and the asymptotic behavior of $\Lambda W(r)$ as $r \to \infty$ that $Z_1 = -\frac{2}{N^{\frac{N}{2}-1}(N-2)^{\frac{N}{2}}} \Lambda W$, i.e. (4.12) holds.

In the case N = D + 2, the computation before Proposition 4.1 implies, since $L_W(\partial_{x_i} W) = 0$,

$$P\left(\left(1 + \frac{r^2}{N(N-2)}\right)^{-\frac{N}{2}}\right) = 0,$$

which yields (4.13).

We next prove (4.14) distinguishing between three cases.

We start by proving (4.14) when $Z=Z_1$ and $D\geq N+4$. By Lemma 4.3, $Z_1=\gamma_1y_0+\delta_1z_0$ for some constants $\gamma_1,\delta_1\in\mathbb{R}$. We claim that $\delta_1\neq 0$. Letting $\nu=\frac{D-N}{2}$ and $\Phi(\theta)$ a spherical harmonic of degree ν , we see that

$$L_W\left(r^{\nu}\Phi(\theta)Z_1\right)=0.$$

If $\delta_1 = 0$, the estimates (4.17) on y_0 and (4.6), (4.7) on Z_1 imply $r^{\nu}\Phi(\theta)Z_1(r) \in \dot{H}^1(\mathbb{R}^N)$. This is impossible since

$${Z \in \dot{H}^1(\mathbb{R}^N) : L_W Z = 0} = \operatorname{span} \left\{ \Lambda W, \partial_{x_1} W, \dots, \partial_{x_N} W \right\}.$$

Thus $\delta_1 \neq 0$ and $Z_1 \sim \frac{\delta_1}{r^{D-2}}$ as $r \to 0$.

We next prove (4.14) when $Z = Z_2$, D = N or D = N+2. According to Lemma 4.4,

$$Z_2(r) = \gamma_2(r)y_0(r) + \delta_2(r)z_0(r), \quad Z_2'(r) = \gamma_2(r)y_0'(r) + \delta_2(r)z_0'(r)$$

where

$$\gamma_2'(r) = -\omega_0 Z_1(r) z_0(r) r^{D-1}, \quad \delta_2'(r) = \omega_0 Z_1(r) y_0(r) r^{D-1}, \quad r > 0.$$

Since $Z_1(r)$ is, by (4.12) or (4.13), bounded in the neighborhood of 0, we see that γ_2' and δ_2' are integrable close to r=0, and thus that $\gamma_2(r)$ and $\delta_2(r)$ have limits $\gamma_2(0)$ and $\delta_2(0)$ as $r\to 0$. We next prove $\delta_2(0)\neq 0$. We argue by contradiction. If $\delta_2(0)=0$, then

$$\delta_2(r) = \omega_0 \int_0^r Z_1(s) y_0(s) s^{D-1} ds = O\left(r^{D-1}\right) \text{ as } r \to 0.$$

As a consequence, Z_2' and Z_2 are bounded close to r=0. Since $Z_2(r)\sim \frac{1}{r^{D-4}}$, $Z_2'(r)\sim \frac{4-D}{r^{D-3}}$ as $r\to\infty$ and $\frac{D+2}{4}>2$ (i.e. $D\ge 7$), we can integrate by parts:

$$\int_0^{+\infty} (Z_1(r))^2 r^{D-1} dr = \int_0^{+\infty} P Z_2(r) Z_1(r) r^{D-1} dr$$
$$= \int_0^{+\infty} Z_2(r) P Z_1(r) r^{D-1} dr = 0.$$

Thus $Z_1(r) = 0$ a.e., a contradiction. Thus $\delta_2(0) \neq 0$, which proves

$$Z_2(r) \sim \frac{\delta_2(0)}{r^{D-2}}, \quad r \to 0,$$

yielding (4.14) with $Z = Z_2$.

Let

$$A_k := \begin{cases} \text{span}\{Z_2, \dots, Z_k\} & \text{if } D \in \{N, N+2\} \\ \text{span}\{Z_1, Z_2, \dots, Z_k\} & \text{if } D \ge N+4. \end{cases}$$

To conclude the proof of Proposition 4.2, we show that if $2 \le k \le \lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \rfloor$, or if k=1 and $D \ge N+4$, then for all $Z \in A_k \setminus \{0\}$, there exists $d \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$, $0 < \theta \le 2k$ ($\theta \in 2\mathbb{N}$) such that

$$Z(r) \sim \frac{d}{rD-\theta}, \quad r \to 0.$$
 (4.24)

We argue by induction on k. The cases $(k=2, D\in \{N, N+2\})$ and $(k=1, D\geq N+4)$ were treated above. Fixing $k\geq 3$ (if $D\in \{N, N+2\}$) or $k\geq 2$ (if $D\geq N+4$), we assume that for all $Z\in A_{k-1}\setminus\{0\}$, there exists $d\in \mathbb{R}\setminus\{0\}$, $\theta\in 2\mathbb{N}$ such that $0<\theta\leq 2(k-1)$ and

$$Z(r) \sim \frac{d}{r^{D-\theta}}, \quad r \to 0.$$
 (4.25)

Let $Z \in A_k \setminus \{0\}$. If $Z \in A_{k-1}$, then we can use the induction hypothesis on Z and we are done. If not, we let Y = PZ. Then $Y \in \text{span}\{Z_1, \ldots, Z_{k-1}\} \setminus \{0\}$. By the induction hypothesis:

$$\exists d \neq 0, \ \exists \theta \in (0, 2(k-1)] \cap 2\mathbb{N}, \quad Y(r) \sim \frac{d}{r^{D-\theta}}, \quad r \to 0. \tag{4.26}$$

By Lemma 4.4, we have

$$Z(r) = \gamma(r)\gamma_0(r) + \delta(r)z_0(r),$$

where

$$\gamma'(r) = -\omega_0 Y(r) z_0(r) r^{D-1} \sim -\frac{\omega_0 d}{r^{D-1-\theta}}, \quad r \to 0$$
$$\delta'(r) = \omega_0 Y(r) y_0(r) r^{D-1} \sim \frac{\omega_0 d}{r^{1-\theta}}, \quad r \to 0.$$

Since $0 < \theta \le 2k - 2 < \frac{D}{2} - 1$, we see that

$$\gamma(r) \sim \omega_0 d \int_r^1 \frac{1}{\sigma^{D-1-\theta}} d\sigma \sim \frac{\omega_0 d}{(D-\theta-2)r^{D-\theta-2}}$$

and thus

$$\gamma(r)y_0(r) \sim \frac{\omega_0 d}{(D-\theta-2)r^{D-\theta-2}}, \quad r \to 0.$$

Furthermore, δ' is integrable at the origin, and thus $\delta(r)$ has a limit $\delta(0)$ as $r \to 0$. We distinguish between two cases.

Case 1. $(\delta(0) \neq 0)$ Since $\theta > 0$, we see that $\gamma y_0 = o(\delta z_0)$ as $r \to 0$. Thus

$$Z(r) \sim \delta(r)z_0(r) \sim \frac{\delta(0)}{r^{D-2}}, \quad r \to 0,$$

and (4.24) follows with $\theta = 2$, $d = \delta(0)$.

Case 2. $(\delta(0) = 0)$ Writing $\delta(r) = \int_0^r \delta'(s) ds$, we obtain

$$\delta(r)z_0(r) \sim \omega_0 d \frac{1}{\theta r^{D-2-\theta}}.$$

Combining with the estimate on $\gamma(r)$, we deduce

$$Z(r) \sim \omega_0 d \left(\frac{1}{\theta} + \frac{1}{D - \theta - 2} \right) \frac{1}{r^{D - 2 - \theta}},$$

which yields again (4.24), with θ replaced by $\theta + 2 \in 2\mathbb{N} \cap (0, 2k]$. \square

4.3. Compact support of the initial data. In this subsection, we prove:

Proposition 4.5. Let N and D be two odd integers such that $3 \le N \le D$. Let v be a (radial) solution of (4.2), that satisfies (4.3) and (4.5). Then there exist real numbers $\zeta_1, \ldots, \zeta_{\left \lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \right \rfloor}, \eta_1, \ldots, \eta_{\left \lfloor \frac{D}{4} \right \rfloor}$ such that the essential support of

$$\vec{v}(0) - \sum_{k=1}^{\left\lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \right\rfloor} \zeta_k(Z_k, 0) - \sum_{k=1}^{\left\lfloor \frac{D}{4} \right\rfloor} \eta_k(0, Z_k) \tag{4.27}$$

is compact.

Here $Z_1, \ldots, Z_{\left\lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \right\rfloor}$ are the functions defined in Proposition 4.2.

Until the end of the current section, the underlying space dimension is D and not N, and we will slightly change the notations, denoting by \mathcal{H} the space $(\dot{H}^1 \times L^2)(\mathbb{R}^D)$.

We will use a result of Kenig, Lawrie, Liu and Schlag [23] on the radial wave equation in odd dimension that we now describe. If V is a vector space of radial function, we denote by V(R) the vector space of the restriction to $(R, +\infty)$ of the elements in V. In particular $\mathcal{H}(R)$ is the Hilbert space of radial functions in $(\dot{H}^1 \times L^2)(\{|x| > R\})$. In other words, if $\mathcal{H}(R)$ is the set of pairs of radial functions (f, g), defined for r > R, such that $(f, g) \in \left(L^{\frac{2D}{D-2}} \times L^2\right)\left(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^D, |x| > R\}\right)$ and

$$\|(f,g)\|_{\mathcal{H}(R)}^2 := \int_{R}^{+\infty} (\partial_r f)^2 r^{D-1} dr + \int_{R}^{+\infty} g^2 r^{D-1} dr$$

is finite.

If S is a subspace of $\mathcal{H}(R)$, we denote by S^{\perp} its orthogonal complement in $\mathcal{H}(R)$, π_S the orthogonal projection of S and $\pi_{S^{\perp}}$ the orthogonal projection on S^{\perp} . We denote by

$$B = \operatorname{span}\left\{\left(\frac{1}{r^{D-2k_1}}, 0\right), \left(0, \frac{1}{r^{D-2k_2}}\right), \quad 1 \leq k_1 \leq \left\lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \right\rfloor, \ 1 \leq k_2 \leq \left\lfloor \frac{D}{4} \right\rfloor\right\}.$$

Note that B is exactly the space of radial functions (f, g) on \mathbb{R}^D such that

$$\exists k \in \mathbb{N} \text{ s.t. } \Delta^k f = \Delta^k g = 0$$

and such that for all R > 0, $(f, g)_{\uparrow(R,\infty)} \in \mathcal{H}(R)$. By [23],

Theorem 4.6. Every radial finite energy solution of

$$\partial_t^2 v - \partial_r^2 v - \frac{D-1}{r} \partial_r v = 0 \tag{4.28}$$

satisfies, for all R > 0,

$$\max_{\pm} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{R+|t|}^{+\infty} (\partial_{r,t} v(t,r))^2 r^{D-1} dr \ge \frac{1}{2} \|\pi_{B(R)^{\perp}} \vec{v}(0))\|_{\mathcal{H}(R)}^2.$$

To prove Proposition 4.5, we fix a large positive R (to be specified), and let

$$\widetilde{B} = \operatorname{span}\left\{\left(Z_{k_1}, 0\right), \left(0, Z_{k_2}\right), \quad 1 \leq k_1 \leq \left\lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \right\rfloor, \ 1 \leq k_2 \leq \left\lfloor \frac{D}{4} \right\rfloor\right\}.$$

In view of (4.6),...,(4.10), if R is large, then

$$\widetilde{B}(R) \cap B(R)^{\perp} = \{(0,0)\}.$$

In particular, we can choose $(\zeta_k)_{1 \le k \le \left| \frac{D+2}{4} \right|}$, $(\eta_k)_{1 \le k \le \left| \frac{D}{4} \right|}$ such that

$$(w_0, w_1) := \vec{v}(0) - \sum_{k=1}^{\left\lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \right\rfloor} \zeta_k(Z_k, 0) - \sum_{k=1}^{\left\lfloor \frac{D}{4} \right\rfloor} \eta_k(0, Z_k) \in B(R)^{\perp}.$$

Let w be the solution of (4.2) with initial data (w_0 , w_1). Let w_F be the solution of the free wave equation (4.28) in dimension D with the same initial data. Note that (4.5) implies

$$\lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|t|+R}^{+\infty} (\partial_{t,r} w)^2 r^{D-1} dr = 0.$$
 (4.29)

Indeed, the solution of (4.2) for $r \ge |t| + R$ with initial data (Z_k , 0) is

$$\sum_{j=1}^{k} \frac{t^{2k-2j}}{(2k-2j)!} Z_j,$$

and the solution with initial data $(0, Z_k)$ is

$$\sum_{j=1}^{k} \frac{t^{2k+1-2j}}{(2k+1-2j)!} Z_j,$$

so that it is easy to check that any solution of (4.2) for $r \ge |t| + R$ with initial data in $\widetilde{B}(R)$ satisfies (4.29).

By Lemma 2.1, if $R \ge 1$,

$$\|1\!\!1_{\{r\geq R+|t|\}}w\|_{L^{\frac{2(D+1)}{D-2}}(\mathbb{R}^{1+D})} \lesssim \|(w_0, w_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}(R)},\tag{4.30}$$

where the implicit constant is independent of $R \gg 1$.

Using Strichartz estimates and finite speed of propagation, we have

$$\left(\int_{R+|t|}^{+\infty} (\partial_{r,t} w_F(t,r))^2 r^{D-1} dr\right)^{1/2} \\
\lesssim \left(\int_{R+|t|}^{+\infty} (\partial_{r,t} w(t,r))^2 r^{D-1} dr\right)^{1/2} + \left\|W^{\frac{4}{N-2}} 1\!\!1_{\{r \geq R+|t|\}} w\right\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R},L^2(\mathbb{R}^D))},$$

and thus, by Hölder inequality and (4.30),

$$\left(\int_{R+|t|}^{+\infty} (\partial_{r,t} w_F(t,r))^2 r^{D-1} dr\right)^{1/2} \\
\lesssim \left(\int_{R+|t|}^{+\infty} (\partial_{r,t} w(t,r))^2 r^{D-1} dr\right)^{1/2} + \frac{1}{R^2} \|(w_0, w_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}(R)},$$

where we have used that for $R \gg 1$,

$$\left\| W^{\frac{4}{N-2}} 1\!\!1_{\{r \geq R + |t|\}} \right\|_{L^{\frac{2(D+1)}{D+4}}\left(\mathbb{R}, L^{\frac{2(D+1)}{3}}\right)} \lesssim \frac{1}{R^2},$$

which follows from the bound $W^{\frac{4}{N-2}} \lesssim r^{-4}$.

By Theorem 4.6, and using that $(w_0, w_1) \in B(R)^{\perp}$, and (4.29), we obtain, letting $|t| \to \infty$,

$$\|(w_0, w_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}(R)} \lesssim \frac{1}{R^2} \|(w_0, w_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}(R)},$$

which implies, choosing R large, $(w_0, w_1)(r) = 0$ for a.e. $r \ge R$. \square

4.4. Propagation of the boundary of the support. In this subsection, we consider a radial time-dependent potential V(t, r), defined on $\{|x| > R + |t|\}$ for some R and that satisfies

$$r > R + |t| \Longrightarrow |V(t, r)| \le \frac{C}{r^2}$$

for some constant C. We let v be a radial solution of the equation

$$\partial_t^2 v - \Delta_D v - V v = 0, (4.31)$$

also defined on $\{|x| > R + |t|\}$ with compactly supported initial data. We let

$$\rho(v_0, v_1) = \inf \left\{ \eta > R : \int_{|x| \ge \eta} \left(|\nabla v_0|^2 + v_1^2 \right) dx = 0 \right\}.$$

Note that (4.2) is of the form (4.31) with $V = \frac{N+2}{N-2}W^{\frac{4}{N-2}}$.

Proposition 4.7. Let v be as above and assume that $\rho_0 = \rho(\vec{v}(0))$ is finite and greater than R (i.e. that $\vec{v}(0)$ is compactly supported and not identically zero). Then there exist $\varepsilon > 0$ such that for all $\rho \in (\rho_0 - \varepsilon, \rho_0)$, the following holds for all $t \geq 0$ or for all t < 0:

$$\int_{\rho+|t|}^{+\infty} (\partial_{t,r} v(t,r))^2 r^{D-1} dr \ge \frac{1}{8} \int_{\rho}^{+\infty} (\partial_{t,r} v(0,r))^2 r^{D-1} dr. \tag{4.32}$$

Remark 4.8. The proposition implies that the support of v grows at velocity one, in at least one time direction:

$$\forall t > 0 \text{ or } \forall t < 0, \quad \rho(\vec{v}(t)) = \rho_0 + |t|,$$

however we will need the stronger, qualitative version (4.32) of this fact.

Proof. Using finite speed of propagation and a standard density argument, we can assume that v is smooth in the set $\{r > |t|\}$. The idea is to approximate v by the solution of the equation $(\partial_t^2 - \partial_r^2)(r^{\frac{D-1}{2}}v_{\rm app}) = 0$ with the same initial data. We thus let, for $r \ge |t| + \rho_0 - \varepsilon$.

$$v_{\rm app}(t,r) = \frac{1}{r^{\frac{D-1}{2}}} \left(\varphi(t+r) - \varphi(t-r) \right), \tag{4.33}$$

where φ is chosen so that $\vec{v}_{app}(0, r) = \vec{v}(0, r)$, that is

$$\varphi(s) = \frac{1}{2} |s|^{\frac{D-1}{2}} v(0, |s|) \operatorname{sgn}(s) + \frac{1}{2} \int_0^{|s|} \rho^{\frac{D-1}{2}} \partial_t v(0, \rho) d\rho.$$

In other words, for $r \geq R + |t|$,

$$v_{\text{app}}(t, r) = \frac{1}{2r^{\frac{D-1}{2}}} \times \left((r+t)^{\frac{D-1}{2}} v(0, t+r) \right)$$

$$+(r-t)^{\frac{D-1}{2}}v(0,r-t)+\int_{r-t}^{r+t}\rho^{\frac{D-1}{2}}\partial_{t}v(0,\rho)\,d\rho\right). \tag{4.34}$$

Then

$$(\partial_t^2 - \Delta_D)v_{\text{app}} = \left(\frac{D^2 - 4D + 3}{4r^2}\right)v_{\text{app}},$$
 (4.35)

and thus

$$(\partial_t^2 - \Delta_D)(v - v_{\text{app}}) = V(v - v_{\text{app}}) + \widetilde{V}v_{\text{app}},$$

where

$$\widetilde{V} := \frac{D^2 - 4D + 3}{4r^2} + V. \tag{4.36}$$

By Strichartz estimates and finite speed of propagation, for all $T \ge 0$ and all $\rho \in [\rho_0 - \varepsilon, \rho_0]$,

$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \| \mathbb{1}_{\{|x| \geq \rho + |t|\}} \nabla_{t,x}(v(t) - v_{app}(t)) \|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{D})}$$

$$+ \| \mathbb{1}_{\{|x| \geq \rho + |t|\}} (v - v_{app}) \|_{L^{\frac{2(D+1)}{D-2}}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{D})}$$

$$\leq C \left(\| \mathbb{1}_{\{|x| \geq \rho + |t|\}} \widetilde{V} v_{app} \|_{L^{1}([0,T],L^{2})} + \| \mathbb{1}_{\{r \geq \rho + |t|\}} V(v - v_{app}) \|_{L^{1}([0,T],L^{2})} \right).$$

$$(4.37)$$

Let

$$\beta(\varepsilon) = \left\| 1\!\!1_{\{\rho_0 - \varepsilon + |t| \le r \le \rho_0 + |t|\}} (|V| + |\widetilde{V}|) \right\|_{L^{\frac{2(D+1)}{D+4}} \left((0,\infty), L^{\frac{2(D+1)}{3}}\right)},$$

By Hölder inequality and finite speed of propagation, the right-hand side of (4.37) is bounded by

$$\beta(\varepsilon) \left(\left\| 1\!\!1_{\{r \geq \rho + |t|\}} (v - v_{\text{app}}) \right\|_{L^{\frac{2(D+1)}{D-2}}} + \left\| 1\!\!1_{\{r \geq \rho + |t|\}} v_{\text{app}} \right\|_{L^{\frac{2(D+1)}{D-2}}} \right).$$

We claim that $\beta(\varepsilon)$ is finite and that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \beta(\varepsilon) = 0. \tag{4.38}$$

Indeed, by direct computation, using that $\rho_0 - \varepsilon \le \rho \le \rho_0$ and $|V(r)| + |\widetilde{V}(r)| \lesssim r^{-2}$,

$$\begin{split} \beta(\varepsilon)^{\frac{2(D+1)}{D+4}} &\lesssim \int_{0}^{+\infty} \left(\int_{\rho_{0}-\varepsilon+|t|}^{\rho_{0}+|t|} \left(\frac{1}{r^{2}}\right)^{\frac{2(D+1)}{3}} r^{D-1} \, dr \right)^{\frac{3}{D+4}} \, dt \\ &\lesssim \int_{0}^{\infty} (\rho_{0}+t)^{-1} \left(\left(\frac{\rho_{0}-\varepsilon+t}{\rho_{0}+t}\right)^{-\frac{D+4}{3}} - 1 \right)^{\frac{3}{D+4}} \, dt. \end{split}$$

Noting that there exists a constant C > 0, depending only on D, such that for all $\varepsilon \le \rho_0/2$,

$$\left| \left(\frac{\rho_0 - \varepsilon + |t|}{\rho_0 + |t|} \right)^{-\frac{D+4}{3}} - 1 \right| = \left| \left(1 - \frac{\varepsilon}{\rho_0 + |t|} \right)^{-\frac{D+4}{3}} - 1 \right| \le C \frac{\varepsilon}{\rho_0 + |t|},$$

we deduce

$$\beta(\varepsilon) \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{3}{2(D+1)}},$$

(the implicit constant depending only on D and ρ_0), which proves (4.38). Choosing ε small, we deduce from (4.37)

$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \| \mathbb{1}_{\{|x| \ge \rho + |t|\}} \nabla_{t,x} (v(t) - v_{app}(t)) \|_{L^{2}} \\
+ \| \mathbb{1}_{\{|x| \ge \rho + |t|\}} (v - v_{app}) \|_{L^{\frac{2(D+1)}{D-2}} ([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{D})} \\
\leq C \beta(\varepsilon) \| \mathbb{1}_{\{|x| \ge \rho + |t|\}} v_{app} \|_{L^{\frac{2(D+1)}{D-2}} ([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{D})}. \tag{4.39}$$

Using Strichartz and Hölder inequalities in a similar way, we obtain, in view of the Eq. (4.35) on v_{app} that for all T > 0,

$$\|v_{\text{app}} 1\!\!1_{\{r \ge \rho + |t|\}} \|_{L^{\frac{2(D+1)}{D-2}}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^D)} + \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|1\!\!1_{\{|x| \ge \rho + |t|\}} \nabla_{t,x} v_{\text{app}}(t) \|_{L^2}$$

$$\le C \|(\nabla v_0, v_1) 1\!\!1_{\{r \ge \rho\}} \|_{L^2}.$$

$$(4.40)$$

Combining (4.39) and (4.40), we obtain that for all $t \ge 0$,

$$\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x| \ge \rho + |t|\}} \nabla_{t,x} v(t) \|_{L^{2}} \\ \ge \| 1\!\!1_{\{|x| \ge \rho + |t|\}} \nabla_{t,x} v_{\text{app}}(t) \|_{L^{2}} - C\beta(\varepsilon) \left(\| (\nabla v_{0}, v_{1}) 1\!\!1_{\{r \ge \rho + |t|\}} \|_{L^{2}} \right). \tag{4.41}$$

The same proof works for negative times, showing that (4.41) holds for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$. To conclude the proof of (4.32), we must show that the following holds for all $t \ge 0$ or for all t < 0:

$$\int_{\rho+|t|}^{+\infty} |\partial_{t,r} v_{\text{app}}(t,r)|^2 r^{D-1} dr \ge \frac{1}{4} \int_{\rho}^{+\infty} \left((\partial_r v_0)^2 + v_1^2 \right) r^{D-1} dr. \tag{4.42}$$

By the definition (4.33) of v_{app} , and since $\vec{v}_{app}(0, r) = (v_0, v_1)(r)$,

$$\int_{\rho+|t|}^{+\infty} \left| \partial_{t,r} \left(r^{\frac{D-1}{2}} v_{\text{app}}(t,r) \right) \right|^{2} dr \ge \frac{1}{2} \int_{\rho}^{+\infty} \left(\partial_{r} \left(r^{\frac{D-1}{2}} v_{0} \right) \right)^{2} + \left(r^{\frac{D-1}{2}} v_{1} \right)^{2} dr. \tag{4.43}$$

Furthermore, $\partial_r \left(r^{\frac{D-1}{2}} v_{\rm app}(t,r) \right) = \frac{D-1}{2} r^{\frac{D-3}{2}} v_{\rm app} + r^{\frac{D-1}{2}} \partial_r v_{\rm app}$, and thus there exists a constant C > 0 (depending only on D) such that for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$,

$$0.9 \int_{\rho+|t|}^{+\infty} (\partial_r v_{\rm app}(t,r))^2 r^{D-1} dr - C \int_{\rho+|t|}^{+\infty} v_{\rm app}^2 r^{D-3} dr$$

$$\begin{split} & \leq \int_{\rho+|t|}^{+\infty} \left| \partial_r \left(r^{\frac{D-1}{2}} v_{\mathrm{app}}(t,r) \right) \right|^2 \, dr \\ & \leq 1.1 \int_{\rho+|t|}^{+\infty} (\partial_r v_{\mathrm{app}}(t,r))^2 r^{D-1} dr + C \int_{\rho+|t|}^{+\infty} v_{\mathrm{app}}^2 r^{D-3} \, dr. \end{split}$$

Furthermore, since $v_{app}(t, r) = 0$ for $r \ge \rho_0 + |t|$, one has, for $\rho + |t| \le r \le \rho_0 + |t|$,

$$\left| r^{\frac{D-1}{2}} v_{\mathrm{app}}(t, r) \right| = \left| \int_{r}^{\rho_0 + |t|} \frac{\partial}{\partial s} \left(s^{\frac{D-1}{2}} v_{\mathrm{app}}(t, s) \right) ds \right|$$

$$\leq \sqrt{\varepsilon} \sqrt{\int_{\rho + |t|}^{+\infty} \left| \partial_s \left(s^{\frac{D-1}{2}} v_{\mathrm{app}}(t, s) \right) \right|^2} ds.$$

Hence

$$\begin{split} \int_{\rho+|t|}^{+\infty} r^{D-3} v_{\mathrm{app}}^2(t,r) \, dr &= \int_{\rho+|t|}^{\rho_0+|t|} r^{D-3} v_{\mathrm{app}}^2(t,r) \, dr \\ &\leq \frac{\varepsilon^2}{\rho} \int_{\rho+|t|}^{+\infty} \left| \partial_r \left(r^{\frac{D-1}{2}} v_{\mathrm{app}}(t,r) \right) \right|^2 \, dr, \end{split}$$

which yields, for ε small enough,

$$\begin{split} \frac{1}{2} \int_{\rho+|t|}^{+\infty} |\partial_r v_{\mathrm{app}}(t,r)|^2 r^{D-1} \, dr &\leq \int_{\rho+|t|}^{+\infty} \left| \partial_r \left(r^{\frac{D-1}{2}} v_{\mathrm{app}}(t,r) \right) \right|^2 \, dr \\ &\leq 2 \int_{\rho+|t|}^{+\infty} |\partial_r v_{\mathrm{app}}(t,r)|^2 r^{D-1} \, dr. \end{split}$$

Combining with (4.43), we obtain (4.42), which concludes the proof. \Box

4.5. Conclusion of the proof. We now conclude the proof of Proposition 4.1 (and thus of Theorem 3.1).

Let v be a solution as in Proposition 4.1. By Proposition 4.5, there exist real numbers $\zeta_1, \ldots, \zeta_{\left|\frac{D+2}{4}\right|}, \eta_1, \ldots, \eta_{\left|\frac{D}{4}\right|}$ such that the essential support of

$$(w_0, w_1) := \vec{v}(0) - \sum_{k=1}^{\left\lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \right\rfloor} \zeta_k(Z_k, 0) - \sum_{k=1}^{\left\lfloor \frac{D}{4} \right\rfloor} \eta_k(0, Z_k)$$

is compact. We will prove that $(w_0, w_1) \equiv 0$ almost everywhere by contradiction. If not, we let R > 0 be such that

$$\int_{R}^{+\infty} (\partial_r w_0)^2 + w_1^2 dr > 0,$$

and consider the solution w of

$$\partial_t^2 w - \Delta_D w - \frac{N+2}{N-2} W^{\frac{4}{N-2}} w = 0, \quad \vec{v}_{|t=0} = (w_0, w_1),$$

which is well defined for r > R + |t| and satisfies

$$\sum_{t \to \pm \infty} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{R+|t|}^{+\infty} (\partial_{t,r} w(t,r))^2 r^{D-1} dr = 0.$$
 (4.44)

Letting $\rho_0 = \rho(w_0, w_1) > R$, and $\rho < \rho_0$ close to ρ_0 , we obtain by Proposition 4.7:

$$\int_{\rho+|t|}^{+\infty} (\partial_{t,r} w(t,r))^2 r^{D-1} \, dr \geq \frac{1}{8} \int_{\rho}^{+\infty} (\partial_{t,r} w(0,r))^2 r^{D-1} \, dr > 0,$$

which contradicts (4.44). As a conclusion, $(w_0, w_1)(r) = 0$ for almost every r > 0, and thus, denoting by $(v_0, v_1) = \vec{v}(0)$,

$$(v_0, v_1) = \sum_{k_0=1}^{\left\lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \right\rfloor} \zeta_{k_0}(Z_{k_0}, 0) + \sum_{k_1=1}^{\left\lfloor \frac{D}{4} \right\rfloor} \eta_{k_1}(0, Z_{k_1}) \in \mathcal{H}.$$

We will conclude the proof with Proposition 4.2. If $D \ge N+4$, we prove by contradiction that $\zeta_{k_0} = 0$, $\eta_{k_1} = 0$ for all $1 \le k_0 \le \left\lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \right\rfloor$ and $1 \le k_1 \le \left\lfloor \frac{D}{4} \right\rfloor$. Assume that one of the ζ_{k_0} is nonzero. Then by Proposition 4.2,

$$v_0 = \sum_{k_0 - 1}^{\left\lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \right\rfloor} \zeta_{k_0} Z_{k_0} \sim \frac{d_0}{r^{D - \theta_0}}, \quad r \to 0$$

for some real number $d_0 \neq 0$ and integer θ_0 such that $\theta_0 \leq 2 \lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \rfloor$. As a consequence, $\int_0^1 \frac{1}{r^2} v_0^2(r) \, r^{D-1} dr = \infty$, a contradiction with Hardy's inequality and the fact that $v_0 \in \dot{H}^1(\mathbb{R}^D)$. Similarly, if there exists k_1 such that $\eta_{k_1} \neq 0$, then by Proposition 4.2

$$v_1 = \sum_{k_1=1}^{\left\lfloor \frac{D}{4} \right\rfloor} \eta_{k_1} Z_{k_1} \sim \frac{d_1}{r^{D-\theta_1}}, \quad r \to 0$$

for some real number $d_1 \neq 0$ and integer θ_1 with $\theta_1 \leq 2 \lfloor \frac{D}{4} \rfloor$, and one checks that $v_1 \notin L^2(\mathbb{R}^D)$, a contradiction again.

It remains to treat the cases when D=N and D=N+2. Assume $D=N\geq 5$. We note that in this case $Z_1\in H^1(\mathbb{R}^D)$. Thus

$$\sum_{k_0=2}^{\left\lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \right\rfloor} \zeta_{k_0}(Z_{k_0},0) + \sum_{k_1=2}^{\left\lfloor \frac{D}{4} \right\rfloor} \eta_{k_1}(0,Z_{k_1}) \in \mathcal{H},$$

and the same argument as before proves that $\zeta_{k_0} = 0$, $\eta_{k_1} = 0$ for $2 \le k_0 \le \lfloor \frac{D+2}{4} \rfloor$, $2 \le k_1 \le \lfloor \frac{D}{4} \rfloor$. Thus

$$(v_0, v_1) \in \text{span}\left((Z_1, 0), (0, Z_1)\right) = \text{span}\left((\Lambda W, 0), (0, \Lambda W)\right)$$

(see (4.12)). The cases D = N = 3 and D = N + 2 are similar and we omit the proofs.

5. Channels of Energy for the Nonlinear Equation Close to W

In this section we prove Corollary 2. We start by giving two statements, one in space dimension 3 and the other in space dimension 5, that imply Corollary 2. Let \mathcal{M}_W be the set of all

$$\left(\frac{1}{\lambda^{\frac{N-2}{2}}}W_{\ell}\left(0,\frac{\cdot-X}{\lambda}\right),\frac{1}{\lambda^{\frac{N}{2}}}\partial_{t}W_{\ell}\left(0,\frac{\cdot-X}{\lambda}\right)\right),$$

where

$$X \in \mathbb{R}^N, \ \lambda > 0, \boldsymbol{\ell} \in \mathbb{R}^N, \ |\boldsymbol{\ell}| < 1.$$

We denote by d the distance between a subset A of \mathcal{H} and an element of \mathcal{H} :

$$d(A, (u_0, u_1)) = \inf \left\{ \|(u_0, u_1) - (\varphi_0, \varphi_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}, (\varphi_0, \varphi_1) \in A \right\}.$$
 (5.1)

Theorem 5.1. Assume N=3. Let $\eta_0 \in (0,1)$. There exist constants $\varepsilon_0 = \varepsilon_0(\eta_0) > 0$, $C=C(\eta_0)>0$ such that, for any $\ell \in \mathbb{R}^3$ with $|\ell| \leq \eta_0$, for all $(u_0,u_1) \in \mathcal{H} \backslash \mathcal{M}_W$ such that

$$\left\| (u_0, u_1) - \vec{W}_{\ell}(0) \right\|_{\mathcal{H}} = \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_0, \tag{5.2}$$

there exists $X \in \mathbb{R}^3$ with $|X| \lesssim \varepsilon$ such that the solution u of (1.1) on $\{|x - X| > |t|\}$ is global in time and satisfies

$$\sum_{+} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x-X| \ge |t|} \left| \nabla_{t,x} u(t,x) \right|^2 dx \ge \frac{1}{C} d \left(\mathcal{M}_W, (u_0, u_1) \right)^2. \tag{5.3}$$

In the case N = 5, we have a weaker statement

Theorem 5.2. Assume N = 5. Let $\eta_0 \in (0, 1)$. There exists a constant $\varepsilon_0 = \varepsilon_0(\eta_0) > 0$ such that, for any $\ell \in \mathbb{R}^5$ with $|\ell| \le \eta_0$, for all $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H} \setminus \mathcal{M}_W$ such that (5.2) holds, then there exists $X \in \mathbb{R}^5$ with $|X| \lesssim \varepsilon$ such that for any small $\tau_0 > 0$, the solution u of (1.1) for $\{|x - X| > |t| - \tau_0\}$ is global in time and satisfies:

$$\sum_{t \to \pm \infty} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x - X| \ge |t| - \tau_0} |\nabla_{t, x} u(t, x)|^2 dx > 0.$$
 (5.4)

Recall from (1.12) the definition of \mathcal{Z} . Let

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{Z}} = \operatorname{span} \left\{ (\Lambda W, 0), \ (\partial_{x_j} W, 0), \ (0, \partial_{x_j} W), \ j \in \llbracket 1, N \rrbracket \right\}.$$

Note that $\widetilde{\mathcal{Z}} \subset \mathcal{Z}$ (indeed these sets are equal if $N \in \{3, 4\}$, the inclusion is strict if $N \geq 5$). Thus if $(v_0, v_1) \in \widetilde{\mathcal{Z}}$, the corresponding solution of the linearized wave equation (1.10) is $v_0 + tv_1$. We denote by:

$$\widetilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{Z}}}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}} = \left\{ (\mathcal{L}_{\ell}(v_0(x) + tv_1(x)), \, \partial_t \mathcal{L}_{\ell}(v_0(x) + tv_1(x)))_{\mid t = 0}, \, (v_0, v_1) \in \widetilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{Z}}} \right\}.$$

Note again that

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{Z}}_{\ell} = \mathcal{Z}_{\ell} \iff N \in \{3, 4\}.$$

We next give preliminaries on local and global well-posedness (Sect. 5.1) and the choice of the parameters ℓ , λ and X so that certain orthogonality conditions are satisfied (Sect. 5.2). In Sect. 5.3 we prove Theorem 5.1 and in Sect. 5.4 we prove Theorem 5.2. Section 5.5 is dedicated to the proof of Corollary 3.

5.1. Cauchy theory outside wave cones. In this subsection we assume $N \in \{3, 4, 5\}$ and recall some standard facts about local and global well-posedness for the nonlinear equation (1.1). We also extend the Cauchy theory to define solutions of (1.1) outside wave cones. We refer to [13] for the extension outside wave cones for radial data in the case N > 6.

Definition 5.3. Let I be an interval with $t_0 \in I$, $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$. We call a solution of (1.1) on $I \times \mathbb{R}^N$, with initial data

$$\vec{u}_{\uparrow t = t_0} = (u_0, u_1) \tag{5.5}$$

a function $u \in C^0(I, \dot{H}^1)$ such that $\partial_t u \in C^0(I, L^2)$ and

$$\forall t \in I, \quad u(t) = S_L(t - t_0)(u_0, u_1) + \int_{t_0}^t S_L(s - t_0) F(u(s)) \, ds, \tag{5.6}$$

and such that $u \in L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}\left(J, L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}(\mathbb{R}^N)\right)$ for all compact intervals $J \subset I$.

Remark 5.4. The distribution u on $I \times \mathbb{R}^N$ is a solution of (1.1), (5.5) if and only if $u \in L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}_{\text{loc}}(I, L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}), \vec{u} \in C^0(I, \mathcal{H})$, (5.5) holds and u satisfies $\partial_t^2 u - \Delta u = |u|^{\frac{4}{N-2}}u$ in the distributional sense on $I \times \mathbb{R}^N$ (see Lemma 2.5 of [12]).

Remark 5.5. If $\vec{u} \in C^0(I, \mathcal{H})$ and there exists a sequence $\{\vec{u}_k\}_k$ of solutions of (1.1) such that

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \sup_{t \in I} \|\vec{u}(t) - \vec{u}_k(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}} = 0$$

and

$$\sup_{k} \|u_k\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}(I\times\mathbb{R}^N)} < \infty,$$

then u is a solution of (1.1) (see [25, Remark 2.14]).

It is known (see [5,21,25] and [12]), that for all initial data (u_0, u_1) , there is a unique maximal solution u defined on a maximal interval (T_-, T_+) . Furthermore the following blow-up criterion is satisfied:

$$T_+ < \infty \Longrightarrow \|u\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}([t_0,T_+)\times\mathbb{R}^N)} = \infty,$$

or equivalently

$$T_+<\infty\Longrightarrow \|u\|_{L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}\left([t_0,T_+),L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}(\mathbb{R}^N)\right)}=\infty.$$

We will also need the notion of a solution of (1.1) outside a wave cone:

Definition 5.6. Let I be an interval with $t_0 \in I$, $R \ge 0$ and $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^N$. Let $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$. A solution u of (1.1) on $\{|x - x_0| > [t - t_0|, t_0 \in I]\}$ with initial data (u_0, u_1) at $t = t_0$ is the restriction to $\{|x - x_0| > [t - t_0|, t_0 \in I]\}$ of a solution \tilde{u} , with $\tilde{\tilde{u}} \in C^0(I, \mathcal{H})$ to the equation:

$$\partial_t^2 \tilde{u} - \Delta \tilde{u} = |\tilde{u}|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} \tilde{u} \mathbb{1}_{\{|x-x_0| > R+|t-t_0|\}}, \tag{5.7}$$

with an initial data

$$\vec{\tilde{u}}_{\uparrow t = t_0} = (u_0, u_1), \tag{5.8}$$

The Cauchy theory in [12,21,25] adapts easily to the case of solutions outside wave cones. We give the statements and omit most proofs.

Proposition 5.7 (Small data well-posedness). There exists $\varepsilon_0 > 0$ with the following property. Let (u_0, u_1) , t_0 , x_0 , R be as above. Let $u_L(t) = S_L(t)(u_0, u_1)$. Assume

$$\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x-x_0| \ge |t-t_0|+R\}} u_L \|_{L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}\left(I,L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}\right)} = \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_0.$$

Then there exists a unique solution u to (1.1) on $\{|x-x_0| > |t-t_0|, t \in I\}$. Furthermore

$$\sup_{t \in I} \| 1\!\!1_{\{|x-x_0| > |t-t_0| + R\}} \nabla_{t,x} (u - u_L) \|_{L^2} \lesssim \varepsilon^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}.$$

Gluing the preceding local solutions, we obtain, for any initial data (u_0, u_1) , a maximal solution defined on a maximal domain $\{(t, x) \in (\widetilde{T}_-, \widetilde{T}_+) \times \mathbb{R}^N \mid |x - x_0| \ge |t - t_0| + R\}$, where $\widetilde{T}_{\pm} = \widetilde{T}_{\pm}(x_0, R)$, and that satisfies the following blow-up criterion:

$$\widetilde{T}_{+} < \infty \Longrightarrow \| 1\!\!1_{\{|x-x_0|>|t-t_0|\}} u \|_{L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}\left((0,\widetilde{T}_{+}),L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}\right)} = +\infty$$

(and similarly in the past). It is easy to check that if R > R' then $\widetilde{T}_+(x_0, R) \ge \widetilde{T}_+(x_0, R')$, and also that for all $R \ge 0$, $\widetilde{T}_+(x_0, R) \ge T_+$, where T_+ is the maximal time of existence for the solution on the whole space (see above). We also have:

Lemma 5.8. If $\mathbb{1}_{\{|x-x_0|\geq |t-t_0|+R\}}u\in L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}\left((0,\widetilde{T}_+),L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}(\mathbb{R}^N)\right)$, then $\widetilde{T}_+=+\infty$ and u scatters to a linear solution on $\{|x-x_0|>R+|t-t_0|\}$, in the sense that there exists a solution v_L of the linear wave equation on $\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{R}^N$ such that

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} \| 1\!\!1_{\{|x-x_0|>|t-t_0|+R\}} |\nabla_{t,x} (u-v_L)(t)| \|_{L^2} = 0.$$

Lemma 5.9. Let I be an interval with $t_0 \in I$, and $f \in L^1(I, L^2)$. Let u be defined by (2.3) for $t \in I$, and assume that

$$f = |u|^{\frac{4}{N-2}}u$$
 a.e. for $|x - x_0| > |t - t_0|, \ t \in I$.

Then $I \subset (\widetilde{T}_{-}\widetilde{T}_{+})$ and the restriction of u to the set $\{|x - x_0| > |t - t_0| + R, t \in I\}$ coincides with the solution of (1.1) on this set, as defined in Definition 5.6.

5.2. Orthogonality conditions. If $\Theta = (X, \lambda, \ell) \in \mathbb{R}^N \times (0, \infty) \times B_{\mathbb{R}^N}$, where $B_{\mathbb{R}^N} = \{X \in \mathbb{R}^3 : |X| < 1\}$, we denote

$$W_{\Theta}(t,x) = \frac{1}{\lambda^{\frac{N}{2}-1}} W_{\ell}\left(\frac{t}{\lambda}, \frac{x-X}{\lambda}\right).$$

We claim:

Claim 5.10. Assume $N \geq 3$. There exists a small constant ε_0 , and, for all $\eta_0 \in (0, 1)$, a constant $\eta_1 \in (0, 1)$ with the following property. Let (u_0, u_1) be such that (5.2) holds for some ℓ_0 with $|\ell_0| \leq \eta_0$. Then there exists $\Theta_* = (X_*, \lambda_*, \ell_*) \in \mathbb{R}^N \times (0, \infty) \times B_{\mathbb{R}^N}$, with $|\ell_*| < \eta_1$, such that

$$d((u_0, u_1), \mathcal{M}_W) = \|(u_0, u_1) - \vec{W}_{\Theta_*}(0)\|_{\mathcal{H}}$$

and

$$\left(\lambda_{*}^{\frac{N-2}{2}}u_{0}\left(X_{*}+\lambda_{*}\cdot\right),\lambda_{*}^{\frac{N}{2}}u_{1}\left(X_{*}+\lambda_{*}\cdot\right)\right)-\left(\vec{W}_{\ell_{*}},0\right)\in\widetilde{\boldsymbol{Z}}_{\ell_{*}}^{\perp}.\tag{5.9}$$

Proof. Let

$$\delta_W: \Theta \mapsto \left\| \vec{W}_{\Theta}(0) - (u_0, u_1) \right\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2.$$

We first claim that there exists a constant $\eta_1 \in (0, 1)$, depending only on η_0 , such that

$$|\boldsymbol{\ell}| \ge \eta_1 \Longrightarrow \delta_W(\Theta) \ge \|W\|_{\dot{H}^1}^2.$$
 (5.10)

Indeed, by the triangle inequality and (5.2),

$$\sqrt{\delta_W(\Theta)} \ge \left\| \vec{W}_{\Theta}(0) \right\|_{\mathcal{H}} - \left\| \vec{W}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}_0} \right\|_{\mathcal{H}} - \varepsilon_0.$$

Since

$$\|\vec{W}_{\Theta}(0)\|_{\mathcal{H}} = \left(\frac{N + (2 - N)|\boldsymbol{\ell}|^2}{N\sqrt{1 - |\boldsymbol{\ell}|^2}}\right)^{1/2} \|W\|_{\dot{H}^1} \underset{|\boldsymbol{\ell}| \to 1}{\longrightarrow} +\infty,$$

we obtain the existence of η_1 such that (5.10) holds.

We next claim that there exists M > 0 (depending on (u_0, u_1)) such that

$$|X| + |\log(\lambda)| \ge M \Longrightarrow \delta_W(\Theta) \ge \frac{1}{N} ||W||_{\dot{H}^1}^2. \tag{5.11}$$

If not, there exists a sequence $(\Theta_n)_n = ((X_n, \lambda_n, \ell_n))_n$, such that

$$\lim_{n\to\infty} |X_n| + |\log(\lambda_n)| = +\infty$$

and for all n,

$$\delta_W(\Theta_n) \le \frac{1}{N} \|W\|_{\dot{H}^1}^2.$$

By (5.10) we can assume $|\ell_n| \le \eta_1$ and thus, extracting subsequences if necessary, that there exists ℓ such that $|\ell| \le \eta_1$ and

$$\lim_{n\to\infty} \ell_n = \ell.$$

Since $\vec{W}_{\Theta_n}(0)$ converges weakly to (0,0) in \mathcal{H} , we obtain

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \delta_W(\Theta_n) = \|(u_0, u_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2 + \|\vec{W}_{\ell}(0)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2.$$

Using

$$\|\vec{W}_{\ell}(0)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^{2} = \frac{N + (2 - N)|\ell|^{2}}{N\sqrt{1 - |\ell|^{2}}} \|W\|_{\dot{H}^{1}}^{2} > \frac{1}{N} \|W\|_{\dot{H}^{1}}^{2},$$

we deduce a contradiction, concluding the proof of (5.11).

In view of (5.11) and since by the assumptions of the claim there exists Θ such that $\delta_W(\Theta) \leq \varepsilon_0$, we see (taking $\varepsilon_0 < \frac{1}{N} \|W\|_{\dot{H}^1}^2$) that there exists Θ_* such that δ_W attains a global minimum at Θ_* . At $\Theta = \Theta_*$, the function δ_W has a critical point. Differentiating, we obtain that $\vec{W}_{\Theta_*}(0) - (u_0, u_1)$ is orthogonal, in \mathcal{H} , to

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial X_j}W_{\Theta}(0)\right)_{|\Theta=\Theta_*}, \quad \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda}W_{\Theta}(0)\right)_{|\Theta=\Theta_*}, \quad \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial \ell_j}W_{\Theta}(0)\right)_{|\Theta=\Theta_*}.$$

Rescaling and translating in space, we obtain (5.9). \Box

5.3. Proof in space dimension 3.

Proof of Theorem 5.1. In all of the proof η_0 is fixed in (0, 1), and the constant C > 0 (that may change from line to line) is allowed to depend on η_0 .

We use Claim 5.10. Without loss of generality (rescaling and translating u), we can assume $\lambda_* = 1$, $X_* = 0$. We let $\ell = \ell_*$ to lighten notations. Let

$$(h_0, h_1) = (u_0, u_1) - \vec{W}_{\ell}(0).$$

Let *h* be the solution of

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t^2 h - \Delta h = \left((W_{\ell} + h)^5 - W_{\ell}^5 \right) 1_{|x| \ge |t|} \\ h_{|t| = 0} = (h_0, h_1). \end{cases}$$

Then

$$\left| \partial_t^2 h - \Delta h - 5 1\!\!1_{|x| \ge |t|} W_{\ell}^4 h \right| \le C \left(|h|^5 + W_{\ell}^3 h^2 \right) 1\!\!1_{|x| \ge |t|}.$$

Since by explicit computation, $\|1\!\!1_{\{|x|\geq |t|\}} W_{\ell}\|_{L_t^5 L_x^{10}} \leq C$, we deduce, using Lemma 2.1 and the smallness of $\|(h_0, h_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}$, that for all T > 0,

$$\sup_{|t| < T} \|\vec{h}(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}} + \|h\|_{L^{8}([-T,T],L_{x}^{8})} + \|h\|_{L^{5}([-T,+T],L_{x}^{10})} \le C\|(h_{0},h_{1})\|_{\mathcal{H}}.$$
 (5.12)

Let h_L be the solution of the linearized equation:

$$\begin{cases} \partial_{t}^{2} h_{L} - \Delta h_{L} = 5W_{\ell}^{4} h_{L} \\ h_{L \uparrow t=0} = (h_{0}, h_{1}), \end{cases}$$
 (5.13)

and \tilde{h}_L be the solution of the truncated linearized equation:

$$\begin{cases} \partial_{t}^{2} \tilde{h}_{L} - \Delta \tilde{h}_{L} = 5W_{\ell}^{4} \tilde{h}_{L} \mathbb{1}_{|x| \ge |t|} \\ \tilde{h}_{L \upharpoonright t = 0} = (h_{0}, h_{1}). \end{cases}$$
 (5.14)

Then by Theorem 1 and (5.9),

$$\sum_{t \to \pm \infty} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t|} \left| \nabla_{t,x} h_L(t,x) \right|^2 dx \ge \frac{1}{C} \| (h_0, h_1) \|_{\mathcal{H}}^2.$$

Since $\tilde{h}_L(t, x) = h_L(t, x)$ for |x| > |t| by finite speed of propagation, we deduce

$$\sum_{+} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t|} \left| \nabla_{t,x} \tilde{h}_L(t,x) \right|^2 dx \ge \frac{1}{C} \|(h_0,h_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2.$$

Next, notice that

$$\left| \partial_t^2 (h - \tilde{h}_L) - \Delta (h - \tilde{h}_L) - 5W_{\ell}^4 (h - \tilde{h}_L) 1\!\!1_{\{|x| > |t|\}} \right| \le C \left(|h|^5 + W_{\ell}^3 h^2 \right) 1\!\!1_{|x| \ge |t|}.$$

Using Lemma 2.1 as before, and since $(\vec{h} - \vec{\tilde{h}}_L)(0) = 0$, we obtain in view of (5.12),

$$\sup_{t\in\mathbb{P}} \left\| \vec{h}(t) - \vec{\tilde{h}}_L(t) \right\|_{\mathcal{H}} \leq C \left\| (h_0, h_1) \right\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2.$$

Hence, taking ε_0 smaller if necessary,

$$\sum_{t \to \pm \infty} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t|} \left| \nabla_{t,x} h(t,x) \right|^2 dx \ge \frac{1}{C} \| (h_0, h_1) \|_{\mathcal{H}}^2. \tag{5.15}$$

Letting $\tilde{u} = W_{\ell} + h$, we see that (5.15) implies (5.3), since by the choice of (h_0, h_1) ,

$$||(h_0, h_1)||_{\mathcal{H}} = d(\mathcal{M}_W, (u_0, u_1)).$$

Furthermore, \tilde{u} satisfies the equation:

$$\begin{split} \partial_t^2 \tilde{u} - \Delta \tilde{u} &= W_{\ell}^5 + \left((W_{\ell} + h)^5 - W_{\ell}^5 \right) 1_{\{|x| > |t|\}} \\ &= \tilde{u}^5 1_{\{|x| > |t|\}} + \tilde{u} W_{\ell}^5 1_{\{|x| < |t|\}}, \end{split}$$

which concludes the proof. Recall that we have translated u in space in order to assume $X_* = 0$ in the conclusion of Claim 5.10, hence the necessity of the parameter X in the conclusion of the Theorem (indeed, one can take $X = X_*$). \square

5.4. Proof in space dimension 5. This subsection is dedicated to the proof of Theorem 5.2. The main difficulty compared to the case N=3 is the existence of an additional component $(0, \Lambda W)$ in \mathbb{Z} , so that $\widetilde{\mathbb{Z}}$ is a strict subspace of \mathbb{Z} . To deal with this additional direction, we apply Theorem 1 not only at t=0, but for all initial times close to t=0. As a drawback, Theorem 5.2 is slightly weaker than Theorem 5.1.

We first prove:

Lemma 5.11. Assume N=5. There exists $\varepsilon>0$ with the following property. Let u,v be two global solutions of (1.1) on $\{|x|>|t|\}$ with initial data (u_0,u_1) and (v_0,v_1) respectively, and such that

$$\|(u_0, u_1) - (W, 0)\|_{\mathcal{H}} \le \varepsilon, \quad \|(v_0, v_1) - (W, 0)\|_{\mathcal{H}} \le \varepsilon$$
 (5.16)

$$\sum_{t \to \pm \infty} \left(\int_{\{|x| \ge |t|\}} |\nabla_{t,x} u|^2 \, dx + \int_{\{|x| \ge |t|\}} |\nabla_{t,x} v|^2 \, dx \right) = 0 \tag{5.17}$$

$$E(u_0, u_1) = E(v_0, v_1) \tag{5.18}$$

$$P(u_0, u_1) = P(v_0, v_1) = 0 (5.19)$$

$$\int \nabla u_0 \cdot \nabla \Lambda W = \int \nabla v_0 \cdot \nabla \Lambda W = 0 \tag{5.20}$$

$$\forall j \in [1, N], \ \int \nabla u_0 \cdot \nabla \partial_{x_j} W = \int \nabla v_0 \cdot \nabla \partial_{x_j} W = 0. \tag{5.21}$$

Then $(u_0, u_1) = (v_0, v_1)$ or $(u_0, u_1) = (v_0, -v_1)$.

Proof.

Step 1 (Estimates on u and v).

We let

$$\begin{split} \beta_0 &:= \frac{1}{\|\Lambda W\|_{L^2}} \int \Lambda W \, u_1, \quad \gamma_0 := \frac{1}{\|\Lambda W\|_{L^2}} \int \Lambda W \, v_1 \\ \beta_j &:= \frac{1}{\|\partial_{x_j} W\|_{L^2}} \int \partial_{x_j} W \, u_1, \quad \gamma_j := \frac{1}{\|\partial_{x_j} W\|_{L^2}} \int \partial_{x_j} W \, v_1, \quad j \in [\![1,5]\!]. \end{split}$$

Replacing u(t, x) by u(-t, x) or/and v(t, x) by v(-t, x) if necessary, we assume that β_0 and γ_0 are non-negative. We let

$$(f_0, f_1) = (u_0, u_1) - (W, 0) - \frac{\beta_0}{\|\Lambda W\|_{L^2}} (0, \Lambda W) - \sum_{j=1}^{5} \frac{\beta_j}{\|\partial_{x_j} W\|_{L^2}} (0, \partial_{x_j} W)$$

$$(g_0, g_1) = (v_0, v_1) - (W, 0) - \frac{\gamma_0}{\|\Lambda W\|_{L^2}} (0, \Lambda W) - \sum_{j=1}^{5} \frac{\gamma_j}{\|\partial_{x_j} W\|_{L^2}} (0, \partial_{x_j} W).$$

In this step, we prove

$$\|(u-W)1\!\!1_{\{|x|>|t|\}}\|_{L_t^{\frac{7}{3}}L_x^{\frac{14}{3}}} \lesssim \varepsilon, \quad \|(f_0,f_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}} \lesssim \beta_0^2, \quad \sum_{j=1}^5 |\beta_j| \lesssim \beta_0^3 \quad (5.22)$$

$$\|(v-W)1_{\{|x|>|t|\}}\|_{L_{t}^{\frac{7}{3}}L_{x}^{\frac{14}{3}}} \lesssim \varepsilon, \quad \|(g_{0},g_{1})\|_{\mathcal{H}} \lesssim \gamma_{0}^{2}, \quad \sum_{i=1}^{5} |\gamma_{i}| \lesssim \gamma_{0}^{3}. \quad (5.23)$$

The proofs of (5.22) and (5.23) are the same, and we will only prove (5.22). Let a := u - W. We have

$$|\partial_t^2 a + L_W a| \lesssim W^{\frac{1}{3}} a^2 + |a|^{\frac{7}{3}}.$$

By Lemma 2.1 and Hölder estimates, using that $||a(0)||_{\mathcal{H}}$ is small, we obtain

$$\begin{split} \forall T > 0, \quad \left\| a \, 1\!\!1_{\{|x| > |t|\}} \right\|_{L^{\frac{7}{3}}\left(((-T, +T), L^{\frac{14}{3}}\right)} \\ \lesssim \|\vec{a}(0)\|_{\mathcal{H}} + \left\| a \, 1\!\!1_{\{|x| > |t|\}} \right\|_{L^{\frac{7}{3}}\left(((-T, +T), L^{\frac{14}{3}}\right)}^{\frac{1}{3}} + \left\| a \, 1\!\!1_{\{|x| > |t|\}} \right\|_{L^{\frac{7}{3}}\left(((-T, +T), L^{\frac{14}{3}}\right)}^{\frac{7}{3}}. \end{split}$$

Since $||a(0)||_{\mathcal{H}}$ is small, we deduce:

$$||a 1 1_{\{|x|>|t|\}}||_{L_{t}^{\frac{7}{3}}L_{x}^{\frac{14}{3}}} \lesssim ||\vec{a}(0)||_{\mathcal{H}},$$

which implies the first inequality in (5.22). Let a_L be the solution of

$$\partial_t^2 a_L + L_W a_L = 0$$
, $\vec{a}_L(0) = (u_0, u_1) - (W, 0)$.

We have

$$\left| (\partial_t^2 + L_W)(a - a_L) \right| \lesssim |a|^2 W^{\frac{1}{3}} + |a|^{\frac{7}{3}}, \quad |x| > |t|.$$
 (5.24)

By Lemma 2.1, since $\vec{a}(0) - \vec{a}_L(0) = (0, 0)$,

$$\sup_{t\in\mathbb{R}} \left\| 1\!\!1_{\{|x|>|t|\}} (a-a_L) \right\|_{\mathcal{H}} \lesssim \left\| \left(|a|^2 W^{\frac{1}{3}} + |a|^{\frac{7}{3}} \right) 1\!\!1_{\{|x|>|t|\}} \right\|_{L^1_t L^2_x} \lesssim \|\vec{a}(0)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2,$$

and hence, by assumption (5.17),

$$\limsup_{t \to \pm \infty} \left(\int_{|x| > |t|} \left| \nabla_{t,x} a_L \right|^2 \right)^{1/2} \lesssim \|(u_0, u_1) - (W, 0)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2.$$

Combining with Theorem 1 and the orthogonality assumptions (5.20), (5.21), we deduce

$$\|(f_0, f_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}} \lesssim \|(f_0, f_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2 + \sum_{i=0}^5 \beta_j^2,$$

and thus

$$\|(f_0, f_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}} \lesssim \sum_{i=0}^{5} \beta_j^2.$$
 (5.25)

Furthermore since $P(u_0, u_1) = 0$ by assumption (5.19),

$$\int (\nabla W + \nabla f_0) \left(f_1 + \frac{\beta_0}{\|\Lambda W\|_{L^2}} \Lambda W + \sum_{j=1}^5 \frac{\beta_j}{\|\partial_{x_j} W\|_{L^2}} \partial_{x_j} W \right) = 0.$$

Since W is radial, we have $\int \nabla W \Lambda W = 0$, $\int \partial_{x_j} W \partial_{x_k} W = 0$ ($j \neq k$) and we obtain for $k \in [1, 5]$ (using that $\int \partial_{x_k} W f_1 = 0$),

$$\beta_k \|\partial_{x_k} W\|_{L^2} + \int \partial_{x_k} f_0 f_1$$

$$+\frac{\beta_0}{\|\Lambda W\|_{L^2}} \int \partial_{x_k} f_0 \Lambda W + \sum_{j=1}^5 \frac{\beta_j}{\|\partial_{x_j} W\|_{L^2}} \int \partial_{x_k} f_0 \partial_{x_j} W = 0.$$
 (5.26)

Thus by (5.25)

$$\sum_{k=1}^{5} |\beta_k| \lesssim \left(\sum_{j=0}^{5} |\beta_j|\right)^3,$$

which yields

$$\sum_{k=1}^5 |\beta_k| \lesssim \beta_0^3.$$

Going back to (5.25), we deduce (5.22).

Step 2. (Estimate on u - v.) We let

$$\begin{split} h &:= u - v, \ (h_0, h_1) := \vec{h}(0) = (u_0, u_1) - (v_0, v_1), \\ \alpha_0 &:= \frac{1}{\|\Lambda W\|_{L^2}} \int h_1 \Lambda W = \beta_0 - \gamma_0, \quad \alpha_j := \frac{1}{\|\partial_{x_j} W\|_{L^2}} \int h_1 \partial_{x_j} W = \beta_j - \gamma_j, \\ h_1^{\perp} &= h_1 - \frac{\alpha_0}{\|\Lambda W\|_{L^2}} \Lambda W - \sum_{i=1}^5 \frac{\alpha_j}{\|\partial_{x_j} W\|_{L^2}} \partial_{x_j} W = f_1 - g_1. \end{split}$$

In this step, we prove

$$\sum_{k=1}^{5} |\alpha_k| + \left\| (h_0, h_1^{\perp}) \right\|_{\mathcal{H}} \lesssim \varepsilon \alpha_0. \tag{5.27}$$

Let $F(u) = |u|^{\frac{4}{3}}u$. We have

$$\partial_t^2 h + L_W h = F(u) - F(v) - F'(W)h. \tag{5.28}$$

We claim

$$\begin{aligned}
|F(u) - F(v) - F'(W)h| \\
&\lesssim |h| \left(|v - W|^{\frac{4}{3}} + |W|^{\frac{1}{3}} |v - W| + |W|^{\frac{1}{3}} |h| + |h|^{\frac{4}{3}} \right).
\end{aligned} (5.29)$$

Indeed, using elementary estimates on the function F, we obtain, since h = u - v,

$$|F(u) - F(v) - F'(v)h| \lesssim |v|^{\frac{1}{3}}|h|^2 + |h|^{\frac{7}{3}} \lesssim W^{\frac{1}{3}}h^2 + |v - W|^{\frac{1}{3}}h^2 + |h|^{\frac{7}{3}}$$

$$\lesssim W^{\frac{1}{3}}h^2 + |v - W|^{\frac{4}{3}}|h| + |h|^{\frac{7}{3}},$$

where we have used that by Young's inequality, $|v - W|^{\frac{1}{3}}h^2 \lesssim |v - W|^{\frac{4}{3}}|h| + |h|^{\frac{7}{3}}$. Moreover,

$$|F'(v) - F'(W)| \lesssim |v - W| |W|^{\frac{1}{3}} + |v - W|^{\frac{4}{3}},$$

which yields (5.29).

By the first inequality in (5.23), and the fact that $W1_{\{|x|>|t|\}} \in L_t^{\frac{7}{3}} L_x^{\frac{14}{3}}$, we first obtain from (5.28), (5.29) and Strichartz estimates

$$||h1\!\!1_{\{|x|>|t|\}}||_{L_t^{\frac{7}{3}}L_x^{\frac{14}{3}}} \lesssim ||(h_0,h_1)||_{\mathcal{H}}.$$

Letting h_L be the solution of

$$(\partial_t^2 + L_W)h_L = 0, \quad \vec{h}_L(0) = (h_0, h_1),$$

we deduce, again from (5.28), (5.29) and Lemma 2.1,

$$\sup_{t \in \mathbb{R}} \int_{|x| > |t|} \left| \nabla_{t,x} (h - h_L) \right|^2 dx \lesssim \varepsilon^2 \left\| (h_0, h_1) \right\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2.$$

Using the assumption (5.17), we obtain

$$\sum_{t \to \pm \infty} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t|} |\nabla_{t,x} h_L(t,x)|^2 dx \lesssim \varepsilon^2 \|(h_0,h_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2.$$

By Theorem 1, and the orthogonality conditions (5.20), (5.21),

$$\left\|h_{1}^{\perp}\right\|_{L^{2}} + \|h_{0}\|_{\dot{H}^{1}} \lesssim \varepsilon \|(h_{0}, h_{1})\|_{\mathcal{H}} = \varepsilon \sqrt{\left\|(h_{0}, h_{1}^{\perp})\right\|_{\mathcal{H}}^{2} + \sum_{j=0}^{5} \alpha_{j}^{2}}.$$
 (5.30)

Expanding the momentums in the equality $P(u_0, u_1) - P(v_0, v_1) = 0$ as in (5.26), we obtain that for all k in [1, 5],

$$\begin{split} 0 &= (\beta_k - \gamma_k) \|\partial_{x_k} W\|_{L^2} + \int \partial_{x_k} f_0 f_1 - \partial_{x_k} g_0 g_1 \\ &+ \frac{\beta_0}{\|\Lambda W\|_{L^2}} \int \partial_{x_k} f_0 \Lambda W - \frac{\gamma_0}{\|\Lambda W\|_{L^2}} \int \partial_{x_k} g_0 \Lambda W \\ &+ \sum_{j=1}^5 \left(\frac{\beta_j}{\|\partial_{x_j} W\|_{L^2}} \int \partial_{x_k} f_0 \partial_{x_j} W - \frac{\gamma_j}{\|\partial_{x_j} W\|_{L^2}} \int \partial_{x_k} g_0 \partial_{x_j} W \right). \end{split}$$

Using that by the assumption (5.16),

$$\|\nabla f_0\|_{L^2} + \|\nabla g_0\|_{L^2} + \|f_1\|_{L^2} + \|g_1\|_{L^2} + \sum_{i=0}^5 |\beta_i| + |\gamma_i| \lesssim \varepsilon,$$

we deduce

$$\sum_{k=1}^{5} |\alpha_k| = \sum_{k=1}^{5} |\beta_k - \gamma_k| \lesssim \varepsilon \|(h_0, h_1)\|_{L^2}.$$

Since

$$\|(h_0, h_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2 = \|(h_0, h_1^{\perp}\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2 + \sum_{i=0}^5 \alpha_j^2,$$

we obtain

$$\sum_{i=1}^{5} |\alpha_j| \lesssim \varepsilon \left(\|(h_0, h_1^{\perp})\|_{\mathcal{H}} + |\alpha_0| \right).$$

Combining with (5.30), we obtain (5.27).

Step 3 (Estimates on the energy and conclusion of the proof.) We claim:

$$|\alpha_0(\beta_0 + \gamma_0)| \lesssim \varepsilon |\alpha_0|(\beta_0^2 + \gamma_0^2). \tag{5.31}$$

By the assumption (5.18), $E(u_0, u_1) = E(v_0, v_1)$. Noting that

$$E(u_0, u_1) = E(u_0, 0) + \frac{1}{2}\beta_0^2 + \frac{1}{2}\sum_{i=1}^5 \beta_i^2 + \frac{1}{2}\|f_1\|_{L^2}^2$$

$$E(v_0, v_1) = E(v_0, 0) + \frac{1}{2}\gamma_0^2 + \frac{1}{2}\sum_{i=1}^5 \gamma_i^2 + \frac{1}{2}\|g_1\|_{L^2}^2,$$

and $\alpha_j = \beta_j - \gamma_j$, for $j \in [0, 5]$, the estimate (5.31) will follow from the following inequalities:

$$\forall j \in [1, 5], \quad \left| \beta_i^2 - \gamma_j^2 \right| \lesssim \varepsilon |\alpha_0| (\beta_0^2 + \gamma_0^2) \tag{5.32}$$

$$|E(u_0, 0) - E(v_0, 0)| \lesssim \varepsilon |\alpha_0| (\beta_0^2 + \gamma_0^2)$$
 (5.33)

$$\left| \|f_1\|_{L^2}^2 - \|g_1\|_{L^2}^2 \right| \lesssim \varepsilon |\alpha_0| (\beta_0^2 + \gamma_0^2). \tag{5.34}$$

By Step 2, for $j \in [1, 5]$

$$\left|\beta_j^2 - \gamma_j^2\right| \lesssim |\alpha_j| \left(|\beta_j| + |\gamma_j| \right) \lesssim \varepsilon |\alpha_0| \left(|\beta_j| + |\gamma_j| \right),$$

and we deduce from Step 1,

$$\left|\beta_j^2 - \gamma_j^2\right| \lesssim \varepsilon |\alpha_0| \left(\beta_0^2 + \gamma_0^2\right).$$

This yields (5.32).

To prove (5.33), we expand

$$E(u_0, 0) - E(v_0, 0) = E(W + f_0, 0) - E(W + g_0, 0),$$

and see that the linear terms in f_0 , g_0 are zero (since (W,0) is a critical point for E). As a consequence (using the Sobolev inequality to control the terms coming from $\int |W + f_0|^{\frac{10}{3}} - \int |W + g_0|^{\frac{10}{3}}$, we obtain

$$|E(u_0, 0) - E(v_0, 0)| \lesssim ||f_0 - g_0||_{\mathcal{H}} (||f_0||_{\mathcal{H}} + ||g_0||_{\mathcal{H}}) \lesssim ||h_0||_{\mathcal{H}} (||f_0||_{\mathcal{H}} + ||g_0||_{\mathcal{H}}),$$

and (5.33) follows from the estimates of Steps 1 and 2. The proof of (5.34) is similar, using that $h_1^{\perp} = f_1 - g_1$ and thus that

$$\left| \|f_1\|_{L^2}^2 - \|g_1\|_{L^2}^2 \right| \le \|h_1^{\perp}\|_{L^2} \left(\|f_1\|_{L^2} + \|g_1\|_{L^2} \right).$$

In view of (5.31), since β_0 and γ_0 are non-negative, we obtain $\alpha_0 = 0$ or $\beta_0 = \gamma_0 = 0$ (which implies $\alpha_0 = 0$). By (5.27) (h_0 , h_1) = (0, 0), i.e. $(u_0, u_1) = (v_0, v_1)$. Recalling that we might have changed u_1 into $-u_1$ and v_1 into $-v_1$ (see the beginning of Step 1), we obtain the conclusion of the lemma. \square

Proof of Theorem 5.2. Recall that for all ℓ with $|\ell| < 1$, we have

$$P\left(\vec{W}_{\ell}(0)\right) = -\frac{\ell}{\sqrt{1 - |\ell|^2}} E(W, 0), \quad E\left(\vec{W}_{\ell}(0)\right) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{1 - |\ell|^2}} E(W, 0),$$

Since (u_0, u_1) is close to $\vec{W}_{\ell}(0)$ for some $|\ell| \leq \eta_0$, we deduce that $|P(u_0, u_1)| < E(u_0, u_1)$. Let

$$\ell_0 = \frac{P(u_0, u_1)}{E(u_0, u_1)}.$$

By Lemma A.1 in the appendix, $P(\vec{u}_{\ell_0}(0)) = 0$. By Lemma A.2 and the assumption (5.2), there exists ℓ' with $|\ell'| < 1$ such that

$$\left\| \vec{u}_{\ell_0}(0) - \vec{W}_{\ell'}(0) \right\|_{\mathcal{H}} \lesssim \varepsilon$$

(where the implicit constant depends only on η_0). This yields

$$\left|P(\vec{u}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}_0}(0)) - P(\vec{W}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}'}(0)\right| \lesssim \varepsilon,$$

and thus, since $P(\vec{u}_{\ell_0}) = 0$,

$$\frac{|\boldsymbol{\ell}'|}{\sqrt{1-|\boldsymbol{\ell}'|^2}}\lesssim \varepsilon.$$

As a consequence, $|\ell'| \lesssim \varepsilon$. Using that by direct computation, $\|(W,0) - \vec{W}_{\ell'}(0)\|_{\mathcal{H}} \lesssim |\ell'|$ for small ℓ' , we obtain

$$\|\vec{u}_{\ell_0}(0) - (W,0)\|_{\mathcal{H}} \lesssim \varepsilon.$$

Using the same arguments as in the end of Sect. 3.1 (see in particular (3.11)), one can also check that the Lorentz transformation preserves the assumption (5.4) (with a smaller τ_0).

We are thus reduced to the case where

$$P(u_0, u_1) = 0 (5.35)$$

and $\|(u_0, u_1) - (W, 0)\|_{\mathcal{H}} \lesssim \varepsilon$. Since \vec{u} is a \mathcal{H} -valued continuous function, we deduce that for small t,

$$\|\vec{u}(t) - (W,0)\|_{\mathcal{H}} \lesssim \varepsilon.$$

We also see that the assumption (5.4) implies that for small t_0

$$\sum_{+} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| \ge |t| - \tau_0/2} |\nabla_{t,x} (u(t + t_0, x))|^2 dx = 0.$$

By a standard application of the implicit function theorem, we can find $\lambda(t) > 0$ close to 1 and a small $x(t) \in \mathbb{R}^5$ such that $u_{(\lambda(t))}(\cdot - x(t))$ satisfies the orthogonality assumptions (5.20) and (5.21) of Lemma 5.11. By Lemma 5.11, for small $t, \vec{u}(t)$ is equal to $\pm (u_0, u_1)$ up to translation and scaling. Using the continuity of the flow, we see that $\vec{u}(t)$ must be close to (u_0, u_1) for small t.

We are thus reduced to proving the following:

Claim 5.12. Let u be a solution of (1.1) defined on a interval I containing 0, such that $P(u_0, u_1) = 0$ and (u_0, u_1) is close to W. Assume

$$\forall \tau \in I, \quad \exists x(\tau) \in \mathbb{R}^N, \ \exists \lambda(\tau) \in (0, \infty),$$

$$\vec{u}(\tau, x) = \left(\frac{1}{\lambda(\tau)^{\frac{N}{2} - 1}} u_0\left(\frac{x + x(\tau)}{\lambda(\tau)}\right), \frac{1}{\lambda(\tau)^{\frac{N}{2}}} u_1\left(\frac{x + x(\tau)}{\lambda(\tau)}\right)\right). \tag{5.36}$$

Then

$$\exists \lambda > 0, \ \exists X \in \mathbb{R}^N, \ (u_0(x), u_1(x)) = \left(\frac{1}{\lambda^{\frac{N}{2}-1}} W\left(\frac{x}{\lambda}\right), 0\right).$$

Proof of Claim 5.12. By an easy induction, (5.36) holds for all τ in the maximal interval of definition of u. As a consequence, u has the compactness property and remains close to W in the energy space, up to translation and scaling. By [12], and since $P(u_0, u_1) = 0$, we deduce $(u_0, u_1) = (W, 0)$.

Let us mention that it is possible to prove a more general version of the claim, omitting the assumptions " $P(u_0, u_1) = 0$ " and " (u_0, u_1) is close to W". In this case the conclusion is that u is a general solitary wave. \square

5.5. Channels of energy below twice the energy of the ground state. In this subsection we prove Corollary 3 and Proposition 4.

Proof of Corollary 3. We argue by contradiction. Let u satisfy the assumptions of the corollary, and assume furthermore:

$$\forall \tau_0 > 0, \quad \sum_{\pm} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t| - \tau_0} |\nabla_{t,x} u(t,x)|^2 dx = 0.$$
 (5.37)

According to [8] if $N \in \{3, 5\}$ there exists a sequence of times $\{t_n\}_n$ with

$$\lim_{n\to+\infty}t_n=+\infty,$$

an integer $J \geq 0$, scales λ_n^j with $\lambda_n^j > 0$ and $\lim_{n \to \infty} \lambda_n^j / t_n = 0$, positions $x_n^j \in \mathbb{R}^d$, with $\ell_j = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{x_n^j}{t_n}$ well defined, and traveling waves $Q_{\ell_j}^j$, for $1 \leq j \leq J$, such that

$$\vec{u}(t_n) = \sum_{j=1}^{J} \left((\lambda_n^j)^{-\frac{N}{2}+1} Q_{\ell_j}^j \left(\frac{x - x_n^j}{\lambda_n^j}, 0 \right), \right.$$

$$(\lambda_x^j)^{-\frac{N}{2}} \partial_t Q_{\ell_j}^j \left(\frac{x - x_n^j}{\lambda_n^j}, 0 \right) + o(1), \tag{5.38}$$

in \mathcal{H} , as $n \to \infty$. In addition, the parameters λ_n^j , x_n^j satisfy the pseudo-orthogonality condition

$$1 \le j < k \le J \Longrightarrow \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\lambda_n^j}{\lambda_n^k} + \frac{\lambda_n^k}{\lambda_n^j} + \frac{\left| x_n^j - x_n^k \right|}{\lambda_n^j} = +\infty. \tag{5.39}$$

We note that by (5.37), one can assume that the linear solution that appears usually in the expansion (5.38) is identically 0.

By (5.38), (5.39), we have

$$E(u_0, u_1) = \sum_{j=1}^J E(\vec{Q}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}_j}^j(0)) = \sum_{j=1}^J \frac{1}{\sqrt{1 - |\boldsymbol{\ell}_j|^2}} E(Q^j, 0).$$

Recall that

$$Q \in \Sigma$$
 and $E(Q, 0) < 2E(W, 0) \Longrightarrow \exists \lambda > 0, \ Q = \pm W_{(\lambda)}$

(see e.g. [10] for a proof). Thus the assumption $E(u_0, u_1) < 2E(W, 0)$ implies that $J \le 1$, and that $Q^1 = W$ if J = 1. If J = 0, then by conservation of the energy and (5.38), u is identically 0 and we are done. We are thus reduced to the case J = 1. If $N \in \{3, 5\}$, Corollary 2 immediately yields a contradiction with (5.37), unless u is a solitary wave. \square

Proof of Proposition 4. Let u be a global radial solution of (1.1) with $N \ge 7$ odd, such that $E(u_0, u_1) < 2E(W, 0)$ and

$$\forall \tau_0 > 0, \quad \sum_{+} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t| - \tau_0} |\nabla_{t,x} u(t,x)|^2 dx = 0.$$
 (5.40)

By [33], (5.38) holds with for all j, $Q^j \in \{\pm W\}$, $\ell_j = 0$ and $x_n^j = 0$. By the assumption $E(u_0, u_1) < 2E(W, 0)$, we obtain that J = 1 (again, J = 0 is excluded since u is nonzero), and $E(u_0, u_1) = E(W, 0)$. We are thus reduced to proving:

Claim 5.13. Assume $N \ge 7$. There exists $\varepsilon_0 > 0$ with the following property. Let u be a global, radial solution of (1.1) such that $E(u_0, u_1) = E(W, 0)$,

$$\forall A \ge 0, \quad \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{|x| > |t| - A} |\nabla_{t,x} u(t,x)|^2 dx = 0$$

and

$$||(u_0, u_1) - (W, 0)|| = \delta < \varepsilon_0.$$

Then $(u_0, u_1) = (W, 0)$.

Indeed, Claim 5.13 applied to the solution $(t, x) \mapsto u(t_n + t, x)$ for some large n yields the desired result. \square

Proof of the Claim. By a standard use of the implicit function theorem, we can assume

$$\int \nabla u_0 \nabla \Lambda W = 0.$$

Expand (u_0, u_1) as follows:

$$(u_0, u_1) = (W + f_0, \beta \Lambda W + f_1), \quad \int f_1 \Lambda W = 0.$$

Let h(t) = u(t) - W. Then $||\vec{h}(0)||_{\mathcal{H}} = \delta$ and

$$\partial_t^2 h + L_W h = F(h) + \mathcal{N}(h), \tag{5.41}$$

where

$$\mathcal{N}(h) = F(W+h) - F(W) - F(h) - \frac{N+2}{N-2}W^{\frac{4}{N-2}}h.$$

By finite speed of propagation, h coincides, for |x| > |t|, with the solution \tilde{h} of

$$\partial_t^2 \tilde{h} + L_W \tilde{h} = (F(h) + \mathcal{N}(h)) \mathbb{1}_{\{|x| > |t|\}}, \tag{5.42}$$

Let T > 0 and denote by $\Gamma(T) = \{(t, x), |t| \le \min\{|x|, T\}\}$. By the fractional chain rule (2.6),

$$||F(h)11_{\{|x|\geq|t|\}}||_{W'((0,T))} = ||F(\tilde{h})11_{\{|x|\geq|t|\}}||_{W'((0,T))}$$

$$\lesssim ||\tilde{h}||_{W((0,T))}||\tilde{h}||_{SP((T))}^{\frac{4}{N-2}}.$$
(5.43)

By the inequality

$$\left| F(y+h) - F(y) - F(h) - \frac{N+2}{N-2} |y|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} h \right| \lesssim |y| |h|^{\frac{N+1}{N-2}}, \tag{5.44}$$

we obtain

$$|\mathcal{N}(h)| \lesssim W^{\frac{1}{N-2}} |h|^{\frac{N+1}{N-2}}.$$

Furthermore,

$$\begin{split} & \left\| 1\!\!1_{\Gamma(T)} W^{\frac{1}{N-2}} |h|^{\frac{N+1}{N-2}} \right\|_{L^1_t L^2} \\ & \leq \left\| 1\!\!1_{\Gamma(T)} W^{\frac{1}{N-2}} \right\|_{L^2_t L^\infty_\infty} \left\| 1\!\!1_{\Gamma(T)} |h|^{\frac{N+1}{N-2}} \right\|_{L^2_{t, r}} \lesssim \|\tilde{h}\|^{\frac{N+1}{N-2}}_{S(\Gamma(T)}, \end{split}$$

where we have used that since $W^{\frac{1}{N-2}} \lesssim \frac{1}{1+|x|}$, $W^{\frac{1}{N-2}} 1\!\!1_{\{|x| \geq t\}}$ is in $L_t^2(\mathbb{R}, L_x^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N))$. We let $h_L(t)$ be the solution of

$$\partial_t^2 h_L + L_W h_L = 0$$
, $\vec{h}_{L \uparrow t=0} = (u_0, u_1) - (W, 0)$.

By the perturbation Lemma for the linear wave equation with a potential (Lemma 2.1), we obtain

$$\left\| \tilde{h} - h_L \right\|_{S(\Gamma_T)} \lesssim \|\tilde{h}\|_{S(\Gamma_T)}^{\frac{N+1}{N-2}} + \|\tilde{h}\|_{S(\Gamma_T)}^{\frac{4}{N-2}} \|\tilde{h}\|_{W((-T,T)}.$$

Using again Strichartz estimates, we deduce

$$\sup_{-T \le t \le T} \|\tilde{\tilde{h}}(t) - \tilde{h}_{L}(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}} + \|\tilde{h} - h_{L}\|_{W((-T,T)) \cap S((-T,T))} \\
\lesssim \|\tilde{h}\|_{S(\Gamma_{T})}^{\frac{N+1}{N-2}} + \|\tilde{h}\|_{S(\Gamma_{T})}^{\frac{4}{N-2}} \|\tilde{h}\|_{W((-T,T))}.$$
(5.45)

and thus, since $||h_L||_{W((-T,T))\cap S((-T,T))} \lesssim \delta$,

$$\|\tilde{h}\|_{W((-T,T))\cap S((-T,T))} \lesssim \delta.$$

Going back to (5.45) we obtain

$$\sup_{-T < t < T} \|\vec{\tilde{h}}(t) - \vec{h}_L(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}} \lesssim \delta^{\frac{N+1}{N-2}}.$$

This estimate is uniform in T. Hence

$$\sup_{t\in\mathbb{R}}\|\vec{\tilde{h}}(t)-\vec{h}_L(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}}\lesssim \delta^{\frac{N+1}{N-2}}.$$

Using that u is non-radiative, we deduce

$$\sum_{+} \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} \int_{\{|x| > |t|\}} |\nabla_{t,x} h_L(t,x)|^2 dx \lesssim \delta^{\frac{N+1}{N-2}}.$$

By Theorem 1,

$$\|(f_0, f_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}} = \|\Pi_{\mathcal{Z}^{\perp}}(f_0, u_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}} \lesssim \delta^{\frac{N+1}{N-2}}.$$

Since $\delta^2 \approx \|(f_0, f_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2 + \beta^2$, this yields

$$\|(f_0, f_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}} \lesssim \beta^{\frac{N+1}{N-2}}.$$
 (5.46)

Expanding the equality $E(W, 0) = E(W + f_0, \beta \Lambda W + f_1)$, we obtain

$$\beta^2 \lesssim \|f_0\|_{\dot{H}^1}^2 + \|f_0\|_{\dot{H}^1}^{\frac{2N}{N-2}} + \|f_1\|_{L^2}^2,$$

which yields

$$\beta^2 \lesssim \beta^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}$$
.

This proves that $\beta=0$ and by (5.46), that $(f_0,f_1)=(0,0)$. We have proved as announced that $(u_0,u_1)=(W,0)$. \square

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Appendix A: Lorentz Transformation

This appendix concerns the effect of the Lorentz transformations on solutions of (1.1). If u is a C^2 classical solution of (1.1), then by direct computation, $u_{\ell}(t, x)$ (defined by (1.4) is also a C^2 classical solution of (1.1) on its domain of definition. The Lorentz tranform of a general finite energy solution of (1.1) (as defined in Definition 5.3 above) is more difficult to understand. If u is global, the formula (1.4) makes sense, and one can prove that u_{ℓ} has indeed finite energy and is a solution of (1.1) in the sense of Definition 5.3 (see e.g. [12, Lemma 6.1]).

If u is not globally defined, the formula (1.4) does not make sense anymore. In this section we prove however that using the Definition 5.6 of solutions of (1.1) outside wave cones, we can define the Lorentz transformation of a class of nonglobal solutions, that include a neighborhood of any global solution. If $\ell \in \mathbb{R}^N$ with $|\ell| < 1$, we denote by

$$c_{\ell} := \sqrt{\frac{1 + |\ell|}{1 - |\ell|}} > 1.$$

Let $(t, x) \in \mathbb{R}^N$, and (s, y) given by the change of variable of the Lorentz transformation:

$$(s,y) = \left(\frac{t - \ell \cdot x}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, \left(-\frac{t}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}} + \frac{1}{\ell^2} \left(\frac{1}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}} - 1\right) \ell \cdot x\right) \ell + x\right).$$

Then

$$|x|^2 - t^2 = |y|^2 - s^2$$

and

$$|s| + |v| < c_{\ell}(|t| + |x|), \quad |t| + |x| < c_{\ell}(|s| + |v|).$$

This can be checked easily, assuming for example that $\ell = (\ell, 0, ..., 0)$, so that

$$(s, y) = \left(\frac{t - \ell x_1}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, \frac{x_1 - t\ell}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, x_2, \dots, x_N\right). \tag{A.1}$$

Lemma A.1. Let $\eta_0 \in (0, 1)$. There exists T > 0 with the following property. Let $\tau \geq T$, u be a scattering solution of (1.1) in $\{|x| > |t| - \tau\}$ with initial data $(u_0, u_1) \in \mathcal{H}$ at t = 0, and $\ell \in \mathbb{R}^N$ with $|\ell| \le \eta_0$. Then the formula (1.4) makes sense for $t \in [-c_\ell^{-1}\tau, c_\ell^{-1}\tau]$ and defines a solution of (1.1) on $[-c_\ell^{-1}\tau, c_\ell^{-1}\tau] \times \mathbb{R}^N$. Furthermore,

$$E(\vec{u}_{\ell}(0)) = \frac{E(u_0, u_1)}{\sqrt{1 - |\ell|^2}} - \frac{1}{\sqrt{1 - |\ell|^2}} \ell \cdot P(u_0, u_1)$$
(A.2)

$$P(\vec{u}_{\ell}(0)) = P(u_0, u_1) + \frac{\ell \cdot P(u_0, u_1)}{|\ell|^2} \left(\frac{1}{\sqrt{1 - |\ell|^2}} - 1 \right) \ell - \frac{E(u_0, u_1)}{\sqrt{1 - |\ell|^2}} \ell.$$
 (A.3)

Lemma A.2. Let η_0 , τ and u be as in Lemma A.1. There exist constants $\varepsilon_0 > 0$ and C > 0 (depending on u, τ and η_0) such that if $(v_0, v_1) \in \mathcal{H}$ and

$$||(u_0, u_1) - (v_0, v_1)||_{\mathcal{H}} < \varepsilon_0,$$

then the solution v of (1.1) in $\{|x| > |t| - \tau\}$ with initial data (v_0, v_1) at t = 0 is scattering, and, if $|\ell| \le \eta_0$,

$$\|\vec{u}_{\ell}(0) - \vec{v}_{\ell}(0)\|_{\mathcal{H}} \le C \|(u_0, u_1) - (v_0, v_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}.$$

Remark A.3. Let *u* be a global solution of (1.1). Then by [14], we can see that for all $A \in \mathbb{R}$,

$$u 1\!\!1_{|x| \geq |t| + A} \in L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}} \left(\mathbb{R}, L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}(\mathbb{R}^N) \right).$$

Thus Lemma A.1 applies and one can define the Lorentz transform u_{ℓ} (which is global) of u for any parameter ℓ , with $|\ell| < 1$. Furthermore by Lemma A.2, for all η_0 , there exists ε_0 such that if $\|(u_0, u_1) - (v_0, v_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}} < \varepsilon_0$ and $|\ell| \le \eta_0$, then one can define the Lorentz transform v_{ℓ} of the solution v of (1.1) with initial data (v_0, v_1) .

A.1 Lorentz transform of a solution. In this subsection we prove the first part of Lemma A.1, i.e. the fact that $u_{\ell}(t)$ is well-defined for $t \in [-c_{\ell}\tau, c_{\ell}\tau]$. We assume without loss of generality

$$\boldsymbol{\ell} = (\ell, 0, \dots, 0).$$

We recall from [25, Lemma 2.2 and Remark 2.3] the following claim:

Claim A.4. Let $\eta_0 \in (0, 1)$, $h \in L^1(\mathbb{R}, L^2(\mathbb{R}^N))$, $(w_0, w_1) \in \dot{H}^1 \times L^2$, $\ell \in \mathbb{R}^N$ with $|\ell| \le \eta_0$ and

$$w(t) = \cos(t\sqrt{-\Delta})w_0 + \frac{\sin(t\sqrt{-\Delta})}{\sqrt{-\Delta}}w_1 + \int_0^t \frac{\sin\left((t-s)\sqrt{-\Delta}\right)}{\sqrt{-\Delta}}h(s) ds, \quad t \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(A.4)

Then $(w_{\ell}, \partial_t w_{\ell}) \in C^0(\mathbb{R}, \dot{H}^1 \times L^2)$ and there is a constant C_{η_0} (depending only on η_0) such that

$$\sup_{t} \|(w_{\ell}(t), \partial_{t} w_{\ell}(t))\|_{\dot{H}^{1} \times L^{2}} \leq C_{\eta_{0}} \left(\|(w_{0}, w_{1})\|_{\dot{H}^{1} \times L^{2}} + \|h\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}, L^{2})} \right).$$

Step 1. (Smooth compactly-supported initial data) We first assume $(u_0, u_1) \in (C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N))^2$, and denote by R a positive number such that $(u_0, u_1)(y) = 0$ for $|y| \geq R$. We denote by \mathcal{E} the exterior of the wave cone:

$$\mathcal{E} := \left\{ (s, y) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^N \mid |y| > |s| - \tau \right\},\,$$

and \mathcal{E}_{ℓ} its image:

$$\mathcal{E}_{\ell} := \left\{ \left(\frac{s + \ell y_1}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, \frac{y_1 + s\ell}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, y_2, \dots, y_N \right), (s, y) \in \mathcal{E} \right\}$$

$$= \left\{ (t, x) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^N \mid \left(\frac{t - \ell x_1}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, \frac{x_1 - t\ell}{\sqrt{1 - \ell^2}}, x_2, \dots, x_N \right) \in \mathcal{E} \right\}.$$

One can prove

$$u \in C^0(\mathcal{E}). \tag{A.5}$$

Indeed, since the nonlinearity F is C^2 , we have that for all $(s_0, y_0) \in \mathcal{E}$, there exists a neighborhood $J \times \omega$ of (s_0, y_0) in \mathcal{E} such that

$$\vec{u} \in C^0\left(J, (H^3 \times H^2)(\omega)\right),$$

and (A.5) follows from Sobolev embedding (recall that $N \leq 5$). By (A.5) and the definition of u_{ℓ} ,

$$u_{\ell} \in C^0(\mathcal{E}_{\ell}). \tag{A.6}$$

We next prove that if t satisfies $|t| \le c_{\ell}^{-1} \tau$ and $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$, then $(t, x) \in \mathcal{E}_{\ell}$. Indeed, letting (s, y) be as in (A.1), we must prove that $(s, y) \in \mathcal{E}$. We have

$$|y| - |s| = \frac{|y|^2 - s^2}{|y| + |s|} = (|x| - |t|) \frac{|x| + |t|}{|y| + |s|} \ge -|t| \frac{|x| + |t|}{|y| + |s|} \ge -c_{\ell}^{-1} |\tau| \frac{|x| + |t|}{|y| + |s|}.$$

Since $\frac{|x|+|t|}{|y|+|s|} \le c_{\ell}$, we deduce $(s, y) \in \mathcal{E}$, i.e. $(t, x) \in \mathcal{E}_{\ell}$. Using that $\mathbb{1}_{|y| \ge |s|-|\tau|} u \in L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}(\mathbb{R}, L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}})$, we obtain by Claim A.4

$$\vec{u}_{\ell} \in C^{0}\left([-c_{\ell}^{-1}\tau, c_{\ell}^{-1}\tau], \mathcal{H}\right).$$
 (A.7)

Next, we prove

$$|t| \leq c_{\ell}^{-1} \tau, \ |x| \geq |t| + R \, c_{\ell} \Longrightarrow u_{\ell}(t, x) = 0$$

Indeed, the left-hand side of this implication implies

$$|y| - |s| \ge \frac{|x| + |t|}{|y| + |s|} c_{\ell} R \ge R,$$

and thus $u_{\ell}(t, x) = u(s, y) = 0$.

Since u_{ℓ} is compactly supported in the space variable and continuous on $\left[-\frac{\tau}{c_{\ell}}, \frac{\tau}{c_{\ell}}\right] \times \mathbb{R}^{N}$, we deduce

$$u_{\ell} \in L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}\left([-c_{\ell}^{-1}\tau, c_{\ell}^{-1}\tau], L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}\right). \tag{A.8}$$

Finally it is easy to see, using that u satisfies (1.1) in the distributional sense on \mathcal{E} , that u_{ℓ} satisfies (1.1) in the distributional sense on \mathcal{E}_{ℓ} . By Remark 5.4, u_{ℓ} is a solution of (1.1) on the interval $[-c_{\ell}^{-1}\tau, c_{\ell}^{-1}\tau]$. Notice for further use that by a simple change of variables,

$$\|u_{\ell}\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}\left([-c_{\ell}^{-1}\tau,c_{\ell}^{-1}\tau]\times\mathbb{R}^{N}\right)} \lesssim \|u\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}(\mathcal{E})},\tag{A.9}$$

where the implicit constant depends only on η_0 .

Step 2. We no longer assume $(u_0, u_1) \in (C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N))^2$, and prove again that the Lorentz transform of u is a solution of (1.1) on $\left[-c_{\ell}^{-1}\tau, c_{\ell}^{-1}\tau\right]$. Let $\left\{\left(u_0^k, u_1^k\right)\right\}_k$ be a sequence in $\left(C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)\right)^2$ such that

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \left\| \left(u_0^k, u_1^k \right) - (u_0, u_1) \right) \right\|_{\mathcal{H}} = 0.$$

Let u be the solution of (1.1) on $\mathcal{E} = \{|x| > |t| - \tau\}$ with initial data (u_0, u_1) at t = 0. By Definition 5.6, this is the restriction to \mathcal{E} of the solution of

$$\partial_t^2 u - \Delta u = |u|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} u \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{E}},$$

with the same initial data (that we will also denote by u). We let u^k the solution of the same equation with initial data (u_0^k, u_1^k) . By the above computations, the value of $u_\ell(t)$ (respectively $u_\ell^k(t)$) for $|t| \leq c_\ell^{-1} \tau$ depends only on the value of u (respectively u^k) on \mathcal{E} . By long-time perturbation theory, we obtain that for large k

$$\left\| u^k \right\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^N)} \le 2\|u\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^N)} \lesssim \|1\!\!1_{\mathcal{E}} u\|_{L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}\left(\mathbb{R}, L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}\right)}, \quad (A.10)$$

and

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \left\| u - u^k \right\|_{L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}} \left(\mathbb{R}, L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}\right)} = 0.$$
 (A.11)

By the preceding step, u_{ℓ}^k is a solution of (1.1) on $\left[-c_{\ell}^{-1}\tau, c_{\ell}^{-1}\tau\right] \times \mathbb{R}^N$. Since (A.11) implies

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \left\| \left(F(u^k) - F(u) \right) \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{E}} \right\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}, L^2)} = 0,$$

we deduce from Claim A.4

$$\sup_{t\in[-c_{\boldsymbol{\ell}}^{-1}\tau,c_{\boldsymbol{\ell}}^{-1}\tau]}\left\|\vec{u}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}}(t)-\vec{u}_{\boldsymbol{\ell}}^{k}(t)\right\|_{\mathcal{H}}\underset{k\to\infty}{\longrightarrow}0.$$

Since by (A.10),

$$\left\|u_{\boldsymbol\ell}^k\right\|_{L^{\frac{2(N+1)}{N-2}}\left([-c_{\boldsymbol\ell}^{-1}\tau,c_{\boldsymbol\ell}^{-1}\tau]\times\mathbb{R}^N\right)}$$

is uniformly bounded (see (A.9) in the preceding step), we deduce by Remark 5.5 that u_{ℓ} is a solution of (1.1) on $\left[-c_{\ell}^{-1}\tau, c_{\ell}^{-1}\tau\right]$.

A.2 Perturbation. In this subsection we prove Lemma A.2. We use the notations of the previous subsection. Adapting the standard long-time perturbation theory to the exterior of wave cones, we obtain that there exists ε_0 such that if

$$||(v_0, v_1) - (u_0, u_1)||_{\mathcal{H}} \le \varepsilon_0,$$

then the solution v of

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t^2 v - \Delta v = F(v) \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{E}} \\ \vec{v}_{\mid t=0} = (v_0, v_1) \end{cases}$$

scatters and satisfies

$$\sup_{t\in\mathbb{R}} \|\vec{u}(t) - \vec{v}(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}} + \|u - v\|_{L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}\left(\mathbb{R}, L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}(\mathbb{R}^N)\right)} \lesssim C \|(u_0, u_1) - (v_0, v_1)\|_{\mathcal{H}}.$$

As a consequence

$$\left\| \left(|v|^{\frac{4}{N-2}}v - |u|^{\frac{4}{N-2}}u \right) 1\!\!1_{\mathcal{E}} \right\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R},L^{2})} \lesssim \left\| 1\!\!1_{\mathcal{E}}u \right\|_{L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}(\mathbb{R},L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}})}^{\frac{4}{N-2}} \left\| (u_{0},u_{1}) - (v_{0},v_{1}) \right\|_{\mathcal{H}},$$

and the conclusion of the Lemma follows from Claim A.4.

A.3 Energy and momentum. It remains to prove the assertion on the energy and the momentum. This is classical (see e.g. [26]). We give a proof for the sake of completeness. We will assume

$$\boldsymbol{\ell} = (\ell, 0, \dots, 0)$$

to simplify notations. Let $\zeta \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$\sinh \zeta = \frac{-\ell}{\sqrt{1-\ell^2}}, \quad \cosh \zeta = \frac{1}{\sqrt{1-\ell^2}}.$$

As a consequence,

$$u_{\ell}(t,x) = u(t\cosh\zeta + x_1\sinh\zeta, x_1\cosh\zeta + t\sinh\zeta, x_2, \dots, x_N). \tag{A.12}$$

Let $\mathcal{L}_{\zeta}u(t,x)$ be the right-hand side of (A.12). Formally,

$$\mathcal{L}_{\zeta+\xi} = \mathcal{L}_{\zeta} \circ \mathcal{L}_{\xi}, \tag{A.13}$$

and, by direct computation,

$$\frac{d}{d\zeta}E\left(\overrightarrow{\mathcal{L}_{\zeta}u}(0)\right)_{|\zeta|=0} = P_1\Big((u_0, u_1)\Big) \tag{A.14}$$

$$\frac{d}{d\zeta} P_1 \left(\overrightarrow{\mathcal{L}_{\zeta} u}(0) \right)_{\uparrow \zeta = 0} = E \Big((u_0, u_1) \Big) \tag{A.15}$$

$$\frac{d}{d\zeta} P_j \left(\overrightarrow{\mathcal{L}_{\zeta} u}(0) \right)_{|\zeta| = 0} = 0, \quad j \in [2, N]. \tag{A.16}$$

where

$$P_j u(t) = \int \partial_t u(t, x) \partial_{x_j} u(t, x) dx.$$

Combining (A.13)...(A.16), we deduce

$$E\left(\overrightarrow{\mathcal{L}_{\zeta}u}(0)\right) = \cosh\zeta E(u_0, u_1) + \sinh\zeta P_1(u_0, u_1)$$

$$P_1\left(\overrightarrow{\mathcal{L}_{\zeta}u}(0)\right) = \cosh\zeta P_1(u_0, u_1) + \sinh\zeta E(u_0, u_1)$$

$$P_j\left(\overrightarrow{\mathcal{L}_{\zeta}u}(0)\right) = P_j\left((u_0, u_1)\right), \quad j = [2, N].$$

This is exactly (A.2) and (A.3). To make these formal computation rigorous, we smoothen the nonlinearity and the initial data. Let $\chi \in C_0^\infty(\mathbb{R}^N)$ such that $\chi(v) = 1$ if $|v| \le 1$ and $\chi(v) = 0$ if $|v| \ge 2$. For $\varepsilon > 0$, let

$$F_{\varepsilon}(v) = \left(1 - \chi\left(\frac{v}{\varepsilon}\right)\right) |\chi\left(\varepsilon v\right)| |v|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} v,$$

and note that $F_{\varepsilon} \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$. Let $(u_{0,\varepsilon}, u_{1,\varepsilon}) \in (C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N))^2$ such that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \left\| (u_{0,\varepsilon}, u_{1,\varepsilon}) - (u_0, u_1) \right\|_{\mathcal{H}} = 0.$$

Let u_{ε} be the solution of

$$\begin{cases}
\partial_t^2 u_{\varepsilon} - \Delta u_{\varepsilon} = |u_{\varepsilon}|^{\frac{4}{N-2}} u_{\varepsilon}, \\
\overrightarrow{u}_{\varepsilon \upharpoonright t=0} = (u_{0,\varepsilon}, u_{1,\varepsilon}) \in \mathcal{H}.
\end{cases}$$
(A.17)

Note that u_{ε} is global, C^{∞} , and that for all t

$$\operatorname{supp} \vec{u}_{\varepsilon}(t) \subset \{|x| \leq |t| + R_{\varepsilon}\},\$$

where R_{ε} is such that supp $\vec{u}_{\varepsilon}(0) \subset \{|x| \leq R_{\varepsilon}\}$. Let

$$f_{\varepsilon}(v) = \int_{0}^{v} F_{\varepsilon}(w) \, dw.$$

The energy

$$E_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon}) = \frac{1}{2} \int |\nabla u_{\varepsilon}|^2 + \frac{1}{2} \int (\partial_t u_{\varepsilon})^2 - \int f_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon})$$

and the momentum

$$P(u_{\varepsilon}) = \int \nabla u_{\varepsilon} \partial_t u_{\varepsilon}$$

are independent of time. The Lorentz transformation of u_{ε} , $\mathcal{L}_{\zeta}u_{\varepsilon}$ are solutions of (A.17) with $\left(C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)\right)^2$ initial data. Explicit computations (which are rigorous in this context) prove that

$$E_{\varepsilon}\left(\overrightarrow{\mathcal{L}_{\zeta}u_{\varepsilon}}(0)\right) = \cosh\zeta E_{\varepsilon}(u_{0,\varepsilon}, u_{1,\varepsilon}) + \sinh\zeta P_{1}(u_{0,\varepsilon}, u_{1,\varepsilon})$$

$$\begin{split} &P_1\left(\overrightarrow{\mathcal{L}_{\zeta}u_{\varepsilon}}(0)\right) = \cosh\zeta\,P_1(u_{0,\varepsilon},u_{1,\varepsilon}) + \sinh\zeta\,E_{\varepsilon}(u_{0,\varepsilon},u_{1,\varepsilon}) \\ &P_j\left(\overrightarrow{\mathcal{L}_{\zeta}u_{\varepsilon}}(0)\right) = P_j\left((u_{0,\varepsilon},u_{1,\varepsilon}), \quad j = [\![2,N]\!]. \end{split}$$

It remains to prove that if $|\ell| \leq \eta_0$, then

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} E_{\varepsilon} \left(\overrightarrow{\mathcal{L}_{\zeta} u_{\varepsilon}}(0) \right) = E \left(\overrightarrow{\mathcal{L}_{\zeta} u}(0) \right), \quad \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} P \left(\overrightarrow{\mathcal{L}_{\zeta} u_{\varepsilon}}(0) \right) = P \left(\overrightarrow{\mathcal{L}_{\zeta} u}(0) \right).$$
 (A.18)

We first prove

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \left\| \overline{\mathcal{L}_{\zeta}(u_{\varepsilon})}(0) - \overline{\mathcal{L}_{\zeta}(u)}(0) \right\|_{\mathcal{H}} = 0. \tag{A.19}$$

For this, we start by proving

$$\sup_{-\tau \le t \le \tau} \|\vec{u}(t) - \vec{u}_{\varepsilon}(t)\|_{\mathcal{H}} + \|(u - u_{\varepsilon}) \mathbb{1}_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}} L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}_{v}} \xrightarrow{\varepsilon \to 0} 0. \tag{A.20}$$

Denote by $F(u) = |u|^{\frac{4}{N-2}}u$, $\psi_{\varepsilon}(u) = (1 - \chi(\frac{u}{\varepsilon})) \chi(\varepsilon u)$. Then

$$\partial_t^2(u - u_{\varepsilon}) - \Delta(u - u_{\varepsilon}) = \psi_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon}) \left(F(u) \mathbb{1}_{\varepsilon} - F(u_{\varepsilon}) \right) + \left(1 - \psi_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon}) \right) F(u) \mathbb{1}_{\varepsilon}$$

$$\overrightarrow{u - u_{\varepsilon}}|_{t=0} = (u_0, u_1) - (u_{0,\varepsilon}, u_{1,\varepsilon}).$$

As a consequence, for all $t_0 \ge 0$,

$$\begin{split} &\|(u-u_{\varepsilon})1\!\!1_{\mathcal{E}}\|_{L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}\left([0,t_{0}),L_{x}^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}\right)} \\ &\lesssim \|(F(u)-F(u_{\varepsilon}))1\!\!1_{\mathcal{E}}\|_{L^{1}\left([0,t_{0}),L_{x}^{2}\right)} + \|(1-\psi_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon}))F(u)1\!\!1_{\mathcal{E}}\|_{L^{1}\left([0,t_{0}),L_{x}^{2}\right)} \\ &+ \|(u_{0},u_{1})-(u_{0,\varepsilon},u_{1,\varepsilon})\|_{\mathcal{H}}. \end{split}$$

We write

$$(1 - \psi_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon})) F(u) \mathbb{1}_{\varepsilon} = \left(\mathbb{1}_{|u - u_{\varepsilon}| < \frac{1}{2}|u|} + \mathbb{1}_{|u - u_{\varepsilon}| \geq \frac{1}{2}|u|} \right) (1 - \psi_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon})) F(u) \mathbb{1}_{\varepsilon}.$$

We have

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \mathbb{1}_{|u - u_{\varepsilon}| < \frac{1}{2}|u|} (1 - \psi_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon})) F(u) \mathbb{1}_{\varepsilon} = 0 \quad \text{a.e.}$$
 (A.21)

Indeed, if x is fixed, then

$$1\!\!1_{|u-u_\varepsilon|<\frac{1}{2}|u|}\left(1-\psi_\varepsilon(u_\varepsilon)\right) \leq \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } \varepsilon \leq |u_\varepsilon(x)| \leq \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \\ \chi\left(\frac{|u(x)|}{2\varepsilon}\right) & \text{if } |u_\varepsilon(x)| \leq \varepsilon \\ \left(1-\chi\left(\frac{3}{2}\varepsilon|u(x)|\right)\right) & \text{if } |u_\varepsilon(x)| \geq \frac{1}{\varepsilon}, \end{cases}$$

where we have used that χ is decreasing. This obviously implies (A.21). As a consequence of (A.21), by the dominated convergence theorem

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \left\| 1\!\!1_{|u-u_{\varepsilon}| < \frac{1}{2}|u|} \left(1 - \psi_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon})\right) F(u) 1\!\!1_{\varepsilon} \right\|_{L_{t}^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}} L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}} = 0.$$

On the other hand,

$$1_{|u-u_{\varepsilon}| \geq \frac{1}{2}|u|} (1 - \psi_{\varepsilon}(u_{\varepsilon})) F(u) \lesssim |u|^{\frac{4}{N}} |u - u_{\varepsilon}|.$$

Using Strichartz estimates and the equation satisfied by $u - u_{\varepsilon}$ we deduce that for all $t_0 > 0$,

$$\begin{split} &\|(u-u_{\varepsilon})1\!\!1_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}\left([0,t_{0}),L_{x}^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}\right)} \\ &\lesssim &\|1\!\!1_{\varepsilon}|u-u_{\varepsilon}||u|^{\frac{4}{N}}\|_{L^{1}\left([0,t_{0}),L_{x}^{2}\right)} + \||u-u_{\varepsilon}|^{1+\frac{4}{N}}1\!\!1_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{1}\left([0,t_{0}),L_{x}^{2}\right)} + o(1), \quad \varepsilon \to 0. \end{split}$$

Since $u \, \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{E}} \in L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}(\mathbb{R}, L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}})$, we obtain, combining with the same argument for negative times,

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to \infty} \|(u - u_{\varepsilon}) \mathbb{1}_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}}\left(\mathbb{R}, L^{\frac{2(N+2)}{N-2}}\right)} = 0.$$

Going back to the equation satisfied by $u - u_{\varepsilon}$ and using Strichartz estimates, we obtain (A.20). By Claim A.4, we deduce (A.19).

In view of (A.19), the following property will imply (A.18):

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int f_{\varepsilon} \left(\mathcal{L}_{\zeta}(u_{\varepsilon})(0,x) \right) dx = \frac{N-2}{2N} \int \left| \mathcal{L}_{\zeta}(u)(0,x) \right|^{\frac{2N}{N-2}} dx.$$

Denote $w(x) = \mathcal{L}_{\zeta}(u)(0, x)$, $w_{\varepsilon}(x) = \mathcal{L}_{\zeta}(u_{\varepsilon})(0, x)$, and $f(u) = \frac{N-2}{2N}|u|^{\frac{2N}{N-2}}$. Write

$$\int f_{\varepsilon} (w_{\varepsilon}(x)) dx - \int f (w(x)) dx$$

$$= \int f_{\varepsilon} (w_{\varepsilon}(x)) dx - \int f_{\varepsilon} (w(x)) dx + \int f_{\varepsilon} (w(x)) dx - \int f (w(x)) dx.$$

We have $0 \le f_{\varepsilon}(w) \le f(w)$ and $\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} f_{\varepsilon}(w(x)) = f(w(x))$, a.e., which implies

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int f_{\varepsilon} (w(x)) \ dx = \int f (w(x)) \ dx,$$

by the dominated convergence theorem.

On the other hand,

$$\begin{split} |f_{\varepsilon}\left(w_{\varepsilon}(x)\right) - f_{\varepsilon}\left(w(x)\right)| &= \left|\int_{w(x)}^{w_{\varepsilon}(x)} F_{\varepsilon}(\sigma) \, d\sigma\right| \\ &\leq \left|\int_{w(x)}^{w_{\varepsilon}(x)} F(\sigma) \, d\sigma\right| \leq |F\left(w_{\varepsilon}(x)\right) + F\left(w(x)\right)| \, |w_{\varepsilon}(x) - w(x)|, \end{split}$$

where we have used that F is monotonic. By Hölder inequality,

$$\int |f_{\varepsilon}(w_{\varepsilon}(x)) - f_{\varepsilon}(w(x))| dx$$

$$\lesssim \left(\int |w_{\varepsilon}(x) - w(x)|^{\frac{2N}{N-2}} dx \right)^{\frac{N-2}{2N}} \left(\|w_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\frac{2N}{N-2}}}^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}} + \|w\|_{L^{\frac{2N}{N-2}}}^{\frac{N+2}{N-2}} \right) \xrightarrow[\varepsilon \to 0]{} 0.$$

This concludes the proof.

References

- Aubin, T.: Équations différentielles non linéaires et problème de Yamabe concernant la courbure scalaire.
 J. Math. Pures Appl. (9) 55(3), 269–296 (1976)
- 2. Bahouri, H., Gérard, P.: High frequency approximation of solutions to critical nonlinear wave equations. Am. J. Math. 121(1), 131–175 (1999)
- Bergh, J., Löfström, J.: Interpolation Spaces: An Introduction. Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences], vol. 223. Springer, Berlin (1976)
- 4. Bulut, A.: Maximizers for the Strichartz inequalities for the wave equation. Differ. Integral Equ. 23 11(12), 1035–1072 (2010)
- Bulut, A., Czubak, M., Li, D., Pavlović, N., Zhang, X.: Stability and unconditional uniqueness of solutions for energy critical wave equations in high dimensions. Comm. Part. Differ. Equ. 38(4), 575–607 (2013)
- Côte, R., Kenig, C.E., Lawrie, A., Schlag, W.: Profiles for the radial focusing 4d energy-critical wave equation. Commun. Math. Phys. 357(3), 943–1008 (2018)
- 7. Côte, R., Kenig, C.E., Schlag, W.: Energy partition for the linear radial wave equation. Math. Ann. 358(3-4), 573-607 (2014)
- 8. Duyckaerts, T., Jia, H., Kenig, C., Merle, F.: Soliton resolution along a sequence of times for the focusing energy critical wave equation. Geom. Funct. Anal. 27(4), 798–862 (2017)
- 9. Duyckaerts, T., Kenig, C., Merle, F.: Universality of blow-up profile for small radial type II blow-up solutions of the energy-critical wave equation. J. Eur. Math. Soc. **13**(3), 533–599 (2011)
- 10. Duyckaerts, T., Kenig, C., Merle, F.: Universality of the blow-up profile for small type II blow-up solutions of the energy-critical wave equation: the nonradial case. J. Eur. Math. Soc. **14**(5), 1389–1454 (2012)
- 11. Duyckaerts, T., Kenig, C., Merle, F.: Classification of radial solutions of the focusing, energy-critical wave equation. Camb. J. Math. 1(1), 75–144 (2013)
- 12. Duyckaerts, T., Kenig, C., Merle, F.: Solutions of the focusing nonradial critical wave equation with the compactness property. Ann. Sc. Norm. Super. Pisa Cl. Sci. 5(15), 731–808 (2016)
- 13. Duyckaerts, T., Kenig, C., Merle, F.: Decay estimates for nonradiative solutions of the energy-critical focusing wave equation. Preprint, (2019)
- Duyckaerts, T., Kenig, C., Merle, F.: Scattering profile for global solutions of the energy-critical wave equation. J. Eur. Math. Soc. 21(7), 2117–2162 (2019)
- 15. Duyckaerts, T., Kenig, C., Merle, F.: Soliton resolution for the critical wave equation with radial data in odd space dimensions. Preprint, (2019)
- Duyckaerts, T., Merle, F.: Dynamics of threshold solutions for energy-critical wave equation. Int. Math. Res. Pap. IMRP, Art ID rpn002, 67 (2008)
- Fang, D., Xie, J., Cazenave, T.: Scattering for the focusing energy-subcritical nonlinear Schrödinger equation. Sci. China Math. 54(10), 2037–2062 (2011)
- Friedlander, F.G.: On the radiation field of pulse solutions of the wave equation. Proc. R. Soc. Ser. A 269, 53–65 (1962)
- Friedlander, F.G.: Radiation fields and hyperbolic scattering theory. Math. Proc. Camb. Philos. Soc. 88(3), 483–515 (1980)
- Gidas, B., Ni, W. M., Nirenberg, L.: Symmetry of positive solutions of nonlinear elliptic equations in Rⁿ. In: Mathematical analysis and applications, Part A, vol. 7 of Advances in Mathematics Supplemental Studies. Academic Press, New York, pp. 369–402 (1981)
- Ginibre, J., Velo, G.: Generalized Strichartz inequalities for the wave equation. J. Funct. Anal. 133(1), 50–68 (1995)
- 22. Jia, H., Kenig, C.: Asymptotic decomposition for semilinear wave and equivariant wave map equations. Am. J. Math. 139(6), 1521–1603 (2017)
- Kenig, C., Lawrie, A., Liu, B., Schlag, W.: Channels of energy for the linear radial wave equation. Adv. Math. 285, 877–936 (2015)
- Kenig, C.E., Lawrie, A., Schlag, W.: Relaxation of wave maps exterior to a ball to harmonic maps for all data. Geom. Funct. Anal. 24(2), 610–647 (2014)
- Kenig, C.E., Merle, F.: Global well-posedness, scattering and blow-up for the energy-critical focusing non-linear wave equation. Acta Math. 201(2), 147–212 (2008)
- Krieger, J., Nakanishi, K., Schlag, W.: Global dynamics away from the ground state for the energy-critical nonlinear wave equation. Am. J. Math. 135(4), 935–965 (2013)
- 27. Krieger, J., Nakanishi, K., Schlag, W.: Global dynamics of the nonradial energy-critical wave equation above the ground state energy. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. 33(6), 2423–2450 (2013)
- 28. Krieger, J., Nakanishi, K., Schlag, W.: Center-stable manifold of the ground state in the energy space for the critical wave equation. Math. Ann. **361**(1–2), 1–50 (2015)
- 29. Lindblad, H., Sogge, C.D.: On existence and scattering with minimal regularity for semilinear wave equations. J. Funct. Anal. 130(2), 357–426 (1995)

- Meshkov, V. Z.: Weighted differential inequalities and their application for estimates of the decrease at infinity of the solutions of second-order elliptic equations. Trudy Mat. Inst. Steklov. 190 (1989), 139–158.
 Translated in Proc. Steklov Inst. Math. 1992, no. 1, 145–166, Theory of functions (Russian) (Amberd, 1987)
- 31. Pohozaev, S.: On the eigenfunctions of the equation $\delta u + \lambda f(u) = 0$. Sov. Math. Doklady **6**, 1408–1411 (1965)
- 32. Rey, O.: The role of the Green's function in a nonlinear elliptic equation involving the critical Sobolev exponent. J. Funct. Anal. **89**(1), 1–52 (1990)
- 33. Rodriguez, C.: Profiles for the radial focusing energy-critical wave equation in odd dimensions. Adv. Differ. Equ. 21(5/6), 505–570 (2016)
- 34. Talenti, G.: Best constant in Sobolev inequality. Ann. Mat. Pura Appl. 4(110), 353–372 (1976)

Communicated by W. Schlag